## Henry Wolff, Jr. Collection

## ARCHIVAL BOX 1

(BOX 1) File 1

"Abernathy, F.E. 'Ab,' secretary editor, Texas Folklore Society" Newspaper clippings, biographical information and vita, Texas Folklore Society

#### (BOX 1) File 2

"Stephen F. Austin"

Letter from Vina and Allan Weigand

Photos of an Austin monument in park in Austinville, VA Web articles on Moses Austin's lead and Stephen F. Austin's birthday. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/3/2002 and 11/2/2003.

#### (BOX 1) File 3

"Gene Autrey"

Emails from Bob Ozment, biographical information, newspaper clippings, fliers, ads, and an article draft

Catalogue from Autrey Museum of Western Heritage

Letters from Wolff (to Autrey), Bob Ozment, Maxine Hansen, and Alex Gordon

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 3/12/1995, 11/24/1995, 12/24/1995, 10/7/1998, and 5/25/2006. See other Autry articles from 1/3/1937, 1/4/1937, and 10/3/1998. A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

#### (BOX 1) File 4

"Bagby, Gen. Arthur P." Letter from Jerome Smith

### (BOX 1) File 5

## "Herman Baass"

Email from Charles Walker, photograph of Baass Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 2/16/1992, 2/18/1992, 3/29/2006, and 12/29/2006. See Obituary from 12/28/2006.

#### (BOX 1) File 6

"James 'Brit' Bailey"

Folder was empty.

A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

#### (BOX 1) File 7

"Ken Baker"

Newspaper clipping, emails and a letter from Baker Photos of Leo and Vernon Wenske; Baker and family at "the trench" Information on Louisa of Woods Crossing by Baker Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 12/30/2007.

#### (BOX 1) File 8

"O.T. Baker"

Emails from Bob Thonhoff, F.E. Abernathy, and JoAnn Andera Web memorials, biographical information, Texas Folklife Festival Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 2/1/2006.

#### (BOX 1) File 9

"Marcus Barnes"

Business card of E. Marcus Barnes and a note on Jimmy Albright

## (BOX 1) File 10

"Barnett, Times Square Kisser, DeWitt Co."

Newspaper clipping, article draft, web store listing, and a note; Photograph of Barnett and printout of VJ Day Time Square Kiss; Copy of letter from LIFE Magazine's Christine Lieberman; [Combined from "Times Square Kisser/Kissers" file] Web article on Glenn McDuffie.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 11/12/2004 and 8/26/2007. See articles from 8/15/2004, 11/10/2008, and 8/4/2007; and Glenn McDuffie from 4/2/2011.

#### (BOX 1) File 11

"Candy Barr"

Magazine articles, newspaper clippings, and biographical information Letters from Wolff (to Gloria Carver), and Harrell Cherry Emails from Gregg Barrios and Harrell Cherry Postcard of Candy Barr (blank), and printout of photograph Research notes, article drafts, web articles, and web store listings Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/24/2001 and 1/4/2006. See articles from 11/28/1963, 3/5/1964, 6/24/1965, 9/18/1966, and 1/2/2006.

#### (BOX 1) File 12

"Dr. C.D. Barrett"

Letters from Mike Simmons and Francis Hubert, a newspaper ad Funeral program, web article

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/22/2004. See articles from 7/2/2006, 9/10/2009, and 2/24/2011. See Obituaries from 5/7/2011.

### (BOX 1) File 13

"Gregorio Barrios Sr., Victoria Photographer"

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/12/2007.

A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

# (BOX 1) File 14

"Judge Roy Bean & Langtry"

Postcards (one to Wolff from family and one blank) and magazine articles Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 11/9/1986. See article from 11/26/1995.

### (BOX 1) File 15

## "Ed Bell"

Emails from Mary Belle Meitzen; business card from Thea King Letters from Sue Thomae, Henry Pohl, Wolff (to George Ewing) Photographs and negatives of Ed Bell. (See File 15 scans for images of Ed Bell and Mary (Smith) Bell).

Research notes, biographical and family information "Ed Bell: Teller of Tall Tales"

"Tall Tales" from <u>I Heard the Old Fisherman Say</u> by Patrick B. Mullen Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/17/1981, 8/2/1981, 5/11/1994, 9/2/1994, 9/4/1994, 9/8/1994, 5/23/2000, and 10/22/2004. Also, see articles from 1/28/1973, 7/15/1976, 7/28/1976, 1/5/1977, 7/10/1978, 11/21/1982, 4/2/1986, and 11/22/2013. A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

#### (BOX 1) File 16

"C.J. Berkman, ST Redneck Poet"

Email from Patsy Pohl, musical and biographical info,

newspaper clippings, letter from Berkman

"C.J. Berkman: The South Texas Redneck Poet"

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See Marriages for 12/31/2000.

#### (BOX 1) File 17

"Bianchi"

Email from Phil Bianchi, Kurt House, and Wolff (to House). Letters from Kurt House and Wolff (to House and Sue \_\_\_\_), and Sue \_\_\_\_. Photographs and negatives of Billy Burt Traylor with Bianchi spurs Photograph of Joe Adams, Jr. with Bianchi Spurs Newspaper clippings, museum press releases, research notes, magazine article, and article draft Contained photocopies of #113, #253, #2770, and #2773 from our photo collection. Information, book reviews, etc. on <u>Hand Forged for Texas Cowboys</u> "In Memory of Mr. Joe (Joseph) Bianchi"

<u>Joe Bianchi—Village Blacksmith of Victoria, Texas</u> by Kurt House Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/11/1980, 3/9/1986, 6/9/1999, 6/17/1999, and 11/11/2001. See articles from 3/13/1981, 1/22/1993, 6/28/1997, 2/3/2005, 3/25/2007, and 3/2/2015. A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

### (BOX 1) File 18

"Madame Blackley"

Emails with Sara Massey, L. Patrick Hughes, Gene Fowler, and Gary Dunnam

Letters from Elaine Davenport, John Lightfoot, Lucy Hamilton Rather, Velma Warner, and Jerome Hubalek

Article drafts, research notes, notecards, flier, interviews

Palestine Baptist Church Historical Marker dedication and celebration "Madame Blackley: Seer of South Texas"

Ever Since I Remember...Refugio Recollections by E.L. Kelley (photocopied pages)

<u>Some Part of Myself</u> by J. Frank Dobie (photocopied pages)

<u>A Smile from Katie Hattan and Other Natural Wonders</u> (photocopied pages)

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/17/1981, 5/4/1984, 7/31/1991, 12/12/1991, 2/19/1992, 2/27/1992, 3/5/1992, 2/6/1998, 2/12/1998, 2/13/1998, 11/3/2000, 11/16/2000, and 11/22/2000.

A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

## (BOX 1) File 19

"Peter & Theresa Bluntzer"

Letter from Nancy Bluntzer, and flyer for Bluntzer family reunion Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 1/1/1989.

#### (BOX 1) File 20

"Amalie Boldt"

Research notes and an article draft

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/23/2000.

#### (BOX 1) File 21

"Bonnie & Clyde"

Letter from Loraine Anderson, historical conference pamphlet Magazine and newspaper clippings, and research notes Pages from <u>Gangster Tour of Texas</u> by T. Lindsay Baker Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 4/14/1981, 6/16/1988, 1/5/1992, and 3/4/1992. See articles from 4/16/1972, 6/12/1988, 4/24/1997, and 5/21/1997.

## (BOX 1) File 22

"Margaret Hardy Borland (trail driver) and family"

Emails from Edward Herring; research notes, biographical and genealogical information, obituary, photocopies of book pages Contained a print of #8880C from our photo collection. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 4/7/1996. See articles from 1/27/1915 and 3/31/1929. A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

## (BOX 1) File 23

"Borglum, Lincoln & father, Guston" (*sic* -- Gutzon Borglum) Letters and Borglum postcard from Robin Borglum Carter Photographs and a negative of statues sculpted by Borglum Fliers, pamphlets, research notes, annotated newspaper clippings, web articles, magazine articles, press release, article drafts Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/22/1993, 6/21/1996, 9/6/1998, and 11/9/2003. See articles from 3/17/1995, 5/1/1997, 7/23/2000, and 9/22/2009.

## (BOX 1) File 24

"W.N. Brazzil & Family - Confederate Veteran"

Biographical and genealogical information from *Victoria Crossroads of South Texas* 31.3 (2010)

#### (BOX 1) File 25

"Tom Breedlove"

Wolff's comments at Breedlove's funeral and a funeral program

### (BOX 1) File 26

"Brewer, J. Mason"

Letter from Carolyn Satterwhite and F.E. Abernathy Newspaper clippings, web articles, biographical information, and press release, research notes, Texas Folklore Society, *Handbook of Texas* article "J. Mason Brewer, Negro Folklorist" by James W. Byrd Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 11/17/1996.

#### (BOX 1) File 27

"Daniel B. Brooks"

Emails between Hank Wenzler and Wolff; biographical and research notes Copies of letters from Brooks to his parents Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See 'Henry's Journal' for 12/17/2006.

### (BOX 1) File 28

"Cooter Brown"

Discussion forum post, printout of mural painting, and business info Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/27/2002.

#### (BOX 1) File 29

"Brown, John Henry"

Biographical information John Henry Brown, Texian Journalist, 1820-1895 by Lawrence E. Honig Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 1/11/2001.

## (BOX 1) File 30

## "Royal T. Brown"

Research notes and an annotated newspaper clipping

### (BOX 1) File 31

"Doc Campbell"

Email from Mary Sue Nelson Research notes and an annotated newspaper clipping Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 12/19/1980, 9/17/2004, and 8/19/2007. See article from 11/22/2001.

## (BOX 1) File 32

"Joseph M.J. Carbajal"

Emails and a business card from Joseph Chance Portrait dedication pamphlet and article drafts Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 4/28/2006.

## (BOX 1) File 33

"Keyes Carson"

Emails between Wolff and Erik McCowan; letter from Keyes Carson. Newspaper clippings, printed picture of Keyes Carson.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 1/8/1984, 1/3/1984, 12/3/1992, 7/25/2007, and 10/10/2007. See article from 7/16/2007. See article and Obituaries from 11/30/2007.

### (BOX 1) File 34

"Sandra Cason, aka Casey Hayden, dau. of Eula Beams" Letter from Maureen Cressey-Hackett and a notecard Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 3/14/1996. See article from 7/28/1957.

## (BOX 1) File 35

"Fidel Castro, Visit to Wharton, April 28, 1959" Email from John Roberts Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/26/1996, 8/4/2006, and 8/11/2006.

## (BOX 1) File 36

"Larry Chilcoat, War Dogs Memorial, etc." Invitation to monument dedication Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article from 10/29/2013.

## (BOX 1) File 37

"Mystery of Jim Clements"

Email from Gene Griffin and research notes

"The Mystery of Jim Clements" and transcribed newspaper articles Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/4/2008.

### (BOX 1) File 38

"Coppini Pompeo, Sculptor"

Emails from Shelly Kelly, Lauren Laminack, and Wolff; Research notes, newspaper clippings, flier, Journal article draft; Photograph of Charles Noyes Monument in Runnels County; Photocopied photos of statues, Noyes family, and Neuman Smith; "Cowboying in the 1930s" by Neuman Smith;

"Coppini's Passion," from Texas Highways;

"Texas Civil War Monuments" from The Medallion;

"The Alamo and Alamo Plaza – Part 3" by H. Chilton Cook;

"The Charles Noyes Statue" by Neuman Smith;

"The Ballinger Ledger, Days Gone By" by Neuman Smith;

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 3/20/1998 and 3/29/2000. See article from 5/17/1936.

### (BOX 1) File 39

"Gregorio Cortez"

Web article on Cortez's burial from *Abilene Reporter-News* Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 10/12/1980, 11/18/1984, and 10/13/1994.

## (BOX 1) File 40

"Crain Family"

Biographical information from *Handbook of Texas Online* <u>A Texas Family</u> by James Kerr Crain Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See Obituaries for 11/1/2008.

### (BOX 1) File 41

"Barry Crouch"

VC/UHV Open House invitation to view Barry Crouch Collection Funeral pamphlet Dust jack to <u>The Dance of Freedom: Texas African Americans During</u> <u>Reconstruction</u> by Crouch Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/4/2004.

#### (BOX 1) File 42

"James E. Cummings & Juanita Benavides"

Emails from J.D. Garza

Letter from Paul Freier (to Mr. Jasso)

Cummings family reunion program & information, flier, family tree

Genealogical information, article drafts

"James Cummings and Matagorda Island" by Linda Wolff

Historical and biographical information by J.D. Garza

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 4/6/2005.

### (BOX 1) File 43

"James C. 'Cowboy Jim' Dahlman"

Email from Alton Mueller, research notes, and biographical information Photocopies of pictures of Dahlman, Nevajo Truman, and Edward Smith "Recollections of Cowboy Life in Western Nebraska," from *Nebraska History Magazine* online

"Dennison's Political Machine," from Nebraska Studies web article Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 4/22/2007.

### (BOX 1) File 44

"Kay Danne, formerly of Victoria"

Emails from Eric Ehlenberger and Indra Ramiah Business card and biographical information on Danne Hurricane Katrina Red Cross tracing request on Danne

### (BOX 1) File 45

"De La Garza"

Letters from Alonzo Salazar and Esther de la Garza Salazar; Emails from Alonzo Salazar; research notes; business cards from C. Connie de la Garza and James Matthews; Journal article draft; a historical marker dedication draft agenda, program, and map; biographical and genealogical information; a family reunion program; and a photograph of Carlos de la Garza's tombstone;

"Centralists Tejanos: The Forgotten Heroes of the Texas Revolution" by Stephen L. Hardin;

"Carlos de la Garza" by Caroline Castillo-Crimm; and

"Don Carlos de la Garza and the Victorian Guards" by George A. Santiago.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/27/1992, 5/7/1997, 5/14/1999, 9/14/1999, 6/24/2001, and 3/12/2004. See article from 4/20/2004.

### (BOX 1) File 46

"De Leon Family & History"

Emails from Sarah Massey, Wallace McKeehan, David Smith, and Wolff; Research note and a Journal article draft; a special edition of the *Victoria Mirror;* a photograph of Stella De Leon Vela and Mrs. Louis Foester; and "Martin de Leon, Founder of Victoria, Texas," from *El Mesteño*. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/13/1989 (and *Crossroads of South Texas*, 35.2 (2014)), 1/11/1990, 1/6/1991, 11/20/1991, 2/3/1998, and 2/5/1998. See articles from 10/30/1988, 4/18/2004, 1/3/2005, 10/5/2008, 10/12/2008, and 4/8/2011. See Obituaries from 6/3/2012; and Birthdays from 5/25/2003.

#### (BOX 1) File 47

"J. Frank Dobie"

Research note

"J. Frank Dobie," from *Traveler* 

"J. Frank Dobie," from *Texas Highways* (from the 2<sup>nd</sup> file)

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 1/14/2005.

### (BOX 1) File 48

"Big Henry, Henry DeBord"

Emails from Desiree Rokovich and Wolff, and research notes Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 10/21/1992, 9/24/1993, 9/29/1993, and 9/19/2004.

## (BOX 1) File 49

"David Owen Dodd, boy spy, native of Lavaca Co., Confederate"

Emails from Doug Kubicek, Tim Cumings, "Jim," Sheron Barnes, Dolores
Barnabei, and Wolff
Letter from Dan Schaefer
Photocopy of photo of David Dodd, newspaper clippings
"Gallant Boy Play Hero's Role in War" by Harnett Kane
"The Coldest Day" by Dwayne Holman and Henry Keatts
Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/3/2001.

## (BOX 1) File 50

"Kathy Doell, Cuero's Singing Cowgirl"

Emails from Robbi Patterson and Wolff Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/15/1988. See "Today's Services" in Obituaries for 11/5/2007.

### (BOX 1) File 51

"Hope Dworaczyk, Port Lavaca, Playmate of the Year, June 2010, Playboy Magazine"

*Get Out (Victoria Advocate* entertainment guide) *Playboy* magazine (2010)

#### (BOX 1) File 52

### "Ennis, Vail"

Letters from Slim Remmers and Rex Henry, and research notes Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/24/1995, 1/18/1996, 1/26/1996, and 2/1/1996.

#### (BOX 1) File 53

"Billie Sol Estes"

# Notes

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 10/15/1995. See article from 5/19/2013.

#### (**BOX** 1) File 54

#### "Nicolas Fagan"

"Nicholas Fagan, Texas Patriot" by Louise S. O'Connor Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 3/10/2004.

#### (BOX 1) File 55

"Fehrenbach, T.R."

Research notes and Lee Quinn Nesbitt Symposium program

#### (BOX 1) File 56

"King Fisher of Port Lavaca"

Letter from Jewel Fisher and an article draft Business card, genealogical and biographical information of Fisher King Fisher calendar (1999) Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/19/2002. See Obituaries for 7/14/2010.

### (BOX 1) File 57

"Ralph Fisher"

Emails from Ralph Fisher and Wolff Letter from Wolff to Texas Parks & Wildlife Photocopies of photo of Fisher, newspaper clippings, web articles, research notes, animal education program overviews, biographical information, and article drafts Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 1/15/2006 and 6/1/2007.

#### (BOX 1) File 58

"William C. Foster"

Only contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/19/2004. See article from 5/17/2004. A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

#### (BOX 1) File 59

### "Fowler, Wick"

Research notes, an article draft, and background information Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See articles from 10/29/1970, 9/27/1972, and 3/17/1994.

### (BOX 1) File 60

## "Vincent Fritz"

Photocopy of a joke ad in Victoria Fire Dept. 1935 roll call program Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 1/10/1988.

#### (BOX 1) File 61

"Maggie Fromme"

Research notes, an article draft, Albrecht & Dorbritz (aka Dobritz) families' genealogy information,

Copy of a photo of Fromme

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 1/16/2000. See articles from 12/2/1992 and 11/22/1998.

### (BOX 1) File 62

"Joe Galloway"

Letter to Galloway from Wolff

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article from 10/29/2008.

# (BOX 1) File 63

## "Kathleen Gilmore"

2 articles from *The Medallion* on Gilmore's dedication to archeology and learning

## (BOX 1) File 64

"Corky Goodman, Victoria's 1st jet pilot"

Emails from Jean Schnitz and Wolff

Research notes and annotated newspaper clippings

"O Beautiful for Heroes" by Jean Schnitz

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 2/9/2000 and 5/11/2003. See articles from 12/10/1952 and 5/5/2003.

## (BOX 1) File 65

"Hetty Green, Matagorda Island landowner?" "The Witch of Wall Street," from *American History Illustrated* magazine

# (BOX 1) File 66

"J. Bernard Green"

Annotated web article on Victoria Colored School and Green, by Green Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 2/5/2006. See article from 6/19/2005.

## (BOX 1) File 67

"Marvin Gudat, baseball player"

Emails from Edgar Dohmann and Wolff, and an article draft

### (BOX 1) File 68

"William Guehrs"

Annotated pamphlet "Foot Prints of Fayette: The Confederate Hero of

Waldeck," published by the Waldeck Cemetery Association

#### (BOX 1) File 69

"Woody Guidry"

Photocopies of photos, note and autobiographical sketch by Guidry Copy of *Evening Outlook* (1955) Issue of *Musical Family News* (2005) Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 9/11/1994, 7/3/2005, and 2/17/2006.

#### (BOX 1) File 70

"Isaac Hamilton"

Letters from Wolff, Linda Joe Rabke, and Charlotte C. Smith Photographs of Isaac and Mary Hamilton's graves Hamilton genealogical and biographical information, research notes Photocopied pages from <u>Fannin's Massacre</u> by Dillard Cooper Photocopied pages from <u>Southwestern Reporter</u> Photocopies of "Rules and Rumors" from <u>The Lavacans</u> by Boethel Photocopied from <u>Handbook of Texas</u> Photocopies of Isaac Hamilton's account of Goliad Massacre Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/4/1988, 6/30/1985, 8/7/1985, 3/27/1992, 4/12/1992, and 12/7/2005.

#### (BOX 1) File 71

"Glenn Harsdorff"

Funeral service program Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See article from 10/24/2013. See Obituaries for 10/23/2013.

### (BOX 1) File 72

"Jack Harper, bird dog trainer"

Photographs of Harper and grave, obituary Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 4/4/1993, 8/29/1993, 9/20/2006, and 9/22/2006. See articles from 8/26/2001.

## (BOX 1) File 73

"Hardin, John Wesley"

Letter from Wolff, Hal Cherry, Leon Metz, Tammie Bullock, Glen Sachtleben, Charles Parsons, and Alan [?]; Email from Matthew & Melanie Jacobs, research materials, web article Photographs of Hardin's office, plaque & grave, and Jane Hardin's grave Article draft, Taylor family newsletter and newspaper clippings "Old Albuquerque"

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/16/1990, 9/29/1995, 2/4/1997, 12/16/1999, and 4/10/2005. See articles from 9/10/1995, 9/12/1995, 9/13/1995, 1/30/1996, 1/31/1996, 2/1/1996, 2/21/1996, and 1/5/1998.

### (BOX 1) File 74

"Henry Hauschild"

Email from Charles Spurlin, and an article draft

Photograph of Hauschild

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/10/1994 and 7/13/2005. See article from 7/13/2005. See Obituaries for 7/10/2005.

### (**BOX** 1) File 75

"Hawes Family"

Emails from Wolff, Forrest Hawes, and Mary Virginia Jacobs Web obituary for Joseph Hawes

I Remember Phenie: A Biographical Sketch of Phenie Hawes, 1891-1972 by Sister Hawes

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/23/1995, 9/4/1998, 11/10/1996, and 8/30/2000. See article from 2/10/1974.

### (BOX 1) File 76

"Benjamin F. Hill"

Email from Barbara Smith Photocopies of coroner's inquest of man Hill killed Photocopies of pages from <u>Victor Rose's History of Victoria</u> Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/26/2002.

### (BOX 1) File 77

"John C.C. Hill (adopted by Santa Anna) and Family Connections" Email and letter from Robert Oliver Photocopied pages from <u>The San Jacinto Museum & Monument</u> Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 1/11/2006 and 2/8/2006.

#### (BOX 1) File 78

#### "Tex Hill"

Emails from Wolff, Ron Kaplan, Mike Ullery, and Jean Schnitz[?]; Hill's business card, biographical information, and web articles; Flying Tigers newsletter, DSC ceremony invitation, NAHF press release; Article drafts, research notes, photographs & negatives of Hill; (negatives of Gordon & Allena Voelkel and Alton Weister) "Are You Ready for the Wild Life?" from *Texas Wildlife Association*. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/8/1999, 4/13/2002, 7/23/2006, and 10/19/2007. See articles from 1/18/1948 and 12/11/2000. See Obituaries for 1/10/2010 and 11/22/2012.

### (BOX 1) File 79

"Willie Hill"

#### An article draft.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 2/13/1980, 2/17/1980, and 1/5/2001. See article from 1/3/2001.

### (BOX 1) File 80

"Dr. PB Hill, first Ranger chaplain"

Emails from Doug Hill, research notes, and memorial speech on Hill's life Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/30/1993, 8/12/1993, and 7/23/2006. See article from 1/18/2008.

#### (BOX 1) File 81

"Hoelscher-Buxkemper Family of Texas"

Letter from Theresa Gold, photocopied maps, research notes Photograph and transcription of historical marker, tour transcript Hoelscher-Buxkemper mailers, family reunion, and genealogy information Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/31/2000 and 6/18/2006. See Family Reunions for 6/22/1994.

### (BOX 1) File 82

"C.S.E. Holland, Intracoastal Canal"

Letter from David Sheffield, biographical information, and an annotated newspaper clipping

an annotated newspaper cripping

"Clarence St. Elmo Holland" by Charles Spurlin

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/4/1999 and 8/7/2005. See article from 8/7/1955.

### (BOX 1) File 83

"Lola Houck, African Women after Emancipation"

Emails from Wolff, Janice Sumler-Edmond, Ralph Beil, and Hal Cherry An article draft and web articles

Sumler-Edmond's vita and TSHA conference documents

TSHA introduction by Linda Wolff and commentary by Gail Beil

"Lola and Leon Houck v. the Southern Pacific Railway Company" by

Janice Sumler-Edmond

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 3/26/2004.

## ARCHIVAL BOX 2

## (BOX 2) File 84

"Houck Research by Billy Jackson" Research notes and Houck family research from Ancestry

## (BOX 2) File 85

"Hobart Huson" Newspaper clippings

### (BOX 2) File 86

"Sam Houston & Sam Houston Trail"

Letter from Dee McFarland, business card for Sam Houston IV Photographs of Texas capitol and Steamboat House, tour pamphlet "In the Footsteps of Texas' No. 1 Hero: The Sam Houston Trail" by Howard "Tex" Peacock

"We Are All Captains and Have Our Views': Texian Soldiers of the Revolution" by Stephen L. Hardin

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 3/16/1997.

## (BOX 2) File 87

"Jack Jackson"

Emails from Bill Foster, Robbi Patterson, and Gary McKee Robert Simmons business card, research notes, newspaper & web articles Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 6/14/2006.

## (BOX 2) File 88

"Jesse James, Texas Connections"

Letter from Edwin Eakin, research notes, and newspaper clippings Forensic photography report

"Jesse Woodson James aka James Lafayette Courtney: Photo Comparisons"

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 10/29/1998. See articles from 2/24/1996, 11/19/1998, and 7/6/1999.

## (BOX 2) File 89

"John E. & Mary Ann Janacek"

A newspaper clipping and photographs of the Janaceks and their children

#### (BOX 2) File 90

"Jank Family"

Research notes, photocopied maps, family reunion invitation "The History of the Jank Family of Germany and Texas" by Liz Jank

#### (BOX 2) File 91

"Jecker-Jatho Families"

Genealogical and family crest information

"Adam Jatho"

"Blodelsheim Village de la plains du Rhin" translated by Janet Tepera Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See article from 2/10/2000. See Obituaries for 4/22/1923.

### (BOX 2) File 92

"John L. Jarratt" Photograph of Jarratt[?]

### (BOX 2) File 93

"J.C. Johnston, Civil War Vet"

*Victoria Advocate* clippings (not found in database) Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 11/8/1981.

## (BOX 2) File 94

"Jones' Sisters, Musical Nuns" Email from Madonna Christensen, annotated newspaper clippings

### (BOX 2) File 95

"Tom Jones"

Nave Museum flyer, VRMA press release & article Photograph of Jones Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 6/4/1997 and 11/19/2000. See articles from11/16/2000, 12/17/2000, and 3/19/2001.

# (BOX 2) File 96

"Joshua Family File"

Letter from Monroe Joshua, copies of county court documents Death certificates for Jane, Thomas & Delia Joshua, Laura Baas Web article and photo of Baas family

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 6/22/1986. See article from 6/19/2012.

### (BOX 2) File 97

"Kenedy, Petra Vela, Book Review, Petra's Legacy, for ETHA" Letter from Archie McDonald, ETSHA document, research notes Book review by Wolff on of <u>Petra's Legacy</u>

### (BOX 2) File 98

"Andrew Kent"

Historical marker dedication invitation and program "Andrew Kent Family" "Andrew Kent: A Willing Participant of the Alamo" Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal"

for 6/21/2006.

### (BOX 2) File 99

"James Kerr"

"James Kerr: The Daniel Boone of Colonial Texas" by Joe Tom Davis and biographical information on Davis Copy of handwritten notes from folder.

# (BOX 2) File 100

"George Koudelka"

Letter and business card from George Koudelka Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 11/20/1994. See articles from 6/6/2003 and 2/13/2015.

#### (BOX 2) File 101

"Kubicek, Doug" Biographical information Contained a Victoria Advocate clipping. Discarded. See article from 2/2/2011.

### (BOX 2) File 102

"Kuykendall, Hamp, 'Paul Revere of Texas,' & Family"

Letter, email, and business card from Marshall Kuykendall

Letter from Andrew Dillworth, newspaper clippings

Research notes. marker dedication speech, biographical information, copy

of auditor's notes, and an article draft

"J. Hampton Kuykendall"

"James Hampton Kuykendall" from Refugio, Vol. 2

"Adam Kuykendall, 1756-1828"

"William Kuykendall of Austin's Colony, 1810-1862"

"Captain Abner Kuykendall of Austin's Colony"

Excerpts from The Kuykendall Family

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 6/15/1997.

Copy of handwritten notes from folder.

## (BOX 2) File 103

"Josephine Jecker Lawrence"

Senate proclamation, research notes, article draft, and information on Jecker Saloon and the "Brook Hill Dog" painting Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 6/21/2000.

### (BOX 2) File 104

"Rudy & Alice Laitkep"

Funeral program and remarks, and article drafts Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 3/22/1987. See Obituaries for 3/13/2009.

# (BOX 2) File 105

"Jules Leffland, architect"

Press release, exhibit mailer, magazine clipping, and article transcription *Victoria Preservation Inc.* "19<sup>th</sup> Historic Homes Tour: Leffland Legacy" Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article from 1/8/2001.

## (BOX 2) File 106

#### "Jim Lehrer"

Letters from Jim Lehrer & Wolff Klaveness obituary, and Korean War conference schedule Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article from 8/15/2002.

### (BOX 2) File 107

"Sam Lewis, Armadillo Sam, Jalapeno Sam"

Web articles and a photograph of Sam Lewis Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/15/1988, 7/1/1990, 3/8/1994, and 1/15/2003.

# (BOX 2) File 108

"Gideon Lincecum"

Emails from Jerry Lincecum and Wolff, a newspaper clipping A photograph & negatives of Jerry Lincecum "Gideon Lincecum, Botanic Physician" by Peggy Redshaw Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article from 2/23/2003.

#### (BOX 2) File 109

"John J. Linn & Family"

Annotated *Victoria Advocate* articles not found in database A research note from Wanda Hoad Payne

### (BOX 2) File 110

"Antonia Liska"

Letter from Barbara Grindeland and research notes Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 2/20/2000.

### (BOX 2) File 111

"Little Willie Littlefield, native of El Campo, Boogie Woogie musician" Web articles, lyrics, and biographical information

# (BOX 2) File 112

"John Himes Livergood"

Historical marker transcription and dedication program and pamphlets Photograph of John Himes Livergood, and biographical information John Himes Livergood, Texas Pioneer by Joyce Ponton Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/18/2001.

### (BOX 2) File 113

"George Lord"

Letter from John [?] and an annotated newspaper clipping, historical marker transcription and dedication ceremony flyer Photograph of Harold Lord and Carrie Mae Talley at historical marker.

# (BOX 2) File 114

"Don Rafael Antonio Manchola"

Historical marker dedication press release, transcription, invitation, programs, and research notes Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article from 7/14/2006.

## (BOX 2) File 115

"William H. Martin, Jr., 36<sup>th</sup> Division, etc." Letters from Martin and Wolff

## (BOX 2) File 116

"Joe Matlock"

Photocopy of Matlock's service card, email from Drew Matlock Reining, annotated newspaper clipping, and a photograph of Matlock Magazine article "Incident at Eagle Ranch" by Donald Schueler Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/14/1995 and 7/28/2004. See articles from 5/17/1992 and 11/4/2001. See Obituaries for 7/25/2004.

## (BOX 2) File 117

"Maurer Family"

Texas Ranger memorial cross dedication program and invitation

### (BOX 2) File 118

"Maverick Family"

Burlington Free Press web article on descendants from Vermont, Photographic slides of Mauvy Maverick statue and article drafts

# (BOX 2) File 119

"Miss America (America Judkins)"

Letters from Mrs. W.K. Pagel, Jean Heard, and Bobbie Kare Stiles Photograph of America Judkins, and research notes IDs for Mrs. Judkins 2nd Grade class photograph (Refugio, 1930-31) Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 9/20/1995 and 9/21/1995.

## (BOX 2) File 120

"Mitchell, J.D., 'The Bug Man""

Letter from Wolff, a business card from Walter Crain Womack, research notes, Mitchell's itinerary to see the wreck of the *Nicaragua*, Photograph of a picture of Mitchell (see #1216).

"The Conchologist...Joseph Daniel Mitchell" magazine article "A Texas Family" by James Kerr Crain

"The Ants of Victoria" by J.D. Mitchell & W. Dwight Pierce Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 2/8/1981, 5/24/1987, 7/12/1989, 3/1/1990, 3/19/1992, 7/1/1999, and 7/2/1999. See articles from 4/13/1997, 2/16/1998, and 6/1/2001.

### (BOX 2) File 121

"Morris, Leopold"

Letters from Charlie Heger and Jack Reynolds;

A TSHA historical marker application with biographical information

A postcard and photocopies of postcards (see Morris postcards in LHF), a mouse trap patent description;

"A Cavalcade of Victoria and Victoria County" by Morris "Speaking of Peas" by Morris

"Leopold Morris" written and presented by Gary Dunnam Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 1/24/1988, 2/21/1996, 11/24/2002, and 6/27/2007. See articles from 11/13/1952, 5/6/1997, 7/28/2004, 9/12/2006, and 12/29/2013.

#### (BOX 2) File 122

"Curtis Murphy"

Research notes and Murphy interview transcription

### (BOX 2) File 123

"Lori Najvar, Texas filmmaker from this area"

Email from Najvar and a letter from Wolff, an article draft, Victoria County Czech Heritage Festival program, The Texas Auctioneer Project information Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See Obituaries for 5/19/2012 (for Paul A. Najvar, Sr.)

### (BOX 2) File 124

"Royston Nave"

An article draft Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 3/31/2004.

## (BOX 2) File 125

### "Harold Nichols"

Photographs of Nichols and his work, exhibit pamphlet and mailer, an invitation to a gallery opening, and funeral program Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/14/1983 and 10/20/1991. See articles from 4/7/1970, 3/19/1978, 1/22/2013, and 10/10/2014. See Obituaries for 1/24/2013.

### (BOX 2) File 126

"Nuner William McMinn"

Email from Gary Dunnam and an article draft Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 6/8/2000.

(BOX 2) File 127

"O'Connor Family"

Letter from and vita for Louise O'Connor Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See articles from 11/6/1959, 4/15/2005, and 7/31/2005.

## (BOX 2) File 128

"O'Henry" (sic -- O. Henry)

"The Rolling Stone" centennial pamphlet (O. Henry Museum)

### (BOX 2) File 129

"Gilbert Onderdonk & Nursery, TX"

Letter from Linda Nell Hassel

Photographs of Fred Berger and Jujubes

Historical marker inscription, invitation, programs, and application with biographical information;

[Combined from "Comanche Raid on Linnville & Victoria" file]

"Early Texas Frontier Life: Incidents of Comanche Raid 68 Years Ago" by Gilbert Onderdonk.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 1/18/1980, 6/6/1989, 8/6/1989, 4/28/1991, 1/20/1995, and 2/16/2000.

Photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the file.

### (BOX 2) File 130

"Jim Pearson"

Photograph of Pearson, and research notes Photocopies/transcripts of Charles Pearson's letters to his family (1902) Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/15/1999. See Obituaries from 10/18/2003. Photocopy of handwritten notes from file.

### (BOX 2) File 131

"Leander A. Poor"

Transcribed entries from Poor's diary "Notes on the Life of Major Leander Alonzo Poor" by M.V. Poor Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/4/2003.

#### (BOX 2) File 132

"Katherine Anne Porter, Victoria Connection"

Email from Gregg Barrios, photographic printout of her house, web articles, biographical information, and article drafts "Katherine Anne Porter," from *Texas Highways*  "A Writer's Writer: Preserving the Archives of Katherine Anne Porter" by Sara E. Wilson Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See articles from 9/7/2002, 2/16/2010, and 2/19/2010.

## (BOX 2) File 133

"Paul Prater"

Emails from Edwin Stoltz and Wolff, research notes, Photograph of Paul and Midge Prater Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 6/15/2007 (note: database scan is missing page, see collection on VRHC website). See Obituaries for 9/3/2011.

### (BOX 2) File 134

"Prince Carl of Solms Braunfels" Research notes and webstore listings

### (BOX 2) File 135

"Rabb-Newman Family"

Letters from Betty Newman Wauer, Raab family reunion programs *The Texas Rabb and Newman Families* newsletter (Oct. 2006) *The Texas Rabbs* newsletters (Sept. 1996 thru July 1997) <u>The Rabb Odyssey</u> by Victor C. Wegenhoft Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 9/24/1996 (and 6/22/2001). See Obituaries for 4/9/2014.

#### (BOX 2) File 136

"Jim Rech"

Funeral card and program Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See article and Obituaries from 11/20/2012.

### (BOX 2) File 137

"William G. 'Bob' Roberts"

Funeral card and program, MCB News clipping & exhibit calendar, and research notes Business card, letter, and email from Dianne McDonald Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See articles from

5/10/2009 and 1/21/2010. See Obituaries for 4/20/2009.

#### (BOX 2) File 138

"Will Rogers"

Email from Bill Modisett, bibliographies, and webstore listings

Will Rogers postcards (blank), Memorial and Birthplace pamphlet "Clarence Remembers Will Rogers," from *Southern Living* "Rogers Visits the Old Range" by Will Rogers Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/15/1996 and 12/16/2007. See article from 12/22/1991.

## (BOX 2) File 139

"Victor M. Rose"

Transcription of *Victoria Advocate* articles with note claiming discrepancy between date of death in newspaper and tomb. See article from 1/28/1893.

## (BOX 2) File 140

"Harley Sadler"

"Harley Sadler: West Texas Tent Showman" from Texas Highways

#### (BOX 2) File 141

"Sager Family, Rev. Christoph Adam Sager"

Letter from Edieth Nagel and article drafts

"Christoph Adam Sager:"

"Christoph Adam Sager" by Ruth D. Bettge

Meyersville St. John's Lutheran Church 140<sup>th</sup> Anniversary program Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 6/11/2000.

#### (BOX 2) File 142

"Milton A. Seale, War Experiences" Some of My Experiences During World War II by Milton Seale

### (BOX 2) File 143

"Schiwetz, E.M., 'Buck'"

A photograph, letters, and drawing of/by Buck. Letters from Sharon Steen. "Treasured Memories" KXYZ radio show script (1946) "The Spirit of Texas Lives in His Work," from *Texas Highways* Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 11/1/1981, 2/7/1984, and 3/16/2008. See article from 2/29/2008.

#### (BOX 2) File 144

"E.H. 'Smitty' Schmiedlin"

An article draft

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 4/7/2002. See Obituaries for 3/30/2002.

(BOX 2) File 145

"Jean Granberry Schnitz"

"Driving Across Texas at 35 Miles Per Hour" by Jean Granberry Schnitz "Office Machines – It's a Whole New World" by Jean Granberry Schnitz Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 4/25/2004.

## (BOX 2) File 146

"Schumann – Reinhardt"

Letter from Ruby Burger, an article draft, Walt Schumann business card, and a Schumann-Reinhardt family tree "Reinhardt, Louis J. Family" by Mrs. Robert D. Adams "Walter August Schumann" Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/20/2000.

### (BOX 2) File 147

"Charlie Siringo"

Letter from Betty Rusk Photocopy of a postcard with photo from Seringo (Alternate spelling: Seringo) Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 10/26/2003.

# (BOX 2) File 148

"Jim Smallwood"

File was empty, but it contained handwritten notes on the folder. A photocopy of these have been placed in the file.

### (BOX 2) File 149

"Charles Spurlin, Victoria Co. Hist. Commission Chair, 1987-2001." Conference pamphlet, TSHA resolutions, funeral programs, biographical information and vita, research notes, and a letter from Amy Mundy Emails from James Smallwood and Spurlin Photograph on Spurlin, Jim Lehrer, and Bill Sloan "Nomination for TSHA Fellow, Charles D. Spurlin" by Linda Wolff Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/18/2001 and 3/7/2004. See articles from 2/25/1987, 5/16/2011 11/6/2011 8/16/2013 and 8/28/2013 See Obituaries for

5/16/2011, 11/6/2011, 8/16/2013, and 8/28/2013. See Obituaries for 8/16/2013.

#### (BOX 2) File 150

"Bill Stein"

Funeral programs "Bill Stein: A Bibliophile's Bibliophile," from *Texas Escapes* 

### (BOX 2) File 151

"Sticks Stahala"

Letters (from) Sticks and Betty Bryan, (to) Rae Stahala Photographs of Sticks, photocopies of cartoons, obituary, research notes Photocopy of <u>TexOddiTies</u> by Sticks Stahala [Combined from "School Days"] Photocopy of cartoons by Sticks Stahala. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 2/10/1980, 9/30/1981, 1/16/1983, 11/13/1984, and 2/10/1998. See "Fun Magazine" for 7/26/1992. See "The Way It Used To Be" from 5/30/1971, 6/27/1971, 11/28/1971, and 11/12/1972. See articles from 6/25/1972 and 10/27/1984.

Photocopy of handwritten notes that were on the folder.

## (BOX 2) File 152

"Stiles, Harvey C., Valley Horticulturist, kinfolks in Victoria, Cuero, etc." Photocopies of letters from Edwin Stiles, Horace Cattell, Roger Stiles Jr. Adam Davidson, A.R. Kimler, and David Stiles. Research notes, annotated newspaper clippings Photocopies of photographs of Harvey Stiles, Las Palmas, and the Stiles

Cemetery and historical marker.

Photocopies of Births, Marriages, Deaths, and Memoranda records "Growth and Development of the King Ranch"

"Concerning Harvey Clark Stiles" by Edwin Lee Stiles

"Spider Railroad" and "History of Groves"

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See Obituaries for 4/17/2011.

#### (BOX 2) File 153

"Stolz"

Letters from Doris Gisler and research notes Victoria Gem & Mineral Society newsletter Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/31/1980. See articles from 8/24/2002 and 9/15/2002. Photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

### (BOX 2) File 154

"Gale Storm"

Only contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/8/1994. See articles from 6/29/2009 and 7/5/2009. Photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

(BOX 2) File 155

"Raiford Stripling"

Letter from Ray Stripling, photograph of Raiford Stripling "The Raiford Leak Stripling Archive at Texas A&M University," from *El Campanario* (Dec. 2005) "The Raiford Leak Stripling Collection University Archives/Cushing

Memorial Library," from *El Campanario* (Dec. 2006) Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's

Journal" for 1/8/2006.

# (BOX 2) File 156

"James G. 'Big Jim' Tarver, 'Texas Giant""

An article draft, obituaries, newspaper clippings/transcriptions; [Combined from "Tall Texans" file] a magazine article on tall Texans. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/18/2007.

# (BOX 2) File 157

"Taylor Family"

Email from Buelah Cox, Taylor family directory/spreadsheet Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 9/28/1993.

# (BOX 2) File 158

"Taylor-Sutton Feud (& Families)

Photographs of headstones/graves, Creed Taylor and John McPeters. Photocopies of maps, a well in Clinton, Creed's letter to the Editor. An article draft, research notes, family tree, newspaper clippings. Letters from Nita Ryan, Robert Giles, Julianne Speer, Dovie Hall, Chuck Parsons, Michael Simmons, and Bena Kirkscey.

Email from Cynthia Salm.

Taylor Family newsletters, reunion programs, directories, writings, and biographical and genealogical information.

Business cards from Robert Giles, Bena Kirkscey, and Jack/Dovie Hall. Cemetery unveiling program and an historical grave marker dedication.

"Jim Taylor and Friends vs. Sutton Posse," from True West

"John Milam Taylor of DeWitt County, Texas"

"The Taylor-Sutton Feud," from 300 Years in Victoria County

History of Gonzales County articles

The Sutton-Taylor Feud by Chuck Parsons

The Sutton-Taylor Feud by Jack Hays Day

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/12/1988, 7/29/1988, 10/8/1989, 3/25/1990, 9/27/1994,

10/24/1996, 2/22/1998, 9/29/2000, 12/5/2003, and 3/9/2007. See Reunions

for 11/28/1996.

Photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

## (BOX 2) File 159

"Taylor-Sutton Feud, 'The Texas Vendetta' by Victor Marion Rose" Letter from Charles Tipton and newspaper clippings <u>The Texas Vendetta</u> by Victor M. Rose

## (BOX 2) File 160

"Bob Thonhoff"

Emails from Thohoff, Bea McKinney, and Jack Cowan. Photographs of TCARA tree, Thonhoffs, and Folklife festival. Award announcements and letter from Awards Committee. A Letter, Christmas card, business cards, and postcards from Thonhoff. Newspaper and encyclopedia articles, genealogical information, short essays, and various Texas Folklife Festival and Katzenjammer papers papers, biographical information, and an article draft. "Buffalo for the King" by Thonhoff

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 6/12/1988, 10/21/1994, 2/22/2000, 6/3/2001, 6/1/2003, 4/30/2004, 6/6/2004, 5/21/2006, and 6/9/2006.

# (BOX 2) File 161

### "Oscar Timme"

Photograph of Timme home and article drafts A collection of Timme's memories from the 1930s and 1940s Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/3/1986, 6/14/1998, 10/3/2004, and 8/30/2006. See Obituaries for 8/27/2006.

### (BOX 2) File 162

"Curtis Tunnell"

Web obituary and memorial.

### (BOX 2) File 163

"Wesley Vivion"

Photographs of Vivion Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 11/8/1987.

## (BOX 2) File 164

"Von Roeder Family in Texas" Melvin and Janet Roeder's business card A newspaper clipping, research notes

A forum message from Jennifer [?] on family history Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/20/2000, 8/23/2000, and 4/27/2001.

# (BOX 2) File 165

"Daniel Webster Wallace, '80 John""

Research notes "'80 John'," in "Speaking of Texas" from *Texas Highways* Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/26/2006. See article from 2/1/2012.

## (BOX 2) File 166

"Professor' Von Roeder, Otto"

Letters from Zia Miller and Flora Roeder. Emails from Jim Mundie and Flora Roeder Business card from Flora Roeder Photocopies of old letters to the Editor mentioning Otto Article drafts, Otto's death certificate, research notes annotated newspaper clippings, and biographical information "Names of CSA and Other Veterans" by Zia Miller "Information on 'Professor von Roedern'" by Flora Roeder Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 4/5/1981, 8/21/1981, 3/17/1994, 2/5/1995, 3/1/1996, 8/30/1996, 1/5/1999, and 2/8/2009. See articles from 6/30/1917 and 11/6/1917.

# (BOX 2) File 167

"Newton Warzecha"

Funeral program and hymns Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See article from 9/2/2014. See Obituaries for 9/2/2014.

## (BOX 2) File 168

"Welder Family, Three Mile Ranch & Barn"

Photograph of Welder silos, postcard of Welder mansion, research notes, article drafts; "Patrick H. Welder Home Tour," from *Victoria Preservation;* business card for Jesse Martinez; and a press release and publicity for Empresario's Children.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 9/7/1997, 4/16/2000, 4/30/2000, and 9/17/2000. See articles from 1/14/2001, 11/26/2001, 7/20/2003, and 9/26/2003. See Obituaries for 12/29/2009 and 7/27/2011.

# (BOX 2) File 169

"Brig. Gen. Edwin F. Wenglar"

Luncheon program; accomplishments/timeline for Army Signal Corps, Army Air Corps, and Army Air Service; and a *Wingspread* article. Letter from Edwin Wenglar.

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 10/11/2006.

#### ARCHIVAL BOX 3

(BOX 3) File 170

"Kemper Williams"

An email and business card from Sheron Barnes An article draft and a letter from Williams to his grandchildren Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 3/27/1984, 10/18/1987, 12/31/2000, and 1/23/2001. See Obituaries for 1/20/2001.

## (BOX 3) File 171

"Bob Wills"

"Bob Wills" from Texas Highways

### (BOX 3) File 172

"Dalhart, Windberg" Biographical information and a postcard with Dalhart painting

Diographical information and a postcard with Damart pa

### (BOX 3) File 173

"J.O. Wheeler"

Research notes and clippings from Pictorial History of Victoria County

## (BOX 3) File 174

"Rosa Witte 101"

Research notes and a photograph of ladies playing dominoes Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 11/5/2000.

### (BOX 3) File 175

"Margaret Wright"

Photograph of a headstone/grave, speech transcriptions, pamphlets, Letter from Robert Angerstein and an annotated newspaper clipping <u>A Passing of the Seasons: The Story of Marguerite Wright</u> by Bettye Cole Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 2/24/1983, 11/17/1985, and 9/5/1999. See article from 3/2/2008.

(BOX 3) File 176

"Staff Sgt. John Ybarbo, WWII"

Emails and letters from Bruce Frazer. Letters by Arthur Lane. Collage of newspaper clippings

Photocopies of photographs of John, William, and Wilma Ybarbo. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article from 10/21/1945.

Photocopies of handwritten notes from front and interior of folder.

## (BOX 3) File 177

"George West, the man"

Letters from Mary Johnson and Sibyl Northcutt

Copies of photographs of Pat Wagner, Kittie West, and George West Newspaper clippings, research notes, homestead tour invitation and map, and genealogical info.

"George West," from Traveler

"George West: The Man and the Town," in *South Texas: The Newsletter* "Geronimo: Legendary Longhorn of George West" in *Texas Longhorn Trails* by Henry Wolff

"Men of Texas"

"A Tribute to George West" by James Wooding

"What the Old Trail Movement Meant" by George W. Saunders

"The West-Wagner Homestead" by Pat and Marlene Wagner

"The West-Wagner Home" by Patrick and Marlene Wagner

Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's

Journal" for 9/3/1996, 6/12/1997, 10/8/1997, and 10/22/1997.

## (Box 3) File 178

"Texas Towns"

Notes, pamphlet, newspaper & magazine clippings of unusual town names Photograph of a tourist information diorama

"C.W. Post" from *Texas Monthly*, and "Best Town in Texas" A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder. [Combined from Texas Towns Names" file] Email from Bill McCaskill

with a list of interesting town names.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See following articles on Texas towns: Uncertain (6/23/1985), Crabb (7/22/1985, 7/30/1985, 8/10/1985 & 8/11/1985), Cuthand (8/2/1985), Utopia (8/11/1985), Manning (9/25/1988), Mingus (6/11/1989), Tarzan (2/25/1990), Oatmeal and Bertram (9/12/1991 & 8/9/1997), Bug Tussle (4/5/1992), Bigfoot (ad 5/31/1992), Nazareth (12/14/1992), Ding Dong (4/10/1993), Carbon (7/3/1993), Cool (7/17/1998), Dime Box (11/24/2000), and Log Cabin (6/6/2009).

(Box 3) File 179

#### "Round Top"

Bethlehem Lutheran Church history/program "Festival Hill at Forty" from *Round Top Register* 

### (Box 3) File 180

## "Galveston"

Galveston Railroad Museum flyer, *Elissa* pamphlet Galveston Island Visitors Guide "View of the roadstead and the city of Galveston" lithograph copy "All Aboard!" from *Traveler* 

### (Box 3) File 181

"Austin County" Texas Maps Austin County (2007) Austin County historic travel guide

### (Box 3) File 182

"San Antonio"

Various maps, cards, and pamphlets for missions, tours, and museums; Photograph of The Hangar Museum

St. Joseph's Downtown Church program

San Fernando Cathedral program

"The Buckhorn Story"

"Buckhorn Hall of Horns - Footnotes"

"Which Way is Southtown?" in Texas Highways

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 8/10/1993, 8/11/1994, 8/8/1999, 6/30/2004, 6/17/2005, and 6/26/2005.

## (Box 3) File 183

"Fredericksburg"

Article draft, pamphlets, museum tickets, tourist maps and pamphlets Photograph of Nimitz Hotel and marker inscriptions, Letter from Wolff Emails from Wolff, Eva Barnett, Fran Vick, and Theodora Boehm "Admiral Nimitz Museum Celebrates Reopening" from *THC* "Historic Fort Martin Scott"

"Nimitz: Steamboat Hotel" and "Fredericksburg: Texas Guide" "Fredericksburg...A Glimpse of the Past from Logs to Sunday Houses" Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 12/7/1999, 2/15/2000, 6/26/2002, 4/28/2004, 8/29/2004, 10/9/2005, and 11/15/2006. See article from 12/7/2009.

### (Box 3) File 184

"Nacogdoches & Hotel Fredonia" "Hotel Fredonia: For the Convenience of Travelers and Guests" booklet

#### (Box 3) File 185

"New Orleans"

Business card from Kay Danne

Various tourist pamphlets and maps for museum, hotels, historic buildings

## (Box 3) File 186

"Port Isabel"

Historic Port Isabel, Texas magazine

## (Box 3) File 187

"Winedale"

Business card from H.H. Howze, The Center for American History "Winedale: Information for Visitors" pamphlet Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/14/2006.

#### (Box 3) File 188

"Thurber"

"From Boom Town to Ghost Town" pamphlet A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder

### (Box 3) File 189

"Castroville and Landmark Inn"

Letters from Beverly Seals and Wolff, research notes, heritage pamphlet Cards from the Connie & Harold Balmos and Tom & Gwen Pichot Newspaper & magazine clippings of historic buildings *News from Castroville* "A Walking Tour at Old Landmark Inn" from TxP&W "Significance of the San Antonio/El Paso Road" "Willkomme zu Castroville!" from Texas Highways

## (Box 3) File 190

"Lubbock & Silent Wings Museum" Museum newsletter & history, photographs of plaque and history display

## (Box 3) File 191

"San Antonio River Basin Map"

San Antonio River Authority map of San Antonio River basin

# (Box 3) File 192

"Texas State History Museum"

Information on the history, exhibits, and displays of "The Story of Texas" at The Bob Bullock Texas State History Museum

TSHM pamphlets and a print of the museum

Business card from Heather Brand, TSHM

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/13/2001.

#### (Box 3) File 193

"San Ygnacio & Los Corralitos Ranch"

South Texas Historical Association program and invitation "Fortaleza at San Jose de Corralitos" (2 copies, one annotated) "With its Heart in the Past," from *Texas Highways* 

#### (Box 3) File 194

"Fort Worth Stockyards"

Photograph of a steam engine, a blank postcard, web articles North Fort Worth Historical Society pamphlet, event calendar Business card from Dr. Robert M. Platt, walking tour map (2<sup>nd</sup> folder) Stockyards, stock show, and hotel pamphlets, event calendar Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 1/6/2002, 9/4/2002, and 5/12/2004. See Susan Wheeler Pease's letterto-the-editor on 1/16/2002.

# (Box 3) File 195

### "Rockport-Fulton"

"Traveling Texas," from *Traveler*, Rockport Festival of Wines flyer Timeline of storms on Texas coast & wreck of *Nicaragua*, 1910-1915 Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 7/12/1989.

## (Box 3) File 196

"Texas Settlement Region" The Settlement Region Visitors Guide

## (Box 3) File 197

"Camargo & Villa Nuevo Mexico"

*Traveler* articles on Camargo and José de Escandón Photographs of Camargo and Villa Nuevo, Mexico Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 11/20/2005.

#### (Box 3) File 198

"Rio Grande City"

LaBorde House and Rio Grande City pamphlets "Discover Historic Rio Grande City" Information and participants list for THC workshop, 2002

## (Box 3) File 199

"Los Caminos del Rio"

History and travel pamphlet, "Border Browsing" from *TEXAS* magazine "A Shared Experience: The History, Architecture and Historic Designations of the Lower Rio Grande Heritage Corridor" THC timeline of heritage project's development

### (Box 3) File 200

"El Paso"

"Bask in El Paso" from The Medallion

Socorro Mission Preservation Project pamphlet

Contained a Victoria Advocate clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal"

for 5/13/2005.

# (Box 3) File 201

"Bastrop"

An historical pamphlet

# (Box 3) File 202

"Ballinger & Runnels Co."

Letters from Neuman Smith & Wolff, profile on Neuman Smith partial article from *Texas Highways*. 1997-98 Ballinger Visitors Guide Annotated newspaper clipping, research notes, Information of Bruce Field, Carnegie Library, and The Cross Photographs of Charles Noyes statue and a graffiti wall Business cards from Ballinger Chamber of Commerce and The Woodbox Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 4/14/1996.

# (Box 3) File 203

# "Tilden"

"How They Stole a President" web article from Thamesmead Gazette

#### (Box 3) File 204

"Edinburg"

Hidalgo County Historical Museum pamphlet Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 11/7/2001.

## (Box 3) File 205

"Abilene"

Grace Museum and visitor's guide pamphlets

## (Box 3) File 206

"Texas Maritime Museum Rockport"

Maritime Museum Lighthouse Project booklet, press release and pamphlet [Combined from "Texas Maritime Museum" file] Letter from Mindy Durham; negatives of the "La Belle Exhibit;" Photographs of wooden ship being built in Heldenfels Bros. Shipyard and the La Belle Exhibit; TMM business card, pamphlets, programs, press releases, mission statement, and lighthouse dedication invitation; scow sloop information and "Building the Texas Scow Sloop" by Andrew W. Hall. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/4/1999 and 7/20/2001. See articles on museum from 9/23/1990.

### (Box 3) File 207

"Burton"

"Burton Cottons to Yesteryear," from *TEXAS* magazine "Burton Farmers Gin" booklet, Cotton Gin Festival pamphlet "Carl and Louisa Brey Vogelsang Family of Burton, Washington County"

#### (Box 3) File 208

"Seguin"

Visit Seguin web articles: "Juan Seguin Statue" and "A Tribute Unveiled"

### (Box 3) File 209

#### "Austin"

"Austin, Historic Walking Tours, Congress Ave. & E. 6th St." pamphlet

### (Box 3) File 210

"Buffalo Gap"

Buffalo Gap Historical Village pamphlet

## (Box 3) File 211

"Dry Ridge"

Research notes, Ballinger High School 1979 reunion program Letters from Geneva Kahlich and Wolff, photocopy of 1920 photographs "Days Gone By" by Neuman Smith A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 3/13/1993 and 4/17/2001.

### (Box 3) File 212

"Westphalia"

Westphalia Historical Society memo and donations.

# (Box 3) File 213

"Rio Grande Valley"

Map of Historical Hidalgo County, *Guide to Rio Grande Valley Texas Traveler* articles on Port Isabel Lighthouse, Camargo, José de Escandón, and Brownsville & Matamoros;

[Combined from "Texas Air Museum, Rio Hondo" file] Pamphlets from the Texas Air Museum in Rio Hondo.

### (Box 3) File 214

"Gruene"

Historic Gruene pamphlet

# (Box 3) File 215

"Lajitas"

An article transcript

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See articles on Lajitas from 2/24/2000 and 2/25/2000.

### (Box 3) File 216

"Brownsville"

Letter from Historic Brownsville Museum Association Photocopied article and photographs of Rio Grande Railroad locomotives Museum and cultural & historic sites pamphlets

### (Box 3) File 217

"George West & Live Oak County"

Museum afghan order form (blank), *Traveler* article on Oakville *Live Oak County* magazine, newspaper clipping

# (Box 3) File 218

"Aransas Co." A timeline of county history

# (Box 3) File 219

# "Bellville"

Historical tours of markers and homes pamphlets, postcard (blank) Bellville sesquicentennial special edition newspaper

### (Box 3) File 220

"Big Bend Area" Museum and observatory pamphlets

### (Box 3) File 221

"Rowena"

"Rowena Country" by Neuman Smith

#### (Box 3) File 222

"Huntsville" Tourism pamphlet

#### (Box 3) File 223

"Brackettville & Fort Clark"

Fort Clark pamphlet and Traveler article

Contain a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article on the Alamo Village and movie set from 12/27/2014.

### (Box 3) File 224

"Corpus Christi"

Greyhound racing pamphlet and web article on pirate museum

### (Box 3) File 225

"Kingsville"

Traveler advertisement for Kingsville and Conner Museum pamphlet

## (Box 3) File 226

"Luckenbach"

Research note, tourism pamphlet Photograph of historical marker, postcard (blank) "Lucken Back" from *Texas Monthly* 

#### (Box 3) File 227

"San Angelo"

Letter and business card from Marion Szurek Bottomley Surprising San Angelo Visitors Guide (2 copies) and folder Tourist and Angelo State University campus maps Pamphlets on history, shopping, amusement, museums, and tours Flyers on Old Concho Street, R.E. Donaho, Paint Rock, Visitors Center, Fort Concho, West Texas Boys Ranch, and other sites.

#### (Box 3) File 228

## "Terlingua"

*Texas Highways* article on La Kiva and the Starlight Theatre Business card from Angie Dean of the Starlight Theatre Clipping with information on the Terlingua Historic District

# (Box 3) File 229

"Midland-Odessa"

Pamphlets from The American Airpower Heritage Museum and the Nita Stewart Haley Memorial Library and J. Evetts Haley History Center

#### (Box 3) File 230

# "Mirando City"

"Oil Boom Continues: South Texas Oil: Mirando City, Part 1," by Larry Smallwood from *Traveler* magazine

### (Box 3) File 231

"Texas Forest Trail" Texas Forest Trail Region pamphlet

#### (Box 3) File 232

"Waco"

"Bridging the Brazos" from Texas Highways

## (Box 3) File 233

"Texas Independence Trail"

Texas Independence Trail Region pamphlet

#### (Box 3) File 234

"El Paso Area"

Shakespeare-on-the-Rocks Theater Festival pamphlet (1999) Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article on mission in San Elizario from 10/5/1997.

# (Box 3) File 235

"New Braunfels"

"New Braunfels, Texas: Culture & Heritage" booklet Photocopy of Comal County centennial edition map (1936) Guadalupe River Drive postcard (blank), newspaper clipping Sophienburg Museum & Archives pamphlet

#### (Box 3) File 236

"Port Aransas"

Port Aransas Preservation and Historical Association pamphlet "The Historic Tarpon Inn" from *Traveler* magazine

### (Box 3) File 237

"Publishing Cos"

Letters and business cards from Eakin Press, University of North Texas Press, Nel-Mar Publishing, Hart Graphics, and Henry & Linda Wolff. Business cards from Texian Press, Wordsmith Publishing, and Davis Brothers Publishing.

Emails from Eakin Press. Bidding and cost notes, mailing slips, various bid proposals and book specifications, contract between Victoria Advocate and Davis Bros Publishing, and newspaper clippings.

A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

#### (Box 3) File 238

"Reprints"

Letter from Eakin Press, emails from Wolff and Eakin Press Sample of Sunbelt Media distribution agreement Photocopies of title pages from *Henry's Journal* Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/24/1999 (re-run from 3/19/1988).

### (Box 3) File 239

"Henry's Journal, The Way It Used to Be (Davis Bros)"

Letters from Davis Bros. Publishing and Wolff, mailing slips, notes, Library of Congress catalog sheet, Davis Bros Publishing business card. A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

### (Box 3) File 240

"Volume II Correspondence"

Letters from Davis Bros. Publishing and Wolff Davis Bros invoice, business card, proposal, and mailing slip Library of Congress catalog sheet, notes, and a contract between the Victoria Advocate and Davis Bros Publishing A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

### (Box 3) File 241

"1999 Publishing Plans"

A fax from Wolff, book sales spreadsheet, notes, cost proposals, *Historically Speaking* book jackets (2), and Davis Bros Publishing Invoice; Letters from Davis Bros. Publishing and Wolff; and Emails from Wolff.

### (Box 3) File 242

"Ghosts of Goliad & the Second Printing" Invoice and fax from Davis Bros Publishing, and notes

# (Box 3) File 243

"Wings Over Texas"

Newspaper & magazine clippings and web articles, postcards, notes, "Texas in World War II" poster, "Second Wind" by Mary Uhrbrock Palacios Historical Association newsletter, *Traveler* magazine article Letters from Wolff and Charles Wegenhoft.

Photographs of Benjamin Foulois, planes and pilots, negative collages A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder. Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 5/26/1985 and 7/9/1997. See articles on Kelly Air Force Base from 7/8/2001 and 7/17/2011; Reese Air Force Base on 1/24/1997; and "Matter of Fact" from 5/25/1996.

#### (Box 3) File 244

"Hondo Army Air Field"

"Hondo Army Air Field" from *Forgotten Fields of America, Vol. 2* Checkers Flightline Café menu with historic information

## (Box 3) File 245

"Letters of Historical Interest"

<u>Letters</u> from Charlie Pieper (on Cuero & turkeys); Michael Simmons (on cotton gins); Mary Menking (on beauty shops & nursing); Clifford Sizemore (on Victoria Advocate); Irma Kubicek (on Shiner Gazette); Bernice McConnell (on chickens); anonymous (on immigration); Mrs. R.H. Matson (3) (on Caranchua Bay and soap-making); Edwin Haidusek (on Bud Russell); Henri Mae Mertz (on washing day & laundry); Andra Wisian (on Zadock Woods & Western Days); W.E. Belt, Jr. (on Martin Allen, with historical marker application and newspaper clipping); Jean Schnitz (on Bill Granberry & Folklore Society); Elzabeth Stockbauer (Sedan, TX & churches postcard); unknown (on Mrs. Wayne Mae Garrett Gibbons & County Line School, Granberry School, and Friendship School); Karen McCann Hett (Algott Johnson & Yankee Czechs, with Wilbeck family history notes); P.K. Stubblefield (on Charles Stubblefield & McFaddin, with excerpts on both); Sam McKone (on Seminole Canyon museum, with magazine article); Charles Wilburn (on Jack Harper); Steve Zentner (on chicken fried steak, with Rowena Country excerpt); Elton & Helen Adamcek (miscellaneous); Bill McGill (on Henry DeBord); Allan Dearman (on train robbery, with newspaper clipping); Eunice Willis (on Jentry family); Tavali Williams (on W.C. Laas, with newspaper clipping); Gene Laughhunn (on Centralia railroad, with newspaper clipping); Laurie Ball, from Ripley's Believe it or Not! (on Dallas McLean, with cartoons attached); Dalton Cunningham (on Cunningham family, with newspaper clippings); Nancy Stone (on Tomasita the Cat); Joseph Petty (on Houston Civil War Round Table); Tip Patterson ("Witness for the Prosecution" and "The Immigrants"); Bernice McConnell (on home remedies); Fred Knipling (on 1942 hurricane); Frederick Shields (on Napoleon III); Edgar Mueller (on Christmas 1924); C. Wendell Horne (on farm life); Dorothy Wilson (on ice); Jeanne Marie Scott & Ruth Durham (on log house and Frederick Tegener; with Wolff's reply and Scott's business card); Gene Maeckel (on Dewees family); Fern Marecek (on 36<sup>th</sup> Infantry Division); Mike Simmons (on 36<sup>th</sup> Infantry Division); Patricia (Angerstein) Patterson-Williams (on saloons); Doris Reader (on George Wied & Westhoff); Deneise Slaydon (w/ map, on Ward-West Ranch); and Carol Strarup (on Jesse Pumphrey's El Toro home). Emails from Doug Kubicek (on Frederick Tegener; with Wolff's reply); John Pee (on Korges Bottling Co.); and Joe Nasier (on Providence Land

Co. hotel; w/ reply from Wolff).

Eulogy for Dick Reynolds by William C. Reader; a newspaper clipping; "They Called it Lucky Ridge" by Cullen B. Vance.

## (Box 3) File 246

## "Letters - From Fans"

Letters from Janie Gaida (on food & memories); Ruth Williams (on hamburgers); Mrs. D.J. DeLomel (on thistles, with newspaper clipping); Ruth McArdle (on hamburgers); Herbert \_\_\_\_\_ (a thank you); James Victory (on war and Guadalupe Sea Monster, with Wolff's reply email); Gene Laughhunn (on Democrats & love); Frederick Shields (on West Texas & almanac); Edith Rasmussen (on shared birthdates; on cemeteries); K. McMinn (on food); Joseph Redmon (on Fuzzy Zoeller's comments); anonymous (on kids hunting); J.C. Melcher (on duck hunting); Patricia Williams (on Hirschhauser family); Edith Morris (on Long Mott, TX); W.J. Rohole (on hybrid tree, with photograph); Joe Boatright (on Ballinger, TX & Macaroni Line); Webster Clarke (on Clarke reunion, greeting card); Harrell Cherry (on undeveloped mission sites); Ebelle Morrill (on Wolff's book); Margaut Daniels[?] (on Wolff's book, greeting card); Louise Tractor (a thank you); Sylvia Garza (on bridges); Faye Irby (on Carolyn Mathis & Christmas in Goliad); Jerry Bliss (on Boom Town Blowout); Patsy Hand (on German dance halls); E. Douglas Neel (on ranching); Joe Strauss (a thank you); Ethel Abraham (on barbecue); Mrs. N.R. Petty (on Christmas displays); Dottie Simmons (on The Pig Stand); Marion Orts (on Wolff's book); Kimberley Diaz (on Wolff's job); Edgar Mayer (on Shelby, TX); Abel Delgado (on Carlos Delgado); Frances Wofford (on Jean Schnitz); Charles Wilburn (on Jack Harper & monument); Sieglinde Schoen of the Hummel Museum (a thank you); Terrell Mullins (on Ronald Mackenzie); Thomas Rinn (on sauerkraut); Sarah Sheppard (on Mt. Carmel); Carol Perry (on Mt. Carmel & Waco's growth); Loretta Niestroy (on Panna Maria, TX; and a thank you); James Buske (on Victoria Organ Club & Herman Grueneberg; and on cotton gins); 'Lil' Stallman (a thank you); Clara Kilgore (on Black History Month); Dorothy Wilson (on chicken); Roland Gerdes (on Adolph Hoffner); Harry Uthoff (a thank you, greeting card, w/ photograph); and Jim Feig (Farmers Co-Op).

<u>Emails</u> from Charlie Pieper (on Walter Pieper); Francelle Czichos (on Katherine Schul, with Wolff's reply email); Kenneth Reese (on gun violence); Alice Ann Hand (on memories); Bernice Matson (on chickens); Mary Sue Koontz-Nelson (on immigrants); William Paul Tasin (on the Schiavo case); Bill Gannon (on the Schiavo case); Gretchen Cole (on Guadalupe Valley Oil Co. w/ reply from Wolff); and Louise Doylen (on Hackberry).

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping' Discarded. See "Advocate is Very Ill" by Ruby & John Boettcher from 8/13/2003.

## (Box 3) File 247

## "Letters – Other Writers"

Letters from Archie McDonald (on *Back Then*); Tom Breedlove (on weather); T. Lindsay Baker (on Victoria's windmill); Annette Sanford (a thank you); Milo Kearney (a thank you); Louise Malsch (on Brownson Malsch, with clipping and Wolff reply); Keith Guthrie (on the Cart Road and *Raw Frontier*; giving condolences; on Blue Moon Bookstore; on Homer Easterwood & Stanley McKinney); C.M. Henkel, Jr. (on merchant marines); Robin Borglum Carter (on *Gutzon Borglum*); Harold Weiss, Jr. (a thank you; and a greeting card); Jack Jackson (on moving, postcard; on *Lost Cause*; and a thank you); Robert Thonhoff (on Battle of Medina; on Folklife; on TGS speech); Donaly Brice (on Tucker Foley); Joyce Covington (on *Bloomington;* on interview); Ross McSwain (on AARP, with Wolff's reply; giving condolences ); Leon Metz (on journalism; on

John Wesley Hardin); F. Abernathy (giving condolences; on columns); Nancy Masters (on TOMFRA); James Lee (a thank you); Nola McKey (on wildflowers); Cornelia Kuffner (on Rockport & Port Aransas); Elmer Kelton (on cotton); Jim McKone (on Bronc Diaries, with clipping); Chuck Parsons (on cemetery seminar & Charles McKinney); Nelda Patteson (on book dedication & Abilene in WWII); Jennifer Smith (on publishing); and Lee Ballard (on Tonkawa Reservation). <u>Emails</u> from Robert Thonhoff (on German POWs); J. Rhett Rushing (on folklore): Ross McSwein (on Colorado River authority & health); and a

folklore); Ross McSwain (on Colorado River authority & health); and a chain between Wolff, Julius Ermis, Sara Hendricks, Jim Bishop (on Wolff's column for 2/8/2000; with Journal article draft); and Philip Marchand (on his La Salle book).

# (Box 3) File 248

"Letters - War Stories"

Letters from Anneliese Heinz Matthews (German civilian, WWII); James Orts (WWII spotters); Weldon Anders (WWII Air Corps); Michael Simmons (on Andrew Jackson Higgins & Higgins Boats in WWII); J. Jack Cloutier (WWII Air Force experiments & New Guinea); Alvin Schimcek (anti-aircraft, Philippines in WWII, with action report & Wolff research notes); Elaine Hingst Rowland (Arthur Hingst in WWI, Meuse-Argonne); William Nattrass (on 'Hap' Halloran, POW in WWII, with note & article); Tom O'Brian (with clipping, photograph & transcription of Schweinfurt WWII marker); John Caldwell (USAF raincoat); Alphons Mikes (w/ Battle Honors; annotated); Louise Throgmorton (on William Hawes; w/ newspaper clippings; annotated); and Kenneth Munson (on Weldon Munson).

[Combined from "World War II & War Stories" folder]\_Research notes on Simon McCloud, Sally Morgan (w/ business card), and Alphons Mikes. Annotated newspaper clippings on Simon McCloud, George Fajkus, and William Hawes; and a newspaper clipping on John Lawhn. Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See articles on Virgil Branch from 11/10/1985 and 12/16/1993; August Groth from 3/30/1958, 11/12/1959, and 11/13/1959; Simon McCloud from 6/22/1980; and George Fajkus from 1/9/1995.

## (Box 3) File 249

"Ego Busters"

<u>Letters</u> from anonymous (on Wolff's overuse of "I" in articles, with annotated newspaper clippings).

[Combined from another file] Letter from Wayne Leonard.

(Box 3) File 250

"Letters (Personal)"

<u>Letters</u> from Lowell Lebermann, Jr. (on Texas Excellence Scholars trip); Jean Schnitz (on coyotes, snow & folklore); Jackie [?] (on Dennis death & Texas Zoo, with newspaper clipping; and a Valentine card); Frankie Hoelscher (apology); Jo Ann Horton (on chili & Czhilispiel); Holly [?] (on TAPB awards); Frank Jackson (on Mary Miller); Tom Jackson (on Ballinger & Wolff's book); and Leslie & John Havarak (condolences, greeting card).

# ARCHIVAL BOX 4:

(Box 4) File 251

"Remembering When -- Extras"

Email from Scot Walker and an annotated newspaper clipping. A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder. Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/4/1979, 10/7/1979, 10/21/1979, 11/2/1979, 11/20/1979, 12/7/1979, 12/30/1979, 1/16/1980, 2/17/1980, 2/21/1980, 2/27/1980, 3/2/1980, 4/4/1980, 5/8/1980, 6/25/1980, 7/9/1980, 8/3/1980, 8/22/1980, 5/16/1980, 11/7/1980, 11/9/1980, 11/14/1980, 11/28/1980, 1/11/1981, 2/20/1981, 3/25/1981, 3/26/1981, 4/12/1981, 4/17/1981, 4/23/1981, 5/22/1981, 5/27/1981, 6/30/1981, 7/16/1981, 10/4/1981, 11/15/1981, 12/16/1981, 1/31/1982, 2/2/1982, 2/18/1982, 2/26/1982, 3/4/1982, 5/12/1982, 5/18/1982, 6/10/1982, 7/11/1982, 10/5/1982, 11/5/1982, 12/21/1982, 1/2/1983, 1/27/1983, 5/29/1983, 6/1/1983, 3/16/1984, 4/17/1984, 4/22/1984, 5/3/1984, 8/7/1984, 8/8/1984, 8/26/1984, 9/16/1984, 9/20/1984, 10/2/1984, 10/3/1984, 11/25/1984, 4/28/1985, 7/2/1985, 10/9/1985, 11/24/1985, 12/13/1985, 1/19/1986, 7/6/1986, 8/14/1986, 9/28/1986, 1/11/1987, 5/6/1987, 5/10/1987, 6/5/1987, 7/3/1987, 1/13/1988, 7/3/1988, 11/25/1988, 1/12/1989, 2/5/1989, 4/5/1989, 4/21/1989, 7/30/1989, 9/10/1989, 9/18/1989, 10/22/1989, 3/30/1990, 4/24/1992, 4/11/1993, 8/9/2000, 6/10/2001, 6/14/2001, 7/11/2001, 5/12/2002, and 7/31/2005.

## (Box 4) File 252

"Historical"

Letter from Terri Hewitt

Picture clippings of T.M. O'Connor Building, Victoria County Court House, Victoria oranges, a bumper crop, and downtown Victoria. Postcards from J.D. Mitchell of 1913 Guadalupe River flood in Mission Valley. Copies & transcriptions of the postcards, and copies of downtown Victoria photograph card.

# (BOX 4) File 253

"Texas Longhorns"

Research notes, postcards (blank), ephemera, pamphlets, web articles, magazine articles from *Traveler*, annotated newspaper clippings, flyers, and information on historic brands.

Letter from Abel & Ruth Pierce, Wolff, Ron Tyler, Robert Thonhoff, and Linda from *Texas Longhorn Journal*.

Photocopied letters from Carolyn Hunter and Lawrence Alderson. Photographs of artist Wanda Johnson, longhorns, Alpine longhorn statue, and Littlefield Brand.

Business cards from Kimble Cattle Company and Santa Guadalupe Ranch. "Mission Espiritu Santo: First Great Cattle Ranch in Texas" by Wolff (2) "Genealogy of the Texas Longhorn" by Wolff (6) (various drafts) "Texas Cattle Origins" by Dan Kilgore from *The Cattleman* (2) "Viva Texas Longhorns" by Dale Weisman from *Texas Highways* A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/17/1982, 3/1/1984, 12/2/1990, 6/18/1993, 7/21/1993, 1/2/1994, 4/23/1995, 7/6/1995, and 3/7/2007. See following articles on longhorns: 12/11/1966, 12/10/1995, 3/4/2007, 5/29/2013, and 2/19/2017.

# (BOX 4) File 254

"Tip to Tip, Legendary Texas Longhorns"

Emails from Wolff, research bibliography, museum flyer "Tip to Tip: Legendary Texas Longhorns," Wolff Folklore Society presentation (2)

# (BOX 4) File 255

"Mission Espiritu Santo, First Great Cattle Ranch in Texas"

Letter from Wolff, museum flyer, historical marker dedication programs and flyers, and a historical poster

Photographs of markers for Mission Valley location of Espiritu Santo, ruins, and archeological dig

"Mission Espiritu Santo: First Great Cattle Ranch in Texas," by Wolff (3 different versions)

"Victoria County Cattle Ranching," by Wolff (annotated)

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" for 6/18/1993, 2/9/1997, and 5/6/2001. See article on settlement and cattle industry in Victoria County from 10/20/1916.

## (BOX 4) File 256

"My Experiences & Misc."

A photograph of Travis Marks with 'Diamond,' a longhorn

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/7/1982, 5/9/1990, 12/12/1994, and 5/6/1997. See Wolff article on the Legendary Longhorn Revived from 12/11/1966. See article on the longhorn as a symbol from 7/31/1988.

## (BOX 4) File 257

"Misc. Longhorn Oddities"

Newspaper and magazine clippings, printed pictures of famous longhorns, a note, and annotated newspaper clippings *Texas Longhorn Journal* (1993)

#### (BOX 4) File 258

"Cows"

Letter and business cards from Wes O'Neil, research notes, web articles Negatives of longhorn ("Twist 21"), photos of longhorn ("Lota Class") "The Magnificent Seven" by Mike Settles

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/18/1995 and 7/6/1995.

### (BOX 4) File 259

"O'Connor Horns – To President McKinley"

Email from Joy Gold, printed picture of a set of mounted longhorn horns Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/2/1990.

#### (BOX 4) File 260

"Amigo Yates"

Newspaper clippings "Estimating Horn Length from Photographs" by Carolyn Hunter A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

#### (BOX 4) File 261

"My Research Materials"

Web articles on longhorns: measuring horns, characteristics, longest horned steers; and research notes

## (BOX 4) File 262

"Institute Photos – Longhorn Families – (TX LH Map)" Letter from Tom Shelton Photocopied pictures of longhorns and cattle from the Institute of Texan Cultures

### (BOX 4) File 263

"Bedford's 'Tex"" [a longhorn]

Business cards from Billy & Billy Bob Bedford, photographs and negatives of longhorn ("Tex"), and research notes

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/19/1999.

## (BOX 4) File 264

"Bevo, UT Mascot" [a longhorn]

Web articles and magazine clippings Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See articles on Bevo for 10/20/1990, 11/24/1996, and 1/20/2001.

### (BOX 4) File 265

"Longest Set of Horns, Heritage Museum @ Big Spring"

Newspaper clipping, photocopy of world record horns, printed picture of horn collection, and a Heritage Museum pamphlet "A World of Horns" by Kipp Shackelford, from *The Cattleman* Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article on longhorns from 7/19/1983.

# (BOX 4) File 266

"McFaddin Steer" [a longhorn]

Letters from Jess Womack and Laurie Ball (of Ripley's) Photocopies of photographs of Al McFaddin's longhorn, Newspaper clippings and research notes Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/17/1982, 10/6/1993, and 3/30/2003.

### (BOX 4) File 267

"Ralph Fisher's Milkbone" [a longhorn]

Emails from Ralph Fisher and Wolff Business card from and negatives of Ralph Fisher, and notes Photocopy of photograph of longhorn ("Milkbone") Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/15/2002.

# (BOX 4) File 268

"Bandit" [a longhorn]

Annotated Texas Highways clipping on longhorn ("Bandit")

#### (BOX 4) File 269

"Old Blue, Charles Goodnight's Lead Steer" [a longhorn]

Handbook of Texas Online article on Charles Goodnight

Letter from Wolff, research note, photocopy of newspaper article on longhorn ("Old Blue")

Panhandle-Plains Historical Museum pamphlet, map, and business card A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

(BOX 4) File 270

"Wow" [a longhorn]

Emails from Robert Thonhoff and Wolff. Letter from Wolff. Photographs of a longhorn ("Wow") and World Show (1999) Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/27/2000. See article on World Champion longhorn, "Wow," from 7/25/2004.

# (BOX 4) File 271

"Old Tex" [ a longhorn]

Letter from Jack Posey, a web article on horn measurements, Buckhorn Saloon & Museum pamphlet, and negatives of a longhorn ("Old Tex") Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/15/1993.

# (BOX 4) File 272

# "Indianola Homes"

Letters from Wolff and Sylvia Grider, research notes, Cuero history pamphlet, Jules Leffland's signature from a home, transcription of Weisiger's notes on house, and photocopied pictures of the house. Huck-Welder House history and owner timeline, and various writings: "Indianola, The Mother of Western Texas" by Brownson Malsch, "The Regan Home," "The Oldest Lumberman," "The Huck-Welder-Clifton Home," and "Notes on the Families."

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/25/1998. See articles on Regan home from 7/17/1999 and 9/15/2000; and the article on Francis Huck from 11/13/1953.

# (BOX 4) File 273

"Misc. Indianola Photographs, Including Historic"

Photographs of the Gaugler-Urban fishing trip to Indianola, c.1900; cemetery, headstones, historic markers, and the old cistern in Indianola; James and Elizabeth Record; a painting of Miller's Point; and drawings of Indian Point and Indianola.

*The following are from our current collection*: 8888A thru 8890E (all from the Gaugler-Urban fishing trip) and 12564B (drawing of Indianola). [Combined from "Coleto Creek Bridge" file] Photographs from our collection (9150A thru 9151C) of the Gaugler family at Coleto Creek bridge, on their way to Indianola; and a photocopy of the handwritten notes from the front and inside of the folder.

# (BOX 4) File 274

"Indianola"

Howard & Frances Hartzog's "Items of Interest regarding the History of Calhoun County"

A Calhoun County Historical Markers pamphlet and an Indianola Visitors Guide (2008)

Photocopied pp.478-501 from *On a Mexican Mustang, Through Texas, from the Gulf to the Rio Grande* by Alexander Edwin Sweet Photocopies of *Indianola* by Jeff McLemore Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/18/1998. See articles on Indianola from 5/22/1933 and 5/3/1953.

#### (BOX 4) File 275

"Indianola Misc."

Email from Wolff

Research notes, postcard (blank), Journal article drafts, newspaper clipping, an issue of *Texas Highways* magazine (2002), and an article from *Active Times* magazine.

Photocopy of 1851 letter to S.A. & M. Gulf R.R. Indianola's incorporation Photographs of Indianola 1880 storm damage, headstone, La Salle statue, markers, painting, and a camel bell.

Excerpts from "American Neptune," *Scientific Journal* (2001) Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/10/1980, 8/28/1983, 7/29/1988, 10/1/1995, 10/24/1996, 8/2/1998, 2/18/1999, 7/6/1999, 11/14/1996, 11/24/1999, 6/21/2001, and 12/2/2007. See Victoria Years Ago for 2/17/2007.

### (BOX 4) File 276

"Indianola Storms"

Letters from Brownson Malsch and Allan Hayes Journal article drafts, postcard (blank), and a newspaper clipping Photographs of Indianola in 1873 & 1878; Indianola storm damage in 1886 & 1961; an author at Courthouse Stone; and Ed. Steves. office. "My Ninety Five Years in Texas" by Katherine McComb & Alois Coutret "Indianola," a poem by Jeff McLemore (1904) A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/10/1983, 6/7/1992. 9/14/1995, 6/2/2000, 8/18/2000, 9/10/2000, 1/28/2001, 8/12/2001, 8/18/2002, 8/20/2004, 9/6/2006, 9/10/2006, 1/5/2007, 8/22/2007, 12/2/2007, and 9/12/2008. See articles on Indianola storms from 8/23/1916, 11/1/1936, 9/16/1951, 9/16/2001, and 12/18/2005; and missing treasure from 5/24/1910.

### (BOX 4) File 277

"Camels – Indianola"

Emails from Doug Baum and Wolff;

Letters from Robert Canfield, anonymous reader, Brownson Malsch, and Moe Fridell; Copy of letter from Ted Harman (1969); Photographs of camels, Camel Walk plaque, and the Fridells;

Camp Verde pamphlet, Sticks Stahala cartoon, press releases,

Marker dedication invitation, research notes, Journal article drafts, web articles, newspaper clippings, and a postcard (blank).

Photocopies of correspondence between Sec. of War Jefferson Davis and Maj. Henry Wayne; from John Matthews; and from Mary Hughes.
A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.
"A Most Curious Corps" from *Military Images*"Jeff Davis' Camel Corps on the Western Frontier" by Nicholas Banner
"John Matthews – Early Merchant and Postmaster" by Mark Kinsey
"The Camel Experiment" report to Congress by Lt. William Echols (1861)
Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal"
from 2/28/1980, 8/27/1989, 2/15/1994, 8/17/1994, 8/18/1994, 11/3/1994, 10/19/1995, 7/6/1999, 9/26/1999, 12/2/1999, 12/3/1999,12/15/1999,
2/11/2000, 10/5/2000, 8/5/2005, 5/5/2006, and 5/10/2006. See Victoria
Years Ago for 7/26/2005 and 9/18/2006. See articles on camels from

# 12/19/1989, 7/30/1994, 2/12/1995, 7/30/2002, and 9/22/2006.

# (BOX 4) File 278

"Linda's Indianola Paper for 14<sup>th</sup> Annual Alton C. Allen Historical Conference" Letter from David Myers and conference programs "Indianola, a Gulf Coast seaport with a stormy history"

# (BOX 4) File 279

"Indianola Commemorative Edition, 'Victoria Crossroads of S. Texas,' Vol. XXXII, No. 3, Fall 2011, Victoria County Genealogical Society" Issue of *Victoria, Crossroad of South Texas* (Fall 2011)

## (BOX 4) File 280

"Indianola Commemoration, Aug. 20, 2011"

2 postcards (one blank and one with Robert Loflin's contact info) Program for commemoration of 125<sup>th</sup> Anniversary of 1886 Hurricane Indianola Visitors Guide (2008)

# (BOX 4) File 281

"Indianola Family Connections"

Emails from Wolff, Bill Lehman, and Robert Clegg Letters from Bill Lehman, Pete Kendall, and Vicki Turner Web and journal articles, and information on the John G. Collier family Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 3/26/2000, 5/30/2000, and 1/16/2005.

## (BOX 4) File 282

"Indianola Immigrants, Misc. Stories"

Emails from Wolff and Carole Becker Information on Adam Becker and Becker family, Journal article drafts, research notes, and information on the Seiler family reunion. A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/9/1999, 9/10/1999, and 8/2/2002. See Victoria Years Ago on John Schmidt for 7/31/2001.

## (BOX 4) File 283

"Indianola Voyage Experiences & Shipwrecks"

Letter from Lenor Damons, newspaper clipping, transcript of 1852 letter from "Charles" on immigration experiences, and transcript of an 1851 letter published in a German newspaper warning about Galveston. Genealogy information on Wahl family

Photocopies of transcribed pages from Philipp Jacob Wahl's journal Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/7/1998 and 7/28/1998. See article on Old Indianola from 5/18/1958.

# (BOX 4) File 284

"Adelsverein & German Immigration"

Journal article drafts and a photocopy of map of southeast Texas Photographs of markers, statues, and monuments Photocopied pages from "German Immigration to America, The Fredericksburg Texas Manuscripts" by Kenn Knopp Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/26/2000.

## (BOX 4) File 285

"Indianola Cemeteries"

Emails from Wolff and Mary Belle Meitzen Photographs of damaged La Salle statue, headstones, and cemetery Research notes, newspaper clipping, and an Indianola Pilgrimage program Indianola Cemetery fence dedication invitation, flier, and programs. (Combined materials from 2<sup>nd</sup> "Indianola Cemeteries" file) Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/27/1989, 1/5/1996, 8/2/1998, 1/17/1999, and 6/22/2007. See Indianola Cemeteries article from 7/29/1952. See Victoria Years Ago for 12/5/2006.

### (BOX 4) File 286

"Indianola Bells"

Email from Ruth Pierce, research notes, information on St. Mark's Lutheran Church, and magazine & newspaper articles by Myra Comiskey. A photocopy of the handwritten notes there were on the folder. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/8/1998, 7/12/2000, and 3/3/2004. See Victoria Years Ago for 7/24/2004.

### (BOX 4) File 287

"Lost Steam Engine @ Indianola"

Emails from Wolff, Steve Hoyt, and Melvin Chaloupka Note from Sue Jones regarding inquiry by Brondelle Hall Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 3/25/1980, 12/3/1980, 12/5/1986, 11/18/1999, and 7/6/2007. See Sue Jones' column from 4/12/2003.

### (BOX 4) File 288

"Indianola Ice"

A Journal article draft

# (BOX 4) File 289

"Indianola Database @ V.C."

1 blank form (for inputting passenger information into the Indianola Database) and 1 instructional note (for how to fill out form)

#### (BOX 4) File 290

"Indianolas Other than Texas"

Email from Lynn Alex. Letters from Pete Schiller and Toban Dvoretzky. Journal article drafts, web articles on towns in Iowa & Mississippi, and a list of towns named Indianola and their locations. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/9/2001. See Sid Feder's column from 5/12/1957.

# (BOX 4) File 291

## "Items from Indianola"

Research notes and information on Reuss Pharmacy

#### (BOX 4) File 292

"Indianola Surveys & *Perseverance* @ Indianola & *Portland* Wrecks" Emails from Steve Hoyt and Wolff.

> A newspaper clipping, research notes, and Journal article drafts. "Is the shipwreck at Indianola the *Perseverance*?" by Steve Hoyt (2) Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/27/2005, 6/20/2007, and 7/4/2007.

### (BOX 4) File 293

"La Salle Statues, Indianola"

Letters from Wolff, George Fred Rhodes.

Emails from Wolff and Gary Dunnam.

Information on statue's construction, photograph of La Salle monument at cemetery, newspaper clipping, Journal article drafts, clippings from Bill Walraven's column, and KHOU-TV business card and web article. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/28/1986 and 8/31/2003. See Victoria Years Ago for 8/24/2003.

#### (BOX 4) File 294

"Steamer Portland, Indianola"

Emails from Wolff and Steve Hoyt

Printout of drawing of the *Portland*, press release, newspaper clippings, and information on the *Portland*.

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/15/2008.

### (BOX 4) File 295

"Civil War, Indianola"

Research notes, message from Reuss Pharmacy (1995) Transcripts & photocopies of reports and correspondence between Capt. Joseph M. Reuss and Maj. D.D. Shea (1862-1863); a message from Reuss to Maj. A.T. Dickinson (1863); General Orders No. 20 (1864); and Reuss' parole as POW (1865).

Photocopy of Reuss' citizenship certificate (1854) and appointment to Confederate post office (1864)

Photocopied pages from *Andrew Jackson: Symbol for an Age* by John William Ward.

### (BOX 4) File 296

"Parker French"

Journal article draft

### (BOX 4) File 297

"Prominent Indianolians" [Indianola]

Newspaper clippings and handwritten transcription of 1903 *Advocate* article on Peyton Franklin. Photographs of Peyton Franklin and Carl Sheppard's obelisk. Negatives of Carp Sheppard's obelisk. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/9/1997, 8/2/1998, and 3/23/2000.

### (BOX 4) File 298

"Shanghai Chickens, Indianola"

Newspaper clipping/photocopied pages from *Looking Back* Journal article drafts Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 12/28/2007.

#### (BOX 4) File 299

"Stage Stops/Lines"

Emails from Wolff and Jean Heide. Newspaper clippings.

### (BOX 4) File 300

"Union Ship, Indianola"

"Capture of the Indianola," preface by Rev. Joseph William Jones, contains report from Capt. McCloskey and Special Orders No. 49 (1863)

# (BOX 4) File 301

"Mission Espiritu Santo, First Great Cattle Ranch in Texas"

Letters from Egina Reyes, Cynthia Beeman, Leslie Hunter, Cecilia Hunter, and Wolff. Victoria Preservation newsletter clipping and Wolff lecture invitation Photograph of Wolff at historical marker dedication Mission Espiritu Santo Cattle Ranch historical marker transcripts Various drafts of "Mission Espiritu Santo: First Great Cattle Ranch in

Texas," by Henry Wolff (5)

[Combined from discarded 'Goliad' file] "Day of the Establishment of Mission Espiritu Santo at Goliad"

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/23/1997, 11/15/1998, and 4/8/1999.

## (BOX 4) File 302

"Outline Plans for Mission Espiritu Santo Book"

Outline and research notes

A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

### (BOX 4) File 303

"Mission Espiritu Santo Speech, etc."

Wolff's speech and PowerPoint notes, historical marker dedication invitation, and postcard from Charles Spurlin.

Photographs of Mission Espiritu Santo (Mission Valley) ruins, excavation, historical marker dedication, and monument.

Cattle industry PowerPoint presentation on a CD-R.

## (BOX 4) File 304

"Restoration @ Goliad"

Emails from Anne Fox, Kathleen Gilmore, and Patsy Light. Letter from Wolff. Journal article drafts, *Traveler* article, and *Advocate* web article. Photographs of the Mission Espiritu Santo, Wolff at marker dedication, and Raiford Stripling. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal"

from 9/12/1982, 1/23/1983, 2/16/1983, 6/4/2000, and 6/18/2000.

### (BOX 4) File 305

"Mission Espiritu Santo CCC" [Civilian Conservation Corp.] Email/Letter from Patsy Light.

> Historical marker application history, press release, and dedication invitation; research notes; Journal article drafts; photocopied maps of Goliad State Historical Park & photographs and figures for historical marker application; and information on Judge White and CCC.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/4/2000, 7/26/2000, 7/16/2006, and 8/20/2006.

## (BOX 4) File 306

"TAS Report on Victoria Co. Mission Sites"

Photocopy of "Spanish Mission Architecture: Examples from the Second (41VT10) and Third (41VT11) Locations of Espiritu Santo, Victoria County, Texas," by Tamra Walter, V. Kay Hindes, and Douglas Boyd, from the *Bulletin of the Texas Archeological Society*, Vol. 76 (2005). Contained a single Victoria Advocate clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/6/2006.

# (BOX 4) File 307

"Tonkawa Bank"

Annotated newspaper clippings, research notes, Journal article drafts, photo cut lines, and negatives of archeological dig and Judy Srubar. Photocopies of letters from Father Marion Habig and Kathryn O'Connor. Photographs of John Jarratt, Kay Hindes, Tom Jones, workers, dig, and site marker.

Photocopy of 1965 drawing of Tonkawa Bank site

[Combined from another folder: a few photos and the drawing]

"Mission Espiritu Santo: First Great Cattle Ranch in Texas" by Wolff (2) "A History of the Victoria Mission Structure"

"Primary Documentation Evidence for Three Locations of Mission Espiritu Santo de Zuniga: Clarifying the Historical Record" by Kay Hindes

"Spain in Texas Gulf Coast Area" by Father Marion Habig (2) "Preliminary Report of Archaeological Testing at the Tonkawa Bluff, Victoria City Park, Victoria, Texas" by Anne Fox Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/9/1983, 1/13/1983, 10/13/1996, 10/18/1996, 2/9/1997, 4/20/1997, 5/7/1998. 8/22/2001, and 10/13/2004. See articles on John Jarratt from 9/22/1965, 9/23/1965, 10/10/1965, 10/15/1965, 7/23/1966, 2/15/1979, 2/6/1980, and 4/10/1989. See articles on Mission Espiritu Santo from 10/4/1996, 11/20/1996, and 7/26/1998. See Victoria Years Ago for 1/17/1999.

# (BOX 4) File 308

"Report on 1996 Dig, Espiritu Santo Mission, 2<sup>nd</sup> Location"

Photocopy of "Test Excavations and Documentary Research at 41VT10, the Tonkawa Bank Archeological Site Victoria City Park, Victoria, Texas 1996" by V. Kay Hindes, Anne Fox, and E.H. Schmiedlin.

### (BOX 4) File 309

"Current Photos & Digs" Mission Espiritu Santo slide Photographs of mission ruins, site marker, archeological dig, Judy Srubar, and Thomas Hester

### (BOX 4) File 310

"Drawings" [Mission Espiritu Santo]

Several drawings, including *Ruins of La Bahia pre-1749 at Mission Valley* (1935) and *A Probable Layout of Fort* (1965) at Tonkawa Bank

# (Box 4) File 311

"Report on 1995 Excavations at Mission Valley Site of Mission Espiritu Santo" "The Dynamics of Culture Change and its Reflection in the Archeological Record at Espiritu Santo de Zuniga, Victoria County, Texas," by Tamra Walter, Southern Texas Archaeological Association, *Special Publication 7* and *Studies in Archaeology* 23 (1997).

# ARCHIVAL BOX 5

# (Box 5) File 312

"Goliad Symposium, Missions Espiritu Santo & Rosario"

Letters from Ron Tyler, Robert Thonhoff, and Wolff.

Symposium reservations, programs, schedules, tour, and directions.

Map of Goliad State Historical Park, park pamphlets, research notes,

Kathleen McTee symposium card, and bibliography notes

"Mission Espiritu Santo: First Great Cattle Ranch in Texas" by Wolff (2)

### (Box 5) File 313

"Mission Espiritu Santo STAA Paper for Meeting, 7-15-2000" Letter from William Wagner; Journal article draft; Southern Texas Archeological Association (STAA) meeting agenda; and "Mission Espiritu Santo: First Great Cattle Ranch in Texas" by Wolff, (annotated).

# (Box 5) File 314

"Brief History, Mission Espiritu Santo"

Wolff's business card; a brief history on the Mission written by Wolff; A floppy Disk entitled "Brief History of Mission Espiritu Santo;" Mission Espiritu Santo & Presidio La Bahia timeline (from time of Fort St. Louis); and photocopies of the handwritten notes that were on both folders.

### (Box 5) File 315

"Kay Hindes, Mission Espiritu 1998 Dig"

Kay Hindes annotated VC symposium presentation: "Recent Archeological and Historical Investigations of Mission Espiritu Santo de Zuniga Native American and European Interaction" (1998) "Test Excavations and Documentary Research at 41VT10, the Tonkawa Bank Archeological Site, Victoria City Park, Victoria, Texas," by V. Kay Hindes, Anne Fox, and E.H. Schmiedlin, annotated photocopy

#### (Box 5) File 316

"Historic Photos, Mission Espiritu Santo"

Photographs of Mission Espiritu Santo ruins and location in Mission Valley, John Jarratt, site marker, and early reconstruction.

## (Box 5) File 317

"Espiritu Santo Pictures by Ben Christian, 1930s"

Letter from Patsy Light and Ben Christian.

Email from Jim Steely.

Photographs of Mission Espiritu Santo in Goliad, workers, Eleanor Roosevelt's visit to Goliad, Judge White, and Juan Nepomuceno Cortinas (at La Bahia; not the Mexican revolutionary).

### (Box 5) File 318

"Ghosts of Goliad"

Different drafts of "Ghosts of Goliad," by Henry Wolff, presented at various places (some annotated); a letter from Santiago Gonzalez; a newspaper clipping; research notes; a photocopy of manuscript *Ghosts of Goliad and Other Stories* by Henry Wolff (annotated); and photocopies of handwritten notes on folders (contents from 3 duplicate files). Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 12/11/1985, 11/10/1992, and 8/20/1996. See article on Goliad's Ghosts from 11/8/1992.

### (Box 5) File 319

"Presidio La Bahia Photographs"

Postcard of La Bahia, and a silhouette imprinted on paper. Photographs of La Bahia, chapel, reenactors, cannons, monument, graves, Fannin monument, restoration, and John Jarratt. Photocopies of the listed photographs.

#### (Box 5) File 320

"Mission Valley"

Email from Thomas Hester

Photograph of Henry Wolff and Oscar Timme

Registration form (blank) and pamphlet for Fall Conference, photocopy of Tom Jones sketch, a press release, Patricia Mercado-Allinger business card, Journal article draft, workshop information, and an article from *Texas Wildlife* 

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/16/1987, 2/13/1996, 7/29/1998, 9/20/1998, and 10/17/2000. See article on Mission Valley from 6/22/1997; and La Bahia from 5/12/1936.

### (Box 5) File 321

"Presidio La Bahia – Goliad"

Letter from Estella Zermeno (on Juan N. Cortinas).

Postcard of La Bahia, research notes, pamphlets, newspaper clippings (some annotated), magazine clippings/articles, a memo, Traveler and Texas Monthly articles, information on Dr. Joseph Henry Barnard, and Journal article drafts. Photographs of Virgin Mary statue, monument, Jimmy Carbajal, and Juan Nepomuceno Cortinas (not the Mexican revolutionary). Photocopy of an issue of The Southwestern Historical Quarterly "A Goliad Survivor's Letter" by R.H. Stever Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/29/1979, 1/17/1982, 1/23/1983, 3/25/1984, 4/1/1984, 12/19/1984, 6/30/1985, 5/8/1986, 3/8/1987, 4/30/1987, 3/27/1992, 4/12/1992, 2/4/1994, 3/15/1994, 4/3/1994, 11/6/1994, 11/9/1994, 11/13/1994, 6/21/1995, 8/6/1995, 12/1/1996, 5/8/1997, 10/29/1997, 11/6/1997, 4/1/1998, 5/6/1998, 8/16/1998, 9/3/1998, 9/6/1998, 2/21/1999, 3/21/200, and 3/24/2006. See articles on La Bahia from 11/3/1963, 4/10/1968, 12/7/1987, 5/5/2014

### (Box 5) File 322

"Acadians - in Texas"

Letter from Dorothy Meyer and a photograph of Dorothy Meyer Photocopies articles from the *American-Canadian Genealogist*, *The Natchitoches Genealogist*, and *La trahanniere*. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/11/1992. See Martha Jones' article from 11/10/2002.

## (Box 5) File 323

"Airplanes"

Web articles on the AT-10 & DC-3, newspaper clipping, postcard (blank), Red Baron Pizza's Stearman Squadron press release, certificate, and "ride credentials." Information on P-51D, Do X, X-15, BF 109, and B-17. Photographs of Stearman Squadron and Wolff with Tom Womack Negative of Perry Rogington's navy Corsair.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 4/15/1990, 10/10/1993, 9/26/1995, 12/19/2003, and 7/14/2006. See articles from 5/29/1997, 11/19/1997, and 4/20/1998. See Victoria Years Ago from 9/18/2008.

# (Box 5) File 324

"Alamo"

Letter from Sam Houston IV; a note from Jean Sitterle; Emails from Zia Miller and Wolff; Newspaper clippings and a *Traveler* magazine clipping; Photocopied pages from *Traces of Texas History* by Daniel Fox; "Portrait of the Alamo," *History Channel Magazine*; "The Battle for the Alamo – 1995" by Daughters of the Republic of Texas "The Congressman, the Coonskin Cap, and the Creation of a Ring-tailed Roarer" by Stephen Hardin;

"Clara Driscoll Rescued the Alamo – A Brief Biography" by Jack Butterfield.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings, Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/18/1985, 11/18/1994, 4/2/2004, and 4/21/2004. See articles from 2/25/1996, 3/7/1996, 3/7/1999, 4/9/2004, 4/16/2004, and 3/13/2015.

# (Box 5) File 325

"Alamo Survivors"

Email from Dennis Whitfield Letters from Mike Simmons and James B. Allen Research notes and a web article on Alamo survivors Photocopies pages from *A Time to Stand* by Walter Lard *Handbook of Texas* entry for James L. Allen and Henry Warnell "A Forgotten Hero" by Kendrick Baros Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 3/26/1998, 11/18/1998, and 3/11/2007. See article from 7/18/1985.

## (Box 5) File 326

"Alternative Fuels & Industrial Hemp"

Email from Dustin Blumenthal

Web articles on hemp regarding fuel, legislation, and history Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article on hemp from 12/15/2006.

# (Box 5) File 327

"Aransas National Wildlife Refuge"

List of Aransas Civilian Conservation Corps alumni Historical narrative on CCC & The Aransas Camp by Beverly Fletcher Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 12/29/1987 and 12/30/1987.

## (Box 5) File 328

"Armadillos, History & Lore"

Letter from Susan Taylor, newspaper clippings, and a *Texas Highways* article

Houston Museum of Natural Science press releases giant armadillo fossils and a fossil diagram

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/29/1980, 12/23/1982, 3/9/1988, 4/22/1988, 7/10/1988, 7/27/1988,

12/23/1988, 3/24/1991, and 7/28/1991. See Victoria Years Ago for 4/22/2007.

## (Box 5) File 329

"Artists"

2 postcards from Marilyn Key and an address card

## (Box 5) File 330

"Bands/Musical Groups, etc."

Business cards for Junior Farias, George Koudelka, Patrick Veit, The Dutchmasters, and Lonesome Louie; a handwritten note; and a Gene Howard press release and card (John Wayne impersonator); A list of German brass bands from the region, with photocopies of pictures of bands from Nordheim, Weser, Victoria, and Zion Lutheran Church; letters from Norman Damerau and "SPEBSQSA 'The Barbershop Harmony Society'."

# (Box 5) File 331

# "Barbecue"

Annotated newspaper clipping

*Texas Monthly* articles on Kreuz Market and Mikeska's Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/23/2000. See article on Lockhart barbecue from 9/3/1999.

#### (Box 5) File 332

## "Barbed Wire"

TSHA obituary on John Warne Gates (aka "Bet-A-Million" Gates)

### (Box 5) File 333

"Barns - Historical"

Business card for Stanley O. Graves, Texas Historical Commission

#### (Box 5) File 334

# "Bats"

Letter from Charles McClintick *Texas Monthly* articles on bats and Merlin Tuttle, and a magazine clipping "Bats 'N' Bridges" TXDoT pamphlet "The Most Famous Bat in the World" pamphlet Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/12/1994, 9/12/2000 and 8/11/2004. See articles on bats from 6/19/1988, 5/13/1990, 5/15/1994, 4/16/1995, 10/31/1999, 11/7/1999, 8/8/2004, 9/27/2006, and 4/9/2008.

(Box 5) File 335

"Battle of Medina"

Emails and letters from Dan Arellano and Robert Thonhoff.

Journal article drafts, a 175th anniversary program,

historical marker invitation and map, and an entry from *New Handbook of Texas* 

"Narrative of the Battle of Medina" by Robert Thonhoff

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/12/1986, 8/17/2005, and 8/17/2007.

## (Box 5) File 336

"Battleship Texas"

Letter from Henry Guerra (w/ copy of Eisenhower's orders & Thucydides quote)

web articles on the history of the USS Texas

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/9/1998 and 6/6/2007. See article from 4/20/1998. See Victoria Years Ago for 3/5/1998.

# (Box 5) File 337

"Beg Bugs"

Letter from Curtis Kincaid

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/1/2001. See article from 7/3/2008.

# (Box 5) File 338

"Bells – Historic Bells"

Photographs of Rev. Alfred Hoerig at St. Mark's Lutheran Church in Cuero, Maxine Reilly at Refugio Mission, and a man with bell (Robert Thonhoff?); and handwritten notes

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/10/1983, 9/17/1995, and 7/2/2000.

### (Box 5) File 339

"Bernardo Archeological Project"

"Bernardo: Crossroads, Social Center and Agricultural Showcase of Early Texas" by James V. Woodrick

### (Box 5) File 340

"Billy the Kid Claims" Texas Neighbors Magazine article on Hico

### (Box 5) File 341

"Black Diamond"

Emails from Robert Thonhoff, Jack Duncan, Leslie Forestier, and Wolff. Letter from Wolff, Terell Falk, Alice Johnson, and Louis Staggs. Notecards, web articles, research notes, newspaper clippings, Journal article drafts, business cards for Terell Falk and John & Lucile Wuensche, Liberty article, and photocopies of an engraving and Houston Public Museum item cards. Photocopy of letters from Carleton Speed (1966), T.E. Pulley (1966), and C.V. Allin (1959). Photographs of Black Diamond's execution and Shirley Ruckman and Gladys Davis with Black Diamond's foot. Photocopies from I Loved Rogues by George Lewis & Byron Fish Photocopies from "The Crime and Execution of Diamond the Insane Elephant" by Jay Teel "Larger than Life, Even in Death" by Jack Duncan "How Black Diamond Died" "Black Diamond, Black Diamond, I Cry" by Henry Wolff (2) Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/6/1980, 10/21/1984, 5/5/1991, 9/6/1994, 11/19/1995, 11/29/1995, 11/2/2000, and 11/24/2000. See article on police killing elephant in

# Honolulu from 8/22/1994.

## (Box 5) File 342

"Black Easter" [aka Black Blizzard]

Letter from Arthur James and Opal White (w/ *Texas Co-Op Power* article on the Black Blizzard)

# (Box 5) File 343

"Books"

Letter from Marianne Hall-Little; note from Geneva Kahlich; Photograph of Aubrey Smith and Neila Petrick;

Press releases or ads for books written/contributed to by William C. Foster, Johanna Warren, Cindy Bonner, J.S. Peters, Chuck Parsons, Marianne Hall-Little, Jo Toland Ackman, Glen Sachtleben, Helen Simons, Cathryn Hoyt, Aubrey Smith, Neila Petrick, Geneva Kahlich, and Collis Sellman.

Business card and note from Leslie DeDominic, Falcon Press; newspaper clippings (Neila Petrick & Ed Eakin); pamphlets; Cow Hill Press book list; and *Jane Long* book jacket.

"The Passion of Dellie O'Barr" excerpt by Cindy Bonner (booklet) Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/18/2001. See Lois Scott's column for 3/23/1997.

(Box 5) File 344

"Border Patrol"

Letters from Shane Jahn, Michael K. Simmons, and Sam McKone. S.W. Region Intelligence Report (1966); station intelligence reports; Marvin Hensley government memos; and a business card from Arthur Corwin.

"Migration and Settlement of Mexican Labor in the Border Regions of the Southwest, 1910-1940" by Sam McKone Journal article draft

# (Box 5) File 345

"Brick Factories (Collectors)"

Letters from Pete Schiller and Wolff; email from Hurley Johnson; newspaper clippings, newsletter article, Journal article draft, pamphlet, business card from and transcribed articles by Pete Schiller Photocopy of articles from Texas Highways (1983 & 1987) Journal of the International Brick Collectors Association (Summer 2002) Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/15/1999, 11/5/1999, 2/3/2000, 5/21/2000, and 5/24/2000. See article from 8/10/2000; and Victoria Years Ago from 5/13/2001.

# (Box 5) File 346

"Buried Treasure"

Notes on Sidney Weisiger articles ("Vignettes") and a *Texas Monthly* article

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/30/1979, 4/16/1981, 9/15/1982, 2/10/1983, 3/20/1983, 2/26/1985, 2/15/1989, and 9/8/1991.

# (Box 5) File 347

"Castro Colony"

Letter from Jim Stever

Annotated photocopies of "Find Your American Cousin" Photocopy of 1840 H. Castro letter (in French), and a translation in Stever's paper: "A Texas Empresario's Letter" by R.H. Stever.

## (Box 5) File 348

"Cattle Breeds"

Pamphlet on Englewood & the Wood family's Red Wagyu breeding program.

## (Box 5) File 349

"Centenarians"

A newspaper clipping and a photocopy of the handwritten notes on the folder.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 3/21/2004. See articles on the following centenarians: Emma Harrison Holcomb on 7/11/1996; W.A. Kozielski on 1/30/1997; Katie Wells and Chester Sunday on 9/18/1997; Luz Montes on 11/5/1998; and Henderson Hill on 12/17/1998.

## (Box 5) File 350

"Chihuahua Road"

Letter and business card from Victoria Scism, email from George Anne, Wolff presentation introduction speech, research notes, historical marker information and ceremony invitation, and web article.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/15/2007.

# (Box 5) File 351

"Chili & Chili Appreciation Society International"

Chili Appreciation Society International pamphlet, *Traveler* magazine articles, flyer for Maverick Chili Society State Chili Championship; and a postcard photograph of Faye and C.L. Duckett.

"Victoria's Contribution to Competitive Chili Cooking" by Wolff Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/23/2001. See Victoria Years Ago from 5/30/2002.

# (Box 5) File 352

"Chupacabras"

Photocopy of *Texas Observer* article, Wikipedia pages, research notes, Elmendorf Beast information, and a newspaper clipping. "South Texas Folk Tales Give View of Culture" Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See articles from 2/24/1999, 8/15/2007, 11/3/2007, 12/20/2007, 6/20/2008, 7/23/2008, 8/13/2008, 8/21/2008, 8/22/2008, 8/31/2008, 10/19/2008, 9/3/2009, 7/19/2010, 7/19/2011, and 4/7/2014.

# (Box 5) File 353

"Civilian Conservation Corps"

Magazine articles, newspaper clippings, and a historical marker transcription.

"They Joined Roosevelt's Tree Army': Thirty Eight Men Recruited for the Civilian Conservation Corps from Victoria County – May 1933" by Linda Wolff in *Crossroads of South Texas* 19.4 (2008) pp. 1-6. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/16/1983, 12/30/1987, 5/12/1995, 12/21/1997, and 8/29/1999. See Victoria Years Ago from 7/4/2010.

## (Box 5) File 354

"Chisholm Trail"

Letters from Chris Jefferies, Michael K. Simmons, and Wolff; Emails from Wolff, Chris Jefferies, Robert Oliver, Ann Washington, Research notes, pamphlets, newspaper clippings, book list, Journal article drafts, web articles, business card from Chris Jefferies, map of cattle trails; information on historical markers; Texas Historical Commission newsletter; history and timeline; blank postcards; and various historical and biographical information.

Photocopies of maps, almanac information, and bill H.R. 6293; newspaper clippings, printout of Chisholm Trail statue, photograph of wagons loading cabbage in Cuero 1910, Clifton visitor's guide pamphlet, and notes.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 12/2/2001, 12/7/2001, 1/4/2002, 2/17/2002, 5/5/2002, 9/6/2002, 8/16/2006, 8/18/2006, and 12/1/2006. See articles from 5/8/2000 and 11/26/2000.

### (Box 5) File 355

"Christmas Cards – Some Favorites" [Correspondence]

Christmas cards from Spoetzl Brewery (9), Pat & Bruce Patton, Ron & Linda Lees (2), Frank Jackson, Robert & Victoria Thonhoff (2), Kevin & Connie Mouton (2), Joe & Linda Bisby, Ron & Gloria Zandonatti, "Bill & Terry," and "Margie & David." 3 blank cards & 1 blank postcard.

# (Box 5) File 356

"Clay Henry, the Beer Drinking Goat"

Letter from Jo Ann Horton

Magazine article, newspaper clipping, *Traveler* article, *Texas Monthly* ad, and several articles from *The Lajitas Sun* 

Photographs of Clay Henry, Jr. (goat) and a Wanda Johnson painting of Clay Henry, Sr. (goat).

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/21/1992, 5/12/1993, 8/6/2002, and 10/23/2002.

#### (Box 5) File 357

"Concrete Ships"

Letters from Guy Claybourn, Buck Raby, and Elvin Kelley. Telegram from Guy Claybourn; Journal article draft, research notes; Photograph of Harbor Island shipyard; and photocopied pages from Wolff's book.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/23/1982, 4/20/1994, 4/22/1994, 5/4/1996, 5/12/1996, and 11/29/2000.

### (Box 5) File 358

"Confederate Flag Flaps"

Letters from Julie Mannon, Edward F. Butler, and William Horton; Emails from Dan Cobb, Stephen McHaney, Keith Williams; HB953 & HB2061 bill introductions, *UDC Magazine* article, newspaper clipping, and Opposition to HB953 form (blank). Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/1/2000 and 7/7/2000. See articles on: symbol removal 6/13/2000 and 6/29/2000; NAACP on flag 2/24/2000; flag removal 2/13/2000, 10/19/2000 and 10/22/2000; Letter to Editor on 7/16/2000; homophobia in Hawaii 7/29/2000; Confederate Air Force 7/17/2000; and Columbus Day protest on 10/8/2000.

#### (Box 5) File 359

"Cotton Pickin' Stories"

Letters from Kenneth Greenhill, Walter Cook, Fred Knipling, Fred Shields, A.J. White, Jr., Mrs. R.H. Matson, Willie Gathright, Henri Mae Mertz, James Buske, Jack Frisbie, and Irma Kubicek. Research notes, timeline, and a business card from Fred Knipling.

Email from Doug Kubicek; and an historical conference program;

"Fun and Games in the Cotton Patch" by Wolff (2);

"Steve Allen Never Picked Cotton in Texas" by Dan Utley;

"There Goes the Neighborhood" by Doug Kubicek;

Photocopies of handwritten notes.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/3/1987, 7/25/1989, 5/3/1990, 5/11/1990, 5/31/1990, 6/12/1990, 6/21/1990, 7/30/1993, 1/25/1996, 5/5/1996, 2/10/2000, 3/1/2000, 6/25/2004, 7/9/2004, 9/15/2006, 7/29/2007, and 10/17/2007.

#### (Box 5) File 360

"Misc. Customs"

Journal article draft and wedding custom in Panna Maria. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/14/1999.

#### (Box 5) File 361

"Czech Heritage"

Letter from Marjorie Matula, notecards for presentation, and research notes; 1998 State Czech Heritage Society Meeting program and information; a photocopy of information on "The Koláč."

### (Box 5) File 362

# "Dance Halls"

Emails from Mimi Detering, Robbie Patterson, Brenda Lincke-Fisseler, Thomas Stepanski, Anne Friebel, Carolyn Getting, and Wolff; Letter from Gary Kleypas and Theresa Havens; fax from John Koopmann; Research notes and notecards; Journal article draft; newspaper clippings; information on the Blume family and Lodge 45 Vlastenec; magazine clipping; a *Texas Highwavs* and *Texas Monthly* articles; Photographs of Caroline Kaiser, Vlastanec Hall, Weesatche Hall, Lindenau Hall, and James Schuenemann & Weldon Buchhorn; Color slides of Appelt's Hill and Nordheim Hall; Negatives of Garfield Hall; Pamphlets on DeWitt County dance halls and Gruene Hall; German-Texas Heritage Society pamphlets and journal articles; "Dance 'Round DeWitt" and "Texas German Society State Convention" booklets; a photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder. Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/14/1979, 3/21/1980, 4/13/1980, 5/2/1980, 7/16/1980, 12/18/1980, 2/13/1983, 5/22/1983, 6/12/1983, 9/25/1983, 11/23/1983, 7/18/1984, 5/31/1987, 8/14/1988, 5/23/1989, 3/1/1992, 3/4/1992, 7/8/1992, 7/14/1992, 3/18/1993, 3/23/1993, 3/24/1993, 9/23/1993, 8/11/1998, 12/3/1998, 4/28/2000, 4/23/2003, 4/29/2005, 9/1/2006, and 3/14/2007. See articles on Lindenau dance hall for 2/18/1998; Gruenau Hall for 9/7/2010; and Schroeder Hall for 6/27/2010 and 7/17/2014.

## (Box 5) File 363

"Depression Years" [The Great Depression]

Letter from Charles Corwin;

Photocopy of a letter from 1932;

"Hard Times; Honest Music" by L. Patrick Hughes from Texas Folklore Society; and a photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/20/1980, 3/27/1981, 7/31/1981, 10/19/1986, 2/19/1988, 3/2/1988, and 8/15/2004.

### (Box 5) File 364

"Drive-In Theaters/Restaurants"

Journal article drafts and a postcard from Don & Susan Sanders; A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder; Email from Prissy Lee (on Land's Drive-In) and a note by Wolff. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/27/2000 and 7/28/2000. See articles on Abilene drive-in from 7/25/2000 and Shiner drive-in from 7/24/2001.

# (Box 5) File 365

"Earthquakes (Texas)"

Emails from Susan Zmrzel containing extracts from Crist family account books. Newspaper clippings, research notes, and information on the Crist family; and a photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/8/1992, 4/18/1995, and 4/21/2006. See articles on Texas earthquakes from 1/3/1992, 8/11/1992, 5/17/1993, 1/19/1994, 1/5/1995, 1/6/1995, 4/14/1995, 4/15/1995, 4/23/1995, 3/25/1997, 6/1/1997, 4/1/2002, 4/8/2008, and 4/24/2010.

# (Box 5) File 366

"Eclipses"

Letters from Wanda Johnson and Allan Wyscarver; Copy of letter from Ken Johnson (to Wanda) in Bosnia (1999) Photocopy of the poem "Abraham Davenport" by John Greenleaf Whittier Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/11/1999, 8/17/1999, and 8/18/1999.

### (Box 5) File 367

*"Elissa*, Texas Tall Ship" A *Texas Monthly* magazine article and a clipping.

### (Box 5) File 368

### "El Camino Real"

Letters from Linda Curtis-Sparks, Jack Jackson, Kay Wesson & Lucile Estell, Al Notzon, and Wolff;

Emails from the Wolffs, Debbi Head, Jack Jackson, Bill Foster, Rosalind Rock, Robert Thonhoff, William Foster, Gary McKee, Whitney Bishop, Susan Boyle, Mary Waters, Bea McKinney, Doug Kubicek, and John Conoboy;

Photocopies of maps, HR 3626, HR 2409, and Public Law 108-342; Victoria County Heritage Department presentation by Gary Dunnam; historical marker invitation; pamphlets; lists of Missions along road; press releases; Journal article drafts; newspaper clippings; web articles; research notes; magazine clippings; information on El Camino Real and government resolutions; debate between Wolff and Robert Shook; NHT newsletter; lists of interim Board and Task Force members; maps of trail routes; map of Fayette County (1995); business cards for Rosalind Rock, Susan Boyle, Aaron Yanez, Sharon Brown, Cathy Chaloupka, and Jere Krakow; and a photocopy of handwritten notes from the folder. "El Camino Real de los Tejas Historic Threads in the Fabric of the Cultural Landscape" draft; "People and Events Along the Old San Antonio Road and Los Camino Reales" by Stephen Hardin; "El Camino Real de los Tejas: National Historic Trail" booklet. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/9/2000 and 7/26/2006. See articles from 1/20/2004, 7/26/2005, 7/24/2006, 4/28/2007, 10/29/2009, 12/29/2010, 6/15/2011, 1/20/2012, and 12/11/2012. See Letter to Editor from 7/30/2005.

# ARCHIVAL BOX 6

(Box 6) File 369

"Epidemics"

Timeline of 1934 rabies outbreak in Victoria, newspaper clippings on various epidemics, Journal article draft, and transcripts of *Daily Advocate* articles (1903).

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/14/1994, 2/5/1997, 1/13/2000, 5/2/2003, 12/17/2003, 7/1/2005, and 1/18/2009.

#### (Box 6) File 370

"Ethnic Word Uses for Possible Paper or Speech Someday"

Letters from Sammy Tise, Rena Bonner, Joe Terrell, and Ro DuBois.

Photocopies of excerpts from Up Front by Bill Mauldin.

A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

### (Box 6) File 371

"Executions"

Letter from Wolff

Research notes, newspaper clipping, Texas Prison Museum flier, and Prison Driving Tour pamphlet, and photograph of "Old Sparky." Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See articles on Willie Williams & Clifton Russell from 1/30/1995; Ponchai Wilkerson 3/15/2000; Timothy McVeigh 6/12/2001; Betty Lou Beets 2/24/2000 and 2/25/2000; Darlie Routier 2/5/1997; and Karla Faye Tucker from 12/9/1997, 12/14/1997, 2/4/1998, and 2/7/1998. (Box 6) File 372

"Misc. Family Histories – Area"

Photos of Gordon & Allena Voelkel and Alton Weiser at family reunions (from negative in File 78, which also contains a negative of Alton Weiser).

"Pioneer Descendants Celebrate" by Linda Squyres Schott, which includes genealogy information on the family of Oliver Perry Bailey and Christina Eckhart.

#### (Box 6) File 373

"First 'Borns' in Texas"

Letter from Joyce Monk (to Martha Jones; with photographs); Photographs of the tombstone of Capt. T.W. Hunter in Weimer, TX; newspaper clipping, research notes, Journal article draft, excerpt from *Texas Monthly*.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 12/21/1995 and 4/11/1997.

## (Box 6) File 374

"Flag Etiquette"

Newspaper clipping on 21-gun salute and a VFW publishing entitled *Etiquette of the Stars and Stripes, as Revised by Public Law 94-344*. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/11/2000. See article on Old Glory from 9/20/2001.

### (Box 6) File 375

"Flags of Texas"

Letters from Wolff (to Curtis Tunnell) and Jim Steely (to Charles Spurlin) *The Flags of Texas* pamphlet, magazine clippings;

"The Six Flags Over Texas" draft.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/19/1984. See articles on Confederate Flag from 12/28/1996 and 1/28/2000.

# (Box 6) File 376

"Flies"

Letter from Wolff (to Tom Breedlove) "Flies" by Tom Breedlove (for Texas Folklore Society) Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/31/2002.

### (Box 6) File 377

"Texas Forts Trail" Texas Forts Trail pamphlet

# (Box 6) File 378

"George Ranch @ Richmond"

Map of Texian Market Days at George Ranch from *Texian Gazette (2001) Texian Gazette* clipping on Jones, Ryon, Davis, and George families *George Ranch Historical Park* and *Texian Market Days* pamphlets Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/24/2001.

### (Box 6) File 379

"German Free School"

Emails from German-Texan Heritage Society (Eva Barnett) and Robert Thonhoff; Newsletter article, information on the school, GTHS membership pamphlet; 150<sup>th</sup> Anniversary of the German Free School program and information;

"The German Free School" by GTHS,

"A Brief History of the Old German Free School,"

"VMBT and the GTHS-TGS Connection,"

"Historical Tidbits of Information Regarding the Ancestors of Victoria Marie Balser Thonhoff."

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/7/2007 and 10/13/2007.

### (Box 6) File 380

"German Subs – In Gulf"

Emails from Stacey & Peter DeForest, Woody & Myrna Guidry, Wolff, and Jim McKone; Letters from Sam McKone, Jim McKone, Chris Wills, Mike Simmons, Bess Carr, and Jerome Hubalek;

Journal article draft, notecards, research notes, web articles, *Traveler* article, newspaper clippings, excerpts from Wolff's book, and a *Sharkhunters* pamphlet; Photographs and negatives of Joe D. Hawes;

photograph of the S.S. Oaxaca;

"Pass Cavallo Shipwrecks: Oaxaca" by Peter DeForest; "Flashback #I" by Sam McKone.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/14/1992, 1/16/1992, 7/5/1994, 7/7/1994, 7/23/1995, 7/27/1995, 11/30/1995, 3/6/1998, 3/8/2001, 11/28/2002, and 7/27/2007. See articles on submarines from 2/23/1992, 5/14/1995, 6/30/1995, 3/4/2001, 7/26/2012, and 7/26/2017. See Victoria Years Ago for 2/1/1992.

# (Box 6) File 381

"Ghost Stories and Treasure"

Email from Robbie Patterson and Tim Delaney.

Letters from Dennis Caka (w/ newspaper clipping), Docia Williams, Keith Guthrie, Gwendolyn Balboa, and Gary Hall;

Business cards from Robert Giles and Hank & Sandy Wolff & Jackie Gresham; Newspaper and magazine clippings on various ghost stories and research notes; Journal article draft, research notes, and a *Lone Star Spirits* web article on the La Bahia. Photocopies of the handwritten notes that were on the folders.

Photocopy of "La Llorona" from *Literatura Chicana: Texto y Contexto*; Photocopy of "Ghost Stories from a Texas Ghost Town" by Tucker Sutherland;

Photocopy of "The Devil Rider of Chisholm Hollow" from *World of the Weird*.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 4/23/2000 and 8/1/2003. See articles on exorcism & ghost stories from 4/27/1978; on Dr. Gyda Hallum 9/13/1980; on Mexican folklore 10/31/1992; on ghosts of Texas coast 10/16/1994; on Olde Victoria spirit 3/22/1995; on Bailey County jail 3/19/1997; and on the ghost at Foster Field 10/22/1999. See Victoria Years Ago for 5/23/2003.

# (Box 6) File 382

"Grave Witchers and Witching"

Emails from Rhett Rushing and Wolff;

Information on the American Society of Dowsers;

*The Magic and Mystery of Divining Rods* by Norman C. Krischke. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 12/22/1996, 10/3/1997, 3/12/1999, 8/15/2000, and 5/9/2003.

### (Box 6) File 383

"Gulf Intracoastal Canal and G.I.C. Association"

Emails from Raymond Butler; Letter from Wolff;

Nueces County bulletin on Roy Miller, newspaper clippings, convention program, post card & press release from Texas Maritime Museum, pamphlets, and a Palacios Area Historical Association newsletter (Aug. 2007);

Photocopy of "First Texas Segment" from *Navigable Waterways*; Part of a paper written by Charles Spurlin (2) [title unknown]; "Origin of the Gulf Intracoastal Waterway" by Charles Spurlin;

"100 Years in the Making': A Commentary on the Gulf Intracoastal Canal Association's Upcoming 100<sup>th</sup> Annual Convention" by Raymond Butler;

"Celebrating 100 Years of Service, 1905-2005."

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See articles on the canal, Roy Miller, Dale Miller, and John Nance Garner from 8/7/1955.

See Victoria Years Ago from 3/14/2004, 11/2/2004, 11/3/2004, 2/6/2005, 5/19/2005, 5/23/2005, 7/2/2005, 7/3/2005, 7/7/2005, 7/20/2005, 7/21/2005, 8/3/2005, 8/8/2005, 1/4/2007, 1/20/2007, 3/3/2007, 3/6/2007, 3/11/2007, 3/18/2007, 3/29/2007, and 4/3/2007.

### (Box 6) File 384

"HemisFair"

Texas Highways article on HemisFair in San Antonio.

#### (Box 6) File 385

"Holidays/Customs, Texas"

Dia de los Muertos pamphlets (1996 & 1997), Dept. of Commerce news release on El Paso quadricentennial celebration, information on Thanksgiving; and information and a newspaper clipping on the Christmas potato throwing custom.

Program for an MLK Day ceremony at the Federal Building in Victoria. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/4/2000, 9/5/2001, 12/9/2005, 12/31/2006, 4/22/2007, and 11/23/2007. See article on Poinsettias from 12/18/1983.

#### (Box 6) File 386

### "Horned Frogs"

Magazine, newsletter, and newspaper articles and clippings; Horned Lizard Conservation Society newsletters (*Phrynosomatics*); Mary Phelps' business card; Journal article draft; research notes; pamphlets; first description of a horned lizard (Henri Joutel); web articles; untitled paper by Joe Lang; and other information on conservation; *Horned Toad Club Newsletter* Special Edition (2003). Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 3/27/1988, 4/5/1988, 8/3/1989, 8/24/1989, 5/11/1993, 6/22/1993, 8/17/1993, 9/9/1998, 8/8/2004, and 7/16/2004. See articles from 8/20/1992, 8/15/1993, 6/27/1999, 7/25/2000, and 9/28/2005.

#### (Box 6) File 387

"Horse Cavalry"

A pamphlet and blank membership form for U.S. Horse Cavalry Association (names written on pamphlet by Wolff: Carl Brugmann, Bill Lawson, and Lawrence Wood).

#### (Box 6) File 388

#### "Irish Immigrants"

Letter from Karl McLeod; email from Maria Pfeiffer; a notecard and an unedited paper for San Antonio History Club.

# (Box 6) File 389

"Iwo Jima Monument @ Harlingen"

Emails from Wolff and Bill Iins;

Magazine clippings and articles, newspaper clipping, and a notecard; Photograph of the Iwo Jima monument.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/24/1991, 2/24/2000, 8/23/2006, and 11/3/2006. See articles from 2/12/1995, 7/1/2001, 2/20/1995, 2/23/2000, 2/20/2005, 2/21/2005, 8/22/2006, 10/27/2006, 6/21/2007, 6/23/2007, and 2/22/2015.

# (Box 6) File 390

"Kickapoo Indians"

A Traveler magazine article.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings, Discarded. See articles on shameful treatment 2/6/1984 and on Kickapoo Cavern State Park on 5/2/1993.

# (Box 6) File 391

# "Kilroy Was Here"

Letters from J. Jack Cloutier, CeeBee McLeod, Walter Cook (2), Henry Hosek Jr., William Martin, and Rev. HA Whitfield; email from James Frey and a fax from Guy Claybourn. Includes sketches of and information on the Kilroy graffiti.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/31/1980, 5/20/1981, 8/17/1995, 8/22/1995, 8/23/1995, 8/30/1995, 10/30/1997, and 8/28/1998. See article on the Mexican War and Cogle from 2/18/1947; and on artist Worth Ellsworth 6/29/1950.

# (Box 6) File 392

"King & Kenedy Ranches" [King Ranch; Kenedy Ranch]

*Traveler* magazine article on King Ranch; Kenedy Ranch House pamphlet, business card (from Roy Cantu), press release, newspaper clipping, and information on a joint meeting with TSHA & STHA. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See Victoria Years Ago for 12/1/2003.

# (Box 6) File 393

"Laws" [False Disparagement of Perishable Food Products Bill] Fax from Mike Sizemore; web article on Honda & veggie libel suit, Senate Research Center Bill Analysis of HB 722.

### (Box 6) File 394

"Lighthouses (Texas Coast)"

Journal article drafts, magazine articles, pamphlets, a flyer, notes, a newspaper clipping, a business card for Rick Reichenbach & Regina Payton, and information on various historic lighthouses along the Texas Coast.

Photograph of Ruth Barr and Arthur Barr (Matagorda Lighthouse keeper) "Life for the 'Keepers of the Light" by T. Lindsay Baker Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/7/1989 and 7/22/2001. See articles from 12/27/1934, 11/26/1998, 8/1/2004, and 12/17/2006.

#### (Box 6) File 395

#### "Little Jails"

Article from *The Texas Lawman* on Bee County's first jail; and a notecard. Photographs of little jails in Weesatche, Flatonia, and Tivoli, with Rev. Mack Williams, Bill Gruetzmacher, and Loyd Bammert. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/10/1981, 5/24/1981, 10/3/1993, 6/1/1994, 12/17/1995, 9/11/1998, 7/9/1999, 3/7/2000, and 12/15/2006. See articles on old jail as museum from 6/22/1999; and LaCoste jail from 12/8/2006.

#### (Box 6) File 396

# "McCartney Rose"

Advertisement from 1876, includes information on the McCartney Rose. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/11/1982.

#### (Box 6) File 397

#### "Marfa Lights"

*The Marfa Lights: Being a collection of first-hand accounts by people who have seen the lights close-up or in unusual circumstances, and related material* by Dr. Judith M. Brueske (2<sup>nd</sup> edition, 1989)

#### (Box 6) File 398

# "Master Naturalists"

Email from Steve & Clyde Zilliox and "My Natural Habitat" by Wolff Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/21/2001.

# (Box 6) File 399

# "Meteorites"

Letters from Doug Kubicek, Claudia Machacek, and Steve Stewart;

Newspaper and magazine clippings, information on meteorites recovered in Fayette County, geologist's opinion on boulder misidentified as meteorite, research notes, and *Texas Highways* magazine articles; Photocopy of excerpts from Victor M. Rose's *History of Victoria County*. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 3/26/1986, 7/10/1986, 4/28/1993, 8/6/1993, 8/18/1993, 8/13/1996, 7/22/1997, 9/11/1997, 12/9/1998, 11/17/1999, 2/11/2001, 7/28/2006, and 12/3/2006. See articles on meteors/meteorites from 12/17/1989, 8/18/1996, 10/19/1997, 12/4/1997, 7/24/1998, 7/28/1998, 11/16/1998, 11/19/1998, 3/20/1999, 8/30/1999, 9/8/1999, 6/16/2001; space debris on 7/23/1996, 11/27/1996, 3/24/1998; and falling stars on 6/26/1997 and 11/15/1999. See "Did You Know?..." from Kids Life on 4/21/1993. See Victoria Years Ago from 8/28/2007. See "Now we know (?)" from Opinion on 7/13/1999.

# (Box 6) File 400

"Mexican War"

Pamphlets on the Resaca de la Palma & Palo Alto Battlefields; and a newspaper clipping on Palo Alto.

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/10/2004.

### (Box 6) File 401

"Mountain Lions"

Letters from Calvin Shields and Bill & Elizabeth Wendel.

Notecard, *Texas Wildlife* newsmagazine, newspaper article transcripts, and notes.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/31/1996 and 12/10/2003. See articles on cougars from 6/7/1994; mountain lions 5/31/1998; panthers in Letter to Editor 7/4/1992; and Victoria Years Ago 8/28/1996.

### (Box 6) File 402

"Mule & Donkey & Horse Stories"

Magazine articles on Old Beck and mule superiority, facts about Old Beck, a pamphlet, and a newspaper clipping;

Photocopy excerpt from *The Misunderstood Mule* by Walter Rickell; "Are Mules Fertile?" by Ann Chandley;

"Fertile mule in China and her unusual foal" by Ruizhang Rong, et al. (1985);

"Male mule foal qualities as the offspring of a female mule and jack donkey" by O.A. Ryder, et al. (1985);

Photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/14/1980, 3/7/1980, 3/14/1980, 10/10/1984, 5/22/1991, 10/25/1995, 12/26/2000, 12/28/2000, and 6/4/2003. See article on cloned mule from 5/30/2003.

# (Box 6) File 403

"Newton Boys"

Notes, newspaper clippings on movie, and *Texas Monthly* articles. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/11/1981 and 8/14/1997.

#### (Box 6) File 404

"Northern Lights"

Email from Nola McKey; "Aurora Borealis: Northern Lights, Southern Skies," article in *Texas Highways*. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/18/1986, 12/27/1987, and 2/20/2001.

#### (Box 6) File 405

"Nueces River Cannons"

Emails from Steve Hoyt and Wolff; newspaper web article, research notes.

#### (Box 6) File 406

"Old Three Hundred (Austin's Colony)"

Emails from Wolff, Shirley Stedman, and Donna Johnson; Letters from Shirley Stedman and Donna Johnson; Pamphlets, annual meeting programs, and a *New Handbook of Texas* article; Photocopy of excerpt on black colonists from *A History of Waller County, Texas.* Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal"

from 7/2/1997, 6/30/1999, and 1/14/2001.

#### (Box 6) File 407

"Orphan Trains"

Letters from Maggie Christ; emails from Walter Krenek Jr., Leo Kainer, and Wolff; Notes, list of Texas towns where orphans were brought, an article transcription, a magazine clipping, press releases from Orphan Train Heritage Society of America and Texas Orphan Train Riders Reunion, and publication news on the children's book *Orphan Train Rider: One Boy's True Story* by Andrea Warren. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 3/16/1988, 4/10/1988, 8/13/1993, 4/14/1994, 7/26/2002, 5/16/2004, 5/28/2004, 7/7/2006, and 8/16/2007. See articles from 4/30/2000 and 11/18/2001.

### (Box 6) File 408

"Outhouse Lore"

Letters from Avis Crawford, Wolff, F. Billimek, Calvin Shields, Elton Adamcek, Don Akers, Max Rohe, NA Steen, Sam McKone, and Bill Reader; Emails from Zia Miller and Billye Jackson; and greeting cards from Linda Wolff & Robert Thonhoff; and a business card from Ben Smykal;

Magazine articles & clippings, notes, newspaper clippings (some annotated), Journal article draft, printout from web forum, postcards (blank), pamphlets; various cartoons, drawings, and clippings; information on outhouses and their construction; newsletter clippings;

Photographs of outhouses at Mt. Vernon, Fannin, Ganado, Cuero, Sweet Home, Blessing, and Acoma; a pet comfort station in Kingsville; Ben Smykal; and others by Korczynski, Billimek, and Ann Gieb; Negative of Pierce outhouse in Blessing;

Good Old Days: Special Outhouse Issue magazine (1990); Photocopies of a letter from Lela Hill Standifer, a postcard, and various excerpts; Photocopy of *The Specialist* by Charles (Chic) Sale; *I'll Tell You Why* by Charles (Chic) Sale.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/31/1981, 6/17/1981, 3/12/1991, 3/19/1991, 3/20/1991, 5/3/1991, 9/5/1991, 10/16/1991, 11/6/1991, 4/5/1992, 5/21/1992, 11/11/1992, 3/9/1993, 1/5/1994, 5/17/1994, 9/15/1995, 2/11/1997, 11/16/1997, 11/18/1997, 11/21/1997, 12/4/1997, 9/1/1998, 4/20/1999, 10/8/2000, and 11/10/2000. See snippet from Nation in Brief on 6/12/1994.

# (Box 6) File 409

"Pear Burners and Other Inventions"

Letter from Calvin Hardt and Joseph Gerhard, newspaper clippings, and notes; Patent Office specs for L.W. Snowden's cactus-burner & John Byrne's windmill; Photographs of Elmo Hartman, Calvin Hardt, and Thelma & Bob Strause with pear burners.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/2/1986, 5/7/1996, and 8/14/1996.

# (Box 6) File 410

"Pearl Harbor (Misc.)"

Letter from Sam McKone, F.A. Steger, and Wilson Rutherford; Emails from Bettye Pribyl; Newspaper clippings (some annotated), notes, police report of McKone escorting mini-sub in 1944, photocopy excerpts from *World War II Flashback*; Photographs and postcard of minisubmarine at Nimitz Museum.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 12/6/1991, 12/7/1993, and 7/28/1995. See articles from 2/9/1992, 12/7/1994, 6/26/1995, 6/27/1995, 8/30/1995, 6/7/1996, and 12/7/2011.

#### (Box 6) File 411

"Pioneer Flour"

Letter from Bill Cothren and pamphlets on Pioneer Flour Mills.

#### (Box 6) File 412

"Plan of San Diego"

"Plan of San Diego" by L.H. Warburton "Violence in the Diamond of Texas" by L.H. Warburton Jr.

# (Box 6) File 413

"Victoria County Poor Farm"

Handwritten notes.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/19/1988. See Victoria Years Ago from 4/12/1998, 11/22/2003, 5/25/2003, and 1/8/2003.

### (Box 6) File 414

"POW Camps & Texas Detention Camps"

Letters from Karl McLeod, Sam McKone, Robert Thonhoff, and Arliss Treybig; Emails from Wolff, Arliss Treybig, Robert Scott, Robbie Patterson, Jim Bishop, and Marcus Barnes;

Journal article drafts, pamphlets, newspaper clippings, book review, letter transcript, various papers and clippings on the camp in El Campo, information on the Enemy Alien Control Program, a Palacios Area Historical Association newsletter, and photocopies of letters by Sam McKone and Jesse Myatt;

"Santa Rita School 1943: Miss Jones, Rikki-Tikki-Tavi, and German Soldiers at Sulphur Draw" by Marcus Barnes.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/11/1981, 5/1/1988, 5/4/1988, 4/7/1991, 9/14/1994, 5/14/1998, 9/16/2001, 9/28/2001, 10/6/2001, 2/3/2002, and 5/5/2004. See article on WWII internment camp from 12/8/2010.

#### (Box 6) File 415

### "Prairie Chickens"

Letter from Doug Schwemm and a business card from Terry Rossignol;

Notes, Journal article draft, conservation pamphlets, newspaper clippings, a festival program, and information on the Attwater Prairie Chicken as an endangered species.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/10/1980, 3/29/1981, 3/28/1985, and 9/5/2007. See articles from 5/9/1996, 10/30/1997, 11/4/1997, 7/21/1999, and 8/25/2007.

# (Box 6) File 416

"Recipes"

Letters from Mary Rosenfield, Mrs. Donald De Lire, Kitty Ruschhaupt, and "Bill." Email from "Poretti." Various local, regional, and state recipes, like mustang grape wine, chili, sauerkraut, and cooked cheese, from a variety of source materials, such as newspapers, newsletters, cook books, letters, etc. Magazine articles on crab and Frito Pie. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/21/2002. See article on Lillie Machart from 6/12/1988 and

# 3/9/1994.

# (Box 6) File 417

# "Old Remedies"

Letters from Otto Steinhauser, Joyce Holcomb, Gene Cornelius, and Tom Breedlove; a note on Travis Marks' remedy for sore throats; and a card with George W. Davis' remedy for rattlesnake bites (from 1830's); Photocopy of excerpt from *Robert Mays Smith, From South Carolina to Texas (The Long Way).* 

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 3/12/1997, 12/1/1999, and 1/4/2001.

### (Box 6) File 418

""Republic of Texas (Right Wing Organization)"

Newspaper clippings and information of the group's re-establishment in 1996.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See articles on Republic of Texas on 9/5/1997, 9/20/1997, 11/5/1997, and 3/3/1998; separatists on 9/21/1997 and 5/2/1998; Richard McLaren on 7/11/1997 and 6/24/1998; and Evelyn McLaren on 5/6/1997.

### (Box 6) File 419

"Republic of the Rio Grande"

Email from Christi Davenport, Journal article drafts, a *Traveler* article, and a Texas Historical Commission magazine article.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/12/2001 and 2/9/2001. Follow up correction to 1/12/2001 article:

Column headline should read: "Victoria was briefly the capital of the Republic of the Rio Grande" (not Texas).

#### (Box 6) File 420

"Robertson's Colony"

Letter from Malcolm D. McLean; Information on colonization contracts, volumes, and various papers; Photocopy from *Papers Concerning Robertson's Colony in Texas,* compiled & edited by Malcolm D. McLean; "Empresario Sterling Clack Robertson, Founder of Robertson's Colony in

Texas," by Malcolm D. McLean.

#### (Box 6) File 421

"Sad Sam" [famous bronco in regional rodeos]

Notecards and a *True West* magazine article on Sad Sam Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/29/1979, 9/11/1979, 4/1/1980, and 3/27/1986.

#### (Box 6) File 422

#### "San Jacinto"

Pamphlets, San Jacinto Museum of History news articles, *Traveler* article; "Eighteen Minutes" by Stephen Harrigan, in *Texas Monthly*.

#### (Box 6) File 423

### "Smoking"

Letters from Robert Heiling; emails from James Wagner and Linda Wolff; a Journal article draft and a newspaper clipping. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/22/1993, 7/23/1993, 10/5/1995, 10/6/1995, 9/20/1996, 1/19/2001, 2/22/2002, and 11/15/2007. See articles on smoking from 3/21/1997,

5/6/1997, and 8/22/1997; on Joe Camel 7/11/1997; and on tobacco companies from 6/21/1997.

#### (Box 6) File 424

# "State Capitol"

Traveler article on capitol building's construction.

#### (Box 6) File 425

"State Parks"

Letter from John L. Nau III Information of the THC takeovers of TPWD historic sites, web article,

#### (Box 6) File 426

"Steamboats, Area Rivers, Etc."

Newspaper clippings and 2 photographs of Nita Wolff w/ Padre Island shipwreck.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See article on boat collision with sunken steamboat from 1/5/2010.

# (Box 6) File 427

"Tall Tales, Jokes, Legends, and Weather Stories"

Texas Talk article; "Dead as a Dodo;" "A Recipe for Happiness;" sayings from "Wayne" and Harold Dornburg; Emails from Dan Hiller, Tim Delaney, Duane Caruso, Kitty Newton, Rhett Rushing, Alonzo Salazar, Doug Kubicek, Gary McKee, Bill Stein, "Bob," and Wolff. Letters from Billy Harris, M.F. Flores and Stan Wills. Journal article drafts, newspaper clippings, notes, web article, photocopy excerpt "Frontier Times," and a photocopy of the handwritten notes on the folder. Photograph of & information on the Wild Man of the Navidad historical marker, research notes, and a photocopy of the handwritten notes on the folder. Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/3/1982, 8/9/1983, 2/21/1986, 5/29/1986, 10/13/1989, 5/15/1992, 6/5/1992, 3/4/1993, 6/1/1993, 10/15/1993, 10/19/1993, 12/20/1993, 11/14/1997, 12/12/1997, 1/9/1998, 1/7/2000, 3/1/2006, 2/11/2007, 2/16/2007, and 9/12/2007. See articles on Lake Worth Monster from 8/9/2009; Bigfoot or Sasquatch from 12/7/1997 and 1/1/2012; Headless Horseman 5/20/1990; Sam Houston 3/16/1997; and the Navidad Wild Man 7/23/2002, 9/13/2007, and 4/4/2008.

### (Box 6) File 428

"Taps Talk on 6-7-96 at [United Daughters of the Confederacy Chapter Anniversary]"

Emails from Chris Warren and John Young Jr.; a newsletter, notecards; and a UDoC program from 100<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the William P. Rogers Chapter 44; and "The Man Who Wrote Taps" by Richard Bauman from *The Elks Magazine*.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/2/1991, 4/24/1994, 4/29/1994, and 2/10/1995. See article on Bill Nicholson from 2/9/1995.

### (Box 6) File 429

"Texas Centennial"

Jack Hough's scrapbook, Special Commemorative Edition of *The Medallion* revisiting the 1936 centennial, and a newspaper clipping Ora Mae Hagan (Hough).

### (Box 6) File 430

# "Texas Courthouses"

Courthouse Cornerstones: An Update of the Texas Historic Courthouse Preservation Program magazine by Texas Historical Commission

# (Box 6) File 431

"Texas Folklife Festival"

TFF cards to Wolff from Patty Burrus, Juli Favor, Shannon Huntington, and Lynn Catalina, from 1992 & 1996-2000. A sheet of images from the 1981 festival (See File 15 and File 431 scans of Ed Bell, Mary Bell). Printed pictures of Ace Reid, Barbara Stall, Willie Stall, and Emilie Bethke.

### (Box 6) File 432

"Texas Business Oddities"

Journal article draft, newsletter and magazine articles, magazine and newspaper clippings, and pamphlets on the Dr. Pepper Museum, Frito Lay, and Blue Bell. A photocopy of the handwritten notes on the folder. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 3/13/1992 and 3/12/2000. See articles on Dr. Pepper from 3/11/1992, 10/16/1994, and 11/18/1995; Picante Sauce 4/8/1990; a cigar plant 2/11/1990; Blue Bell 7/17/1983 and 10/6/1991; carhops 6/25/1993; Big Spring records 7/17/1983; split-pea soup 12/29/1992; gargoyles 8/17/1997; Kerrville plane firm 8/28/1983; Wolf Chili 12/31/1989.

# (Box 6) File 433

"Texas Monuments"

*Traveler, Texas Highway*, and *Texas Monthly* articles on roadside attractions and public statuary; newsletter, magazine & newspaper clippings; photographs of Paisano Pete & Mustangs of Las Colinas; and a pamphlet.

*The Texas Ten: Preserving the State's Historic Outdoor Sculpture.* Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/16/2001. See articles on giant deer statue from 6/30/2008; Big Tex Randall 1/24/1994; El Paso gators 6/28/1995; Giraffe 1/26/1997; Will Rogers statue 11/6/1997; Old Pete 1/10/2001; Outdoor Sculpture in Texas 1/19/1997; Holstein cow statue in Erath County 12/31/1995; and film on conquistador statue 7/14/2008.

#### (Box 6) File 434

# "Texas Navy"

Handbook of Texas Online articles on Texas Navy, San Bernard, Austin, and San Antonio; and a newspaper clipping.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/12/2000. See article on Navy flagship from 9/25/1997.

#### (Box 6) File 435

"Texas Plants"

Magazine clipping or articles on chili petin, agarita berries & huisache; a pamphlet; and "The Indians of Texas and the Plants They Used." Emails from Tom Sterne, Wolff & Marnie Johnson, research notes, and a flyer. A magazine article on Spanish Moss.

Letters from Flo Jacob, Nancy Bishop, Tom Lankin, and Glenn Schroeter; Photographs of anaqua trees; information on the Sam Houston Oak, list of champion trees, and magazine articles on Big Tree, Treaty Oak & mesquite; Photocopies of excerpts on anaqua trees; and a photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder; research notes, Journal article draft, magazine clippings & articles, newspaper clippings, pamphlets, a business card from Ron Kubecka, and some quotes.

*Robert Harrison at the Wildflower Center* exhibition program; *Texas Settlement Region* newsletter (2002); *Texas Highways* magazine (1996); Photographs of a bluebonnet, Ron Kubecka, W.O. Moerbe Jr., and Merle Moerbe;

"To A Bluebonnet," a poem by Josephine Woods;

"Texas Bluebonnets - Texas Pride" by Jerry Parsons, Steve George & Greg Grant.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/3/1985, 3/12/1989, 8/2/1990, 4/19/1992, 8/16/1992, 8/21/1992, 9/18/1994, 8/22/1999, 1/26/2000, 7/25/2003, 8/22/2003, 7/10/2005, and 4/12/2006. See articles on Treaty Oak 6/7/1989, 6/8/1989, 6/28/1989, 6/30/1989, 7/2/1989, 7/28/1989, 8/6/1989, 5/11/1990 and 5/8/1991; anaqua trees 4/28/1977 and 6/9/2002; big oak trees 7/4/1959, 8/30/1974, 11/17/1990, 10/10/1999, and 4/21/2003; Green Giants of Victoria 7/30/1989; mesquite trees 10/12/1997; red cedar 2/10/1992; bluebonnets 5/7/1993, 2/4/1995, and 1/31/1998; psilactic heterocarpa 11/2/2001; broomrape 3/25/1984; wildflowers spread ft. lore, center, and tours on p.48-54 in 4/1/1995; and Verna "Jo" Fasnacht 4/7/2002; and Victoria Years Ago 8/30/1999.

### (Box 6) File 436

"Texas Rangers"

A history timeline, newspaper clippings, a pamphlet, and a note of a *Victoria Advocate* article on a Texas Ranger from Victoria.

#### (Box 6) File 437

"Texas Revolution, Sea of Mud"

*Tracking the Mexican Army Through the Mar de Lodo (Sea of Mud), April* 29 - May 9, 1836 by Joe Hudgins, Terry Kieler, and Gregg Dimmick for the Houston Archaeological Society (2000) *A Campsite of the Retreating Mexican Army, April 1836* by Joe Hudgins and Gregg Dimmick for the Houston Archaeological Society (1998)

#### (Box 6) File 438

"Texas State Symbols"

Letter from Walter B. Scott; a Journal article draft; and a list of State symbols.

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See Tumbleweed Smith's column on Texas' state vehicle from 12/4/2006.

# (Box 6) File 439

"Texas Topaz"

"Blue Fire: It Gleams in Mason County Hills" by Randall S. Mallory from *Texas Highways*.

#### ARCHIVAL BOX 7

(Box 7) File 440

"Texas Water Safari"

Letters from Willye Tulloch; email from Wolff (to Pat Petrisky) Photographs of Willye Tulloch; research notes; a business card from Pat Petrisky;

Photocopy of Safari Talk: The Language of the Texas Water Safari, "The World's Toughest Boat Race" by M.J. Shively;

An issue of Texas Water Safari Magazine (1982);

"History of the Texas Water Safari."

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/26/1982, 6/3/1983, 5/3/2006, and 6/14/2007. See articles from 6/16/1997, 7/9/2010, 6/6/2012, 6/10/2012, 6/12/2012, and 6/13/2012.

### (Box 7) File 441

"Turn of the Century, 2000 or 2001"

Letters from Mary Lee Archer, Warren Arseneaux, BJ Terrel, Roger Hamel Jr., and Wolff (to Mike Cox); Emails from Silvestre Ortiz, Dan Cobb & Robert Zumwalt; Journal article drafts; magazine & newspaper clippings (some annotated); magazine articles on Y2K, the Apocalypse, and parties; Wolff's Country Club debate with Warren Arseneaux; Photocopied excerpts on the Galveston Hurricane of 1900 and from Millennium Countdown for 1996 and Old Farmer's Almanac; A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder. Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/17/1991, 1/6/1993, 10/7/1993, 10/27/1995, 1/2/1996, 9/18/1997, 12/29/1998, 12/30/1998, 12/31/1998, 1/1/1999, 1/3/1999, 1/2/2000, 1/4/2000, 1/5/2000, 12/21/2000, 1/3/2001, and 1/10/2001. See articles on New Year's Eve from 2/27/1991, 1/1/1994, 12/31/1995 and 12/31/1999; global problems 1/1/2000; Arthur C. Clarke 12/31/2000; revelers 1/1/2001; time capsules 1/2/2001 and 1/3/2001; Father Time 1/2/2001; Hegenbeger twins 1/3/2001; memories slipping by 10/15/2000; Y2K 12/31/2000; Woody Guidry's Letter to Editor 1/16/2000; parties 1/1/1993, and 10/5/1999; the countdown 8/19/1998; the millennium 1/1/1998, 10/28/1999; 12/18/1999, 12/31/1999, 1/2/2000, 12/31/2000, and 1/7/2001; and Sue Jones' column from 3/1/1997.

### (Box 7) File 442

"Useful Wild Plants (Scooter Cheatham)"

Pamphlet, flyers, research notes, newspaper clippings, a business card for Linda Lou Henderson, and information on 12-volume series of *Useful Wild Plants*;

Photocopied of excerpts from HerbalGram (No. 35) magazine;

Useful Wild Plants newsletter (Spring 1994);

Useful Wild Plants newsletter (Winter 1994-1995);

Useful Wild Plants newsletter (Summer 1995);

Useful Wild Plants newsletter (Fall behind 1995).

#### (Box 7) File 443

"USS Guadalupe"

Letter from Greg Laughlin (to Louis Tittizer);

Research notes and information on locating former shipmates;

"Guadalupe" (sent by Frank Walker);

"The United States Ship Guadalupe AO32" (sent by Louis Tittizer).

#### (Box 7) File 444

# "World War II"

Letters from Emmett Pittman, Mrs. Arthur Barr, and Thomas O'Brien;

Emails from William Dold and Art Smith; a 36<sup>th</sup> Infantry Division patch; Notes, Journal article drafts, newspaper clippings, and a magazine article; Photographs of Louis Koerber, Bumpy Rhoades Day, O.H. "Jack" Sauer, Jerry Patton, Ben Schneider, "Texas Doll," Larry Chillcoat and Geisha, Tom O'Brien, Marie O'Brien, W.E. "Senator" Laas, Herbert Frels, Melvin Dusek, Ben Milam, Weldon Anders, Marion Knight, Josephine Cook, Victor Wegenhoff, James Carroll, Lyman Merreness, L.T. Biehunko, Simon McCloud, Thomas Gresham, Mickey Brown, Betty Shipley, Quincy Thompson, and The War Dog Memorial; Photocopies of declassified 111<sup>th</sup> Engineers operations in Italy, William Dold's military record, and 36<sup>th</sup> Division awards from 4/24/1944. Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/18/1979, 10/30/1980, 1/22/1981, 12/8/1981, 4/9/1982, 11/11/1982, 2/6/1983, 12/7/1983, 12/8/1983, 9/12/1984, 3/24/1985, 4/18/1985, 4/24/1985, 4/25/1985, 9/27/1987, 10/25/1987, 2/22/1989, 7/2/1989, 1/18/1991, 1/22/1991, 2/6/1991, 2/24/1991, 2/26/1991, 2/28/1991, 6/6/1991, 9/1/1991, 10/1/1991, 10/6/1991, 11/21/1991, 12/1/1991, 12/8/1991, 2/5/1992, 2/9/1992, 2/13/1992, 3/31/1992, 5/26/1992, 6/14/1992, 11/6/1992, 12/6/1992, 12/8/1992, 1/10/1993, 7/20/1993, 7/25/1993, 11/12/1993, 11/17/1993, 11/24/1993, 12/5/1993, 12/8/1993, 2/11/1994, 3/9/1994, 5/26/1994, 6/3/1994, 6/5/1994, 6/7/1994, 7/17/1994, 8/5/1994, 9/15/1994, 9/21/1994, 10/9/1994, 10/27/1994, 11/21/1994, 11/24/1994, 12/7/1994, 12/8/1994, 1/18/1995, 2/14/1995, 3/8/1995, 3/9/1995, 3/23/1995, 3/29/1995, 3/31/1995, 4/5/1995, 5/9/1995, 5/11/1995, 5/26/1995, 6/2/1995, 6/6/1995, 6/9/1995, 6/13/1995, 6/25/1995, 8/13/1995, 8/15/1995, 8/16/1995, 8/25/1995, 9/1/1995, 9/3/1995, 9/5/1995, 9/24/1995, 11/16/1995, 1/23/1996, 2/11/1996, 4/17/1996, 4/18/1996, 6/23/1996, 6/30/1996, 7/3/1996, 7/11/1996, 9/8/1996, 9/19/1996, 9/29/1996, 10/20/1996, 11/10/1996, 12/6/1996, 8/7/1997, 8/13/1997, 9/26/1997, 10/7/1997, 11/11/1997, 11/12/1997, 5/8/1998, 9/24/1998, 11/11/1998, 12/10/1998, 12/11/1998, 12/17/1998, 1/24/1999, 2/7/1999, 2/17/1999, 4/10/1999, 9/8/1999, 9/12/1999, 10/22/1999, 10/28/1999, 10/31/1999, 11/4/1999, 12/19/1999, 12/24/1999, 2/27/2000, 3/15/2000, 6/15/2000, 8/10/2000, 12/10/2000, 12/14/2000, 5/29/2001, 5/30/2001, 7/27/2001, 9/21/2001, 10/26/2001, 6/5/2002, 11/3/2002, 12/8/2002, 1/12/2003, 7/27/2003, 7/11/2004, 9/3/2004, 1/7/2005, 1/21/2005, 6/15/2005, 8/21/2005, 12/6/2006, 12/20/2006, 9/14/2007, 4/13/2008, and 9/21/2008. See articles on Hiroshima and Nagasaki from 8/6/1995; WASP pilots 10/31/1976, 5/28/1979, 5/30/1979 (Letter to Editor correction), 6/5/2006, and 4/18/2011; Herbert Frels 7/15/2007 and 6/19/2009; James Wischkaemper 7/26/2006; and a snippet on V-J Day from 8/15/1995.

#### (Box 7) File 445

"Vietnamese Immigrants After Vietnam War"

Email and reception invitation from Sara R. Massey; presentation notes; "Final Report: The Vietnamese of the Texas Gulf Coast Project" and "Never Far from the Sea': The Vietnamese of the Texas Gulf Coast" by Sara R. Massey.

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/9/2008.

#### (Box 7) File 446

"Wends in Texas"

A magazine clipping on the Wends settling in Texas and "Who are the Wends? (Štó su Serbja?)" pamphlet by Ron Lammert.

#### (Box 7) File 447

"Whooping Cranes"

Magazine articles on conservation, Journal article draft, and notes; USDWF informational pamphlets (1977 & 1980) and "Whooping Cranes: The Captive Flock" informational leaflet (1968); Aransas National Wildlife Refuge pamphlet/map; Photographs of whooping cranes. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/10/1982, 1/12/2000, and 4/11/2004. See articles 3/9/1992, 9/3/1994, 1/9/2000, 3/12/2001, 11/9/2001, 10/8/2002, 12/19/2003, 4/3/2004, 7/24/2004, 12/15/2006, 2/5/2007, 4/21/2007, 11/29/2007, 4/1/2009, 3/3/2011, 1/7/2012, and 3/18/2014. See Victoria Years Ago on 1/9/2007 and 1/27/2007.

#### (Box 7) File 448

# "Windmills"

Letters from E.A. "Elsa" Lehmberg (on storm in 1919) and Keith Guthrie; newspaper clipping; information on Aermotor windmills; magazine article;

Photographs of windmills at Langtry, Friar-Thomas Ranch in Cuero, and grounds at Institute of Texan Culture; *Windmillers' Gazette* (2013); Photocopy of excerpt on Weber Pool in San Patricio Co. A photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 4/14/1991 and 6/4/1992. See rare windmill from 5/9/1998.

# (Box 7) File 449

"THC World War II Initiative" [Texas Historical Commission] Texas in World War II brochure (2); and a press release; The Medallion: World War II Special Edition (2005)

### (Box 7) File 450

"Allen Candy Co."

Emails from Tracy Orsak, Elizabeth Bowen, and Wolff; Biographical information on Henry Allen.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 12/22/2006. See articles on H. O. Allen Candy Co. from 12/23/1954; Henry O. Allen 4/22/1979; and Allen Candy closes 5/9/1984.

# (Box 7) File 451

"Alsatians in Victoria"

Letter from Gerald Sitterle; emails from Wolff, Patsy Hand, and Jim Jecker;

Journal article draft, notes, newspaper clippings, burial location listing (incl. Gramann & Wissing), a printed map of Blodelsheim, and a VPI article on the Edmund L. Jecker House.

Genealogical information on Seraphin Ernst, Caroline Ernst, Francois Louis Ernst, Francois Antoine Ernst, Francois Joseph Ernst, Julienne Ackermann, Julie Achermann, Reine Schneider, and Walburgue Hassler. Photographs of Sitterle grave & home, Blodelsheim church & restaurant, dinners;

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/24/2002. See articles on Caroline Allnoch from 12/23/1923; and Louis Sitterle's business 10/19/2008.

### (Box 7) File 452

"Aloe Field & Brazilian Pilots"

Email from Charlies Spurlin; research notes, web articles, and information on the Brazilian pilots who trained at Aloe Field during World War II. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/1/2004.

#### (Box 7) File 453

"Armadillo Festival History"

Letters from Mona Foust (to A.C. Robles) and Ann Ruff; Photographs of Wolff, Robert Thonhoff, attendees (1988), Mayor Leonard Lamar (Palacios), Keith Hogan, Dave Marlow, Dennis Stumfoll, and other unidentified attendees; Newspaper clippings (some annotated), notes on festivals and lists of photos and *Victoria Advocate* articles for 1971-1978, Journal article draft, a pamphlet, a flyer, special souvenir program (1975), *Victoria Vision* issue (1987), web article on Modine Gunch (Liz Scott Monaghan), a list of organizers; a photocopy of a Tom Jones sketch (ft. cowboys racing armadillos);

"The Armadillo Confab, a Happening" a TFS presentation by Wolff; "Interview for Laura Kinnison, August 1, 2011" (interview of Wolff); "The Legend of Tilck the Great White Armadillo." Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/29/1981, 7/6/1991, 4/1/1992 and 11/30/2008. See articles on Confab/Exposition/Festival 5/30/1976, 7/17/1987, 7/18/1987, 7/19/1987, 5/13/1990, 7/6/1990 and 10/24/1993; British documentary crew 10/23/1993; Armadillo races 7/5/1976 and 7/18/1988; Armadillo poem/song 5/24/1972 and 6/22/1994; Miss Vacant Lot 8/26/1974, 7/16/1987, 7/20/1987 and 5/4/1993; special stamp cancellation 6/21/1987; streaker 5/26/1974; Modine Gunch 10/14/1973; Fred Armstrong 3/19/1971; Janene Kaye Buckner obituary 4/25/1993; Victoria Years Ago 7/5/200, 7/24/2001, 7/26/2001, 7/27/2001, 9/3/2001 and 8/8/2002.

### (Box 7) File 454

"Aztec Eagles"

Emails from Richard Fraim, Bonny Schomburg, Dan Utley, the Wolffs, Barry Hutcheson, and William McWhorter; letters from Wolff and Santiago Flores;

Photograph of the 201<sup>st</sup> Fighter Squadron (aka "Aztec Eagles"); Printed pictures of Capt. George Hutchens, service members at Foster Field, an anniversary presentation, graduation exercises; and Lt. Col. Henry Cervantes, Capt. Manuel Cervantes Ramos (201<sup>st</sup> ground crew), 201<sup>st</sup> pilot Miguel Moreno Arreolla, Maj. Gen. Gustavo Hernandez, and 201<sup>st</sup> pilot Carlos Garduno;

Newspaper clippings, notes, business cards from Dan Utley & William McWhorter, press releases, historical marker transcription, certificate honoring Capt. George Hutchens, marker dedication programs, and web articles;

Speech transcript for Consul General Rosalba Ojeda recognizing the 201<sup>st</sup>; "The Aztec Eagles" (draft) by Barry Hutcheson.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/19/1991, 10/9/1998, 3/5/2006, 5/25/2007, 10/21/2007 and 10/24/2007. See articles on Aztec Eagles from 10/25/2007; Mexican Air Force 8/29/1944; Mexican pilots touring Dallas 8/15/1944; and Aztec Eagles historical marker at Victoria airport from 10/25/2007.

### (Box 7) File 455

"Ball Airport - Victoria Co."

Email from Arthur Kenne; Photograph of a BT-14 crash at Ball Airport in 1941; printed picture of Dessie Ball, Dolores (Ball) Kenne, and Arthur Kenne (not the Henry's Journal photo caption erroneously spells her name Bessie); Journal article draft; and a photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/30/1980, 7/7/1992, 7/15/1993, 2/29/1997, 10/18/1998, 4/20/2007, and 8/10/2007. See articles on Ball Airport 7/24/2001; Ball Airport closing 4/11/2007; Richard Goodman & Bob Lester identified in Mystery

History for 2/6/2000; and Victoria Years Ago from 7/22/1998 and 1/12/2014.

(Box 7) File 456

"Bandstand" [aka Band Stand]

Emails from Tim Delaney, the Wolffs, Barbara Smith, Martha Jones, Doris Obsta, Weldon Cummings, G. Beatty, Patty Schaar, Elizabeth Greeson, Bridey Greeson, and Sharon & Gary Dunsteen; A letter from Dan Utley;

Photographs of the Bandstand & oak trees destroyed by Hurricane Claudette; Printed and photocopied pictures of the Bandstand and people gathered near it; Timelines, notes, dedication programs (2004), Wolff's dedication speech, newspaper clipping, marker application, architectural renderings, reconstruction bid information, and a business card from Bob Brinkman.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/3/2003, 8/27/2003, 11/19/2003 and 6/14/2004. See articles on rebuilding the Bandstand/Band Stand from 3/1/1961, 12/10/1964, 4/25/1965, 4/26/1965, 3/15/1981, 5/16/1981, 6/13/1981, 6/24/1981, 9/24/1981, 8/22/2003, 11/5/2003, and 12/4/2003; gazebo restoration 5/27/1981, 10/3/1981, and 4/1/2004; bank clearing 5/16/1981; Donald Breech's Letter to Editor 7/25/2004; and Victoria Years Ago from 5/15/2006.

# (Box 7) File 457

"Bank & Trust Mural"

Letter from "Brother Brush Frye" (David Frye); an annotated newspaper clipping; and photographs of Susan & David Frye, "Brother Brush Frye" (a dog), the mural, the mural being painted, and Ben & Rachel Carraway. A photocopy of the pictures for captions.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/29/1985. See article on must-see murals from 9/27/2006.

#### (Box 7) File 458

"Beautiful Burro Contest History"

Letters from Carden Jenkins, John Barnhart, Martha Goode, Thomas Wilson, William & Gertrude Burrow, Christina Favalo, and Wolff (to Mark Dierlam; and Christina Favalo);

Winners/placed entries from 1990-1995, 1998-2001; a list of winners from 1995; press releases/drafts from 1985, 1987, 1998-2001; a list of press contacts & entrants; newspaper clippings, magazine articles, pamphlets, Journal article drafts, Ripley's Believe It or Not cartoon clipping; and business cards from Stephanie Dove, John Barnhart, Jean Benchimol, Ronnie & Peggy Paul, and Clarence Georg.

Photographs of Karen Kotzur & Dam Donkey; Chris Branson & Rita; Tierrra del Fuego; Shorty; Henry Wolff & Sarah Allen; 1995 & 1997 Better Burro Bureaus; Stephanie Dove & *Lil Bit O' Bandito*; O.N. Taylor & *Linda Lilly*; Jerry Hollis & *Goliath*; Bill Kirkpatrick & *April Love*; *Silverado Spur*; a group of donkeys; *Baron* with mother; *Manuel Becerra*; and an unidentified woman with a burro.

Printed pictures of *Ruby Begonia*; Sarah Allen, Anna Appelt & *Fritz*; Jeff Stowe & *Budroe*; *Mr. Chief Justice Jack Pope* with *Francita Alavez* & Charlie Johnson; and John Barnhart with *Jimmy Allred* & Claire Barnhart. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/9/1988, 8/3/1996, 2/28/1999, 9/15/1999, 9/3/2000, 5/3/2001, 8/23/2002, and 9/15/2002. See articles on burros from 8/13/1984, 9/14/1989, 5/21/1990, 9/13/1992, 9/18/1994, 9/17/1995, 9/13/1996, 9/15/1996, 9/14/1997, 10/11/1998, 9/10/2000, 8/24/2001, 9/7/2001, 9/16/2001, and 9/26/2001; and ZooFest 8/12/1985, 8/11/1986, 8/10/1987, and 8/8/1988.

### (Box 7) File 459

"Bianchi Pharmacy Bldg."

A history of the drug store and a photocopy of an ad. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/29/1997 and 11/26/2000. See Sidney Weisiger's column for 10/22/1972. See article on Lillie Machart retirement from 6/12/1988.

#### (Box 7) File 460

"Birds"

Letter from Doris Wyman; magazine articles & clippings, a note, and a pamphlet; Golden Crescent Nature Club newsletter (1997); AMIGO newsletter (1997) (Aransas & Matagorda Island Guardian/Orator); "The Grackle" a poem by Ogden Nash.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 3/16/1994 and 2/19/1999. See the "Naturally...South Texas" column from 3/2/1995, 10/15/1995, 2/9/1997, 3/2/1997, 4/6/1997, 6/1/1997, 7/12/1998, 8/2/1998, 2/14/1999, 5/13/2001, 9/23/2001, and 2/15/2006. See articles on red-crowned parrots 3/30/1997; grackle program 6/7/1997; pesky birds 12/14/1997; Gary Underwood's Letter to Editor 3/9/1997; and Victoria Years Ago 5/22/2004.

#### (Box 7) File 461

"Bloomington"

Emails from Joyce Maxwell and Wolff; Journal article draft, notes, and information on Wilson M. Smith. Reference to Smith/Hodde collection donated by Joyce Hodde Maxwell and Jean Hodde Klager. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/5/1981, 3/4/1984, 7/6/1997, 5/16/2007, and 6/10/2007. See Victoria Years Ago from 5/11/2007.

(Box 7) File 462

"Brahman Cattle History for Museum of the Coastal Bend"

Emails from Mary Sue Koontz Nelson, Joe Dial, and Wolff; a card & CD from Mary Sue Koontz Nelson; a newspaper clipping and research notes; a CD from the 2008 World Brahman Congress w/ a history of the American Brahman by Joe Dial; and Wolff's "The Coming of Brahman Cattle to Texas" presentation (2011).

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See Victoria Years Ago from 6/25/2006, 11/28/2006, 12/1/2006, and 1/24/2008.

# (Box 7) File 463

"Burris Archaeological Site"

Journal of the Southern Texas Archaeological Association articles on Burris Site;

Photocopy of "A Preliminary Report on the Burris Site (41 VT 66), Victoria County, Texas" by E.H. Schmiedlin, from *La Tierra* 6.1 (1979) pp. 25-27;

Photocopy of "Archaeological Test Excavations at the Burris Sit (41 VT 66), Victoria County, Texas: A Preliminary Summary" by Jeffrey A. Huebner from *Friends of Archaeology Newsletter* No. 4 (1987) pp.13-15; Photocopy of "A Toyah Horizon Bone Tool from Victoria County" by Jeffrey A. Huebner, from *La Tierra* 14.4 (1987) pp. 6-15.

#### (Box 7) File 464

"Butcher Houses & Meat Markets"

Photocopies of notes from the Weisiger Collection (could not locate) concerning Victoria Abattoir and Victoria Meat Market, Alex and Roman Angerstein; and Semon's Butcher Pens; "Butcher Pens and Markets" by Sidney R. Weisiger; and notes.

#### (Box 7) File 465

"Camp Victoria"

Email from Wolff (to Gary Dunnam); historical marker dedication flyer, invitation, and transcript; Victoria County Historical Commission meeting agenda; photocopies of 2 documents concerning Thomas Rabb (1 is also transcribed) (1836) sent from V.C. Wegenhoft.

"Camp Victoria: Victoria Texas – Summer of 1836" by Gary Dunnam. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/22/1999, 1/9/2005, and 6/23/2002. See article on 1836 military post from 5/17/1986.

# (Box 7) File 466

"Canaan Community, Victoria Co."

Letters from Wolff (to Robert Canfield) and Robert Canfield; and a Journal article draft.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/3/2000. See Victoria Years Ago from 5/13/2001.

# (Box 7) File 467

"Cigar Makers"

A VPI magazine clipping and *Crossroads of South Texas* 35.2 (2014) pp. 11-14 on the Hauschild cigar factory.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/9/1983, 4/21/1993, 5/7/1993, and 9/14/2008. See Victoria Years Ago from 6/13/2003 and 1/25/2005.

# (Box 7) File 468

"Cemeteries, Victoria County"

A letter from Wolff (to Charles Spurlin); an email from Joella Smith; a Journal article draft; notes; an historical marker dedication program; *History of Coletoville Cemetery: 1878 till ?* by Gladys Preiss Arnold; and "Coletoville Cemetery, Victoria County, Texas: Its Value as a Historical Landmark" by Gladys Preiss Arnold.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/16/981, 3/6/1984, 4/26/1984, 11/29/1984, 11/30/1984, 1/18/1985, 6/6/1989, 8/6/1989, 3/13/1994, 4/9/1995, 9/12/1997, 1/21/1998, 3/12/1999, 9/5/1999, 9/14/1999, 5/20/2001, 3/26/2006, 1/7/2007, and 4/6/2008. See June 6<sup>th</sup> entry in Victoria Years Ago from 6/5/2011.

# (Box 7) File 469

"Civil War"

Letter from Tom O'Brien; *Texas in the Civil War* pamphlets from 1998, 2001 & 2002; web articles on urban legends re: the origins of "son of a gun;" newspaper clippings & magazine articles on South Texas Cotton Road & Glorietta Pass.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/1/1981, 4/28/1983, 7/27/1983, 1/17/1985, 3/16/1990, 6/17/1993, 9/28/1994, 5/19/1998, 8/25/1998, 1/7/2001, and 5/16/2001. See Victoria Years Ago from 1/18/2001.

# (Box 7) File 470

"Confederate Statue"

Articles on the unveiling of the monument (with speeches, etc.) from *Crossroads of South Texas* 19.3 (2008) and a photo of old soldiers at the dedication (identifications) *Crossroads of South Texas* 33.2 (2012); research notes; and a picture print of crowds gathering at DeLeon Plaza for ceremony.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/10/2002. See article on bathing the statue from 4/1/1999; and the monument rededication from 5/31/2012.

### (Box 7) File 471

"DeLeon Plaza"

Note from Richard Phelps; magazine clipping; programs for an historical marker dedication & the re-dedication of Confederate statue; research notes, notecards, and a City Council Resolution thanking the Downtown Holiday Lighting Committee; photographs of the old standpipe, Bandstand, Courthouse, windmill, and possibly remains of standpipe as trough. Photocopies of pictures of De Leon Plaza in the snow. "De Leon Plaza" by Dr. Martha Everman Jones. Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/20/1983, 1/20/1985, 10/3/1985, 3/19/1992, 6/25/1993, 2/21/1995, 3/22/1998, 4/23/1999, 8/3/2003, 8/17/2003, and 6/20/2004. See articles on the old standpipe and early plaza view photo from 8/23/1974; on Plaza lights 3/12/1972; flower 4/24/1965, 2/2/1971, and 2/26/1975; the Memorial White Way 10/10/1916, 4/24/1923, 5/12/1968 and 8/23/1974; concerts 7/29/1951; and A. Jatho Memorial from 3/15/1923. See Victoria Years Ago for 11/28/1991, 3/15/1992, 10/20/1996, 2/26/1998, 5/15/1998, 5/16/1998, 6/19/1998, 6/27/1998, 8/10/1998, 10/1/1998, 1/3/1999, 1/14/2001, 1/19/2001, 7/7/2002, 2/18/2004, 10/13/2004, 1/30/2005, 5/25/2005, 2/9/2007, and 2/21/2010.

#### (Box 7) File 472

"Depots in Victoria Co."

Letter from Wolff to Sid Langhart listing depots in Victoria County and a questionnaire from Sid Langhart and Howard T. Harris, Jr.

# (Box 7) File 473

# "Diamond Hill"

Letter from Cheryl (w/ clipping on Sam Houston, see below); Diamond Hill tour information (2000) and photocopies of tour magazine; "At the Heart of Diamond Hill" presentation by Gary Dunnam. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/28/1980, 9/17/1992, 11/14/1993, and 2/17/2000. See article on Sam Houston at ball in Victoria from 3/2/1993.

#### (Box 7) File 474

"Evergreen Cemetery, Victoria, TX"

Letters from Doug Cochran and Gerron Hite; list of homeowners adjacent to cemetery; a computer-generated map; Journal article draft; research notes; Emails from Caroline Crimm and Wolff; printout of photograph of DeLeon cemetery markers; listings for cemetery sections 1-3, 5, 13, 21-22 & 33 and a section map; transcriptions of newspaper clippings; newspaper clippings; "Evergreen Cemetery" (1980); photocopies of pictures & aerial view of cemetery; Photographs of grave markers for Margaret Wright, Adam Stafford, Laura Sutton, Don Martin DeLeon (not buried there), James January, Jesse Wheeler, Alfred Peticolas, John Linn, Margaret Borland, and the Evergreen Cemetery historical marker. Negatives of graves markers for L.W. Wheelis, Alexander Angerstein, and Michael Lamphier.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/6/1991. See Victoria Years Ago from 2/28/1998 and 4/7/1998.

#### (Box 7) File 475

"Fiek Gin"

Biographical excerpts and information on Otto Fiek, printout of photograph of Fiek Grocery during 1928 flood; *Crossroads of South Texas* clippings by Henry and Linda Wolff; and a Journal article draft. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/27/1998, 2/10/2000, 3/1/2000, and 7/29/2007.

#### (Box 7) File 476

"First Baptist Church, Victoria"

A narrative for an historical marker application; an historical marker dedication invitation and program; a 150<sup>th</sup> anniversary booklet commemorating the church's history; and a photograph from the historical marker dedication.

#### (Box 7) File 477

"Fordtran & the 44 Ranch Manuscript by W.A. Swartz"

Journal article draft and "The 44 Ranch and Fordtran" by W.A. Swartz. Emails from Kay Lynn Midgett Sheppard and Wolff on Fordtran history. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/21/1979, 5/3/1992, 3/9/1997, 5/19/2000, and 2/12/2003.

# (Box 7) File 478

"Fossati's Deli"

A satirical letter by "Joe Petty" accusing Henry Hauschild of absconding with one of the deli's old signs.

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/8/1982.

# (Box 7) File 479

#### "Foster Field & Aloe Field"

Emails from Ron Morris, Bob Scott, Charles Spurlin, Cynthia Beeman, Mary Margaret Gonzales, Eileen Bjorkman, Loretta Johnson, Joella Smith, and Wolff; Letters from Michael K. Simmons, Gilmer Stalbaum, and Harold Buchanan;

Photocopy of letter from E.A. Pela (to Lloyd Billstein w/ CD of Bob Adams' home movies); print-outs of photos of people in downtown Victoria; Beatrice Marth interview excerpt on Civilian Pilot Program; Notes and notecards; business card from William McWhorter; historical marker dedication program; a timeline; MotCB newsletter; *Foster Field Fighter* newsletter facsimile (June 1944); Foster Field Fighter newsletter pages; newspaper clippings (some annotated); USAF thumbnails and photo descriptions involving Foster AFB; web article on Henry Viccellio; Korean War conference program; Wikipedia article; and Wings of Freedom tour schedule, flyer, and invitation; a list of cadet deaths; Photocopy of handwritten notes on the folders; Journal article draft; Photocopies of aerial views of Foster & Aloe auxiliary fields, map of Foster AFB layout, A Camera Trip through Aloe Army Air Field Photographs of Foster Field plaque, flag duty, a couple downtown, memorial of crash victims in Lavaca County, maintenance crews, chow time, cadets arriving, and cadets on review; "Brief History of Foster Field A.A.F.B. 1940-1946" & "Brief History of Foster Field A.A.F.B. 1952-1958" by CAF Col. Jay Heaton with a CG map, list of buildings, and short histories of the 322<sup>nd</sup> and 450<sup>th</sup> Fighter Groups; "Wings Over the Coastal Bend" by Wolff. Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 4/14/1985, 5/3/1985, 5/26/1985, 5/31/1985, 9/24/1989, 5/16/1991, 6/18/1991, 7/22/1992, 4/12/1994, 6/30/1994, 6/16/1995, 8/29/1995, 8/29/1997, 3/1/1998, 3/12/1998, 3/24/1998, 7/30/1998, 9/25/1998, 3/18/1999, 10/27/1999, 5/10/2002, 7/30/2003, 12/1/2004, 7/27/2005, 8/19/2005, 8/26/2005, 7/30/2006, 8/25/2006, 3/28/2007, 7/1/2007, 8/29/2007, and 12/28/2008. See articles on Victoria trying to get an airfield 11/19/1940; Foster and/or Aloe Fields 8/18/1946, 1/16/1957, 12/4/1958, 3/25/1960, 6/30/1960, 7/14/1960, 7/20/1960, 6/2/1961, 8/28/2005, 3/14/2007, and 11/9/2012; on jets 6/25/2006; Dick Mulligan 5/6/2001; Victoria Regional Airport 6/12/2008; first cadet death 3/24/1942; Foster AFB reunion 3/21/1985; Wolff's talk at the Texas German Society 10/11/2009; warplane excavated in Hungary 3/13/1997; crashing jet 3/13/1956; and the Foster Field mural 3/14/2007. See Victoria Years Ago from 10/15/1995, 2/19/1996, 6/10/1998, 8/10/1998, 12/21/1998, 1/30/1999, 6/9/2000, 7/10/2000, 1/10/2001, 1/11/2001, 6/21/2001, 8/2/2001, 9/15/2001, 11/14/2001, 11/16/2001, 5/8/2002, 6/12/2002, 2/15/2003, 11/22/2003, 12/16/2003, 1/30/2004, 5/7/2004, 6/9/2004, 6/30/2004, 8/5/2004, 1/8/2005, 1/23/2005, 4/21/2005, 6/21/2005, 7/12/2005, 3/13/2006, 5/23/2006, 12/6/2006, 9/21/2007, 6/11/2008, and 12/4/2008.

# (Box 7) File 480

"Foster Field – 'The Korean War Brings the Jet Age to Foster Field"" Programs for Conference Commemorating the 60<sup>th</sup> Anniversary of the Korean War (2), research notes, and an email from Charles Spurlin with event details;

"The Korean War Brings the Jet Age to Foster Field" by Wolff (2). Emails from Roger van Rekom, Robert Kane, Carl Bailey, and Ronald Ortensie; web articles on jets and Henry Viccellio; research notes, a photo list, a timeline, Wolff's conference badge, and annotated newspaper clippings; Photographs of Ben Burdine, foreign cadets, "Bendix Winner" jet, T-33 jet, a pilot's arrival, and cadets arriving, on review, and graduating; and an interview with Ben Burdine, transcript of telephone interview.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/13/2002 and 6/11/2004. See Martha Jones' column on the conference from 11/22/2009. See articles on reactivation from 1/7/1951, 1/9/1951, 1/10/1951, 1/11/1951, 6/21/1951, and 9/15/1951; reconstruction & rebuild 6/13/1951, 11/16/1951, 6/12/1952, and 6/13/1952; rehabilitation 8/2/1951; and cadets 5/8/1952, 1/5/1953, 1/6/1953, 3/16/1953, 5/1/1953, 1/10/1954, 5/7/1954, 6/9/1954, 6/10/1954, and 6/30/1954.

# (Box 7) File 481

"Foster Field - 'Wings Over the Coastal Bend""

Conference program & agenda; museum exhibit flyers & mailer; notes; a list of WASPs who served at Foster Field & Aloe Field; and a CD-R of Wolff's "Wings Over the Coastal Bend" PowerPoint presentation; "Wings Over the Coastal Bend" by Wolff (5 copies, several revised) and a presentation "Preface" (2) (different drafts presented at difference conferences);

*One the Home Front in World War II, Lavaca County Texas: The Story of the Downed Flyers*, from the 9<sup>th</sup> Annual Alton C. Allen Historical Conference; and photocopies of the notes that were on the folders.

# (Box 7) File 482

"Foster Field WWII Marriages, Victoria"

Email from Wolff; notes and contact info; list of marriages at Foster Field; Photographs of Howard Bierly, Lilian Shirley, and the William Roberts & Anne Engbrock wedding party (11917E); photocopies of Roberts-Engbrock wedding license (11918A-E); and a mailer from MotCB on "War Brides" exhibit.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 4/14/1985, 6/9/1991, 11/2/1997, 8/14/1998, 11/15/2000, and 10/6/2006.

### (Box 7) File 483

"General Store" [Wolff's Store]

A brief history of The General Store, opened by Henry & Nita Wolff in 1971.

#### (Box 7) File 484

"A. Goldman Gin"

Photocopies of letters from Dorothy Meyer, Leila Welder Cliburn, and H.B. Lewis; Adolph Goldman's military service summary & transcription of obituary; Ginnery historical marker dedication invitation, programs & marker transcription; printed photographs of buildings Goldman owned; a Journal article draft; and

"Life of A. Goldman" transcription & photocopy of newspaper clipping from *Galveston News*.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/25/2004. See Victoria Years Ago from 11/3/2006 and 4/21/2007.

### (Box 7) File 485

"F.W. Gross High School"

Notes on contact information, an email from Wolff, and an annotated newspaper clipping.

#### (Box 7) File 486

"Guadalupe River"

3 postcards from J.D. Mitchell of barges and flooding of Guadalupe River; Photocopy of a sketch of 1869 bridge over Guadalupe River; Photographs of the *Fritz Berner* steamboat (from our collection), Marsha Payne viewing wreckage, Mark Payne showing ship spikes, and pieces of wreckage;

"Field Report: Guadalupe River Wrecks" by Margaret Leshikar (1980); and "The Guadalupe River" by Claude Talley, Jr. (2 magazine articles). Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/7/1989, 3/19/1994, 7/12/1995, 3/29/1998, 7/10/1998, 6/20/1999, and 4/9/2006. See article on Charles Spurlin book from 4/7/2006. See Victoria Years Ago from 11/28/1999, 3/13/2004, 3/18/2004, 10/2/2004, 10/2/2004, 10/2/2004, 3/9/2008, and 1/10/2009.

# (Box 7) File 487

"Guinea Glide"

1976 Guinea Glide chili cookoff event info and email from John Roberts. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/1/2001 and 5/31/2007. See articles on guineas from 7/23/2014; on chili cookoff (held in conjunction) from 5/19/1976 and 5/29/1976; and animal rights 6/5/1997.

### (Box 7) File 488

"Houses of Ill Repute" [Brothels]

A list of "Sporting Women, Prostitutes, Adulteresses," 1890s-1920s, from various sources; newsletter article on Albert Ernst & family and the *Deutsche Zeitung fur Texas* newspaper; and a business card from Lael Morgan (UT-Arlington).

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/7/2003.

# ARCHIVAL BOX 8

(Box 8) File 489

"Inez"

Research notes, a list of pastors from Saint Joseph's Catholic Church, information on the history of the church, and an annotated newspaper clipping.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/24/1981 and 5/9/1993. See article on fire destroying St. Joseph's 7/1/1963; and bishop consecrating St. Joseph's 5/14/1964.

# (Box 8) File 490

"Japanese Rice Farmers" [in Dacosta]

Letters of H.D. Allen and Tom Shelton; research notes; copy of newspaper clipping of "Lookin' Back" column by Paul Freier with map of rice farm location;

Photocopied excerpts from *The Japanese Texans* by Thomas K. Walls, with photocopies of 2 half-tone pictures.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/24/1981, 1/31/1986, 2/23/1986, 2/27/1986, 3/14/1986, 3/11/1992, 12/23/1993, 5/16/2000, and 7/8/2007. See Victoria Years Ago from 1/8/2004.

# (Box 8) File 491

"Jefferson Davis National Highway Marker on US 59 N."

Letters from Edward Sebesta and Wolff; research notes; Jefferson Davis National Highway minutes from 1929 & 1930; list of state directors from 1949; printout of photograph of highway monument marker; photocopy of excerpt on UDC 31<sup>st</sup> Annual Convention in 1924 and map of national highway; abstract for article written by Edward Sebesta & Euan Hague; and "Jefferson Davis Memorial Highway" by Richard F. Weingroff for FHWA.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/16/1996 and 6/6/2003. See Sue Jones' column from 7/6/1996. See Victoria Years Ago from 6/5/1997.

#### (Box 8) File 492

"Keeran Community (Jasmine & Moling Settlement)"

Photocopy of a map of land plots, entitled "Plot of Keeran, now Jasime" and photocopies of annotated newspaper clippings re Moling. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See Victoria Years Ago from 11/17/2003, 12/15/2003, 12/21/2003, 3/8/2004, and 5/19/2004.

### (Box 8) File 493

"Keeran Ranch"

Photographs of John N. Keeran and drawing of Claude A. Keeran (these are closeups of portions of other photographs or artworks which are already in our collection).

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/20/2004. See article on John Keeran 5/12/1968.

### (Box 8) File 494

"Kraft Cheese Plant, Double Dip Ice Cream, etc."

Annotated transcripts of newspaper clippings from various newspapers on milk and cheese production, worker strikes, government actions, etc. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/26/2008. See Victoria Years Ago from 9/15/2004 and 9/20/2009.

#### (Box 8) File 495

# "Ku Klux Klan"

Letter from Vincent Weber; email from Terrell Mullins; and Journal article drafts.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 4/7/1982, 4/6/1984, 7/29/1987, 5/22/1997, 2/10/2002, and 1/28/2007. See Victoria Years Ago from 11/21/2010.

#### (Box 8) File 496

"Land Grants (Victoria & Coastal Area)"

The following printouts of computer-generated maps of Victoria County land grants: "Victoria Land Grand 1825-1835," "Coastal Control 1835-1850," "In the Courts 1845-1855," and "Eastern Victoria Land Grants."

#### (Box 8) File 497

"Macaroni Fest, 2003-2004"

Photographs of Lee Haile and a Lee Haile school board campaign card. A thank you card, festival information, blank application, map of events, and a list of exhibitors.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/7/2003, 11/12/2003, 11/14/2003, 11/14/2004, 11/17/2004, and 11/24/2004. See article on 20,000 attending Macaroni Fest from 11/19/2003. See photos of Macaroni Fest sponsors with Edgar Vander Stucken from 11/19/2004.

# (Box 8) File 498

"Macaroni Line"

Notecards from Wolff's speech to Victoria Co. Genealogical Society on 3/13/1995.

#### (Box 8) File 499

"Manhattan Café"

Email from David Maxey; printout of the Manhattan Café after a storm; IDs to a Mystery History; and a photocopy of a menu (1930s?). Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/22/2007. See articles on Totah brothers on 2/18/1931 and 10/10/1933; the Manhattan Café on 1/22/1929, 3/24/1929 (ad), and 7/23/1945; D.N. Andrews on 1/22/1934; bygone eateries on 12/22/1996; all of Section B on 3/15/1957; and a Manhattan Café Totah brothers memoriam on 8/23/1974.

#### (Box 8) File 500

"McFaddin Ranch"

Letters from Unknown, Kenneth Wied, and Helen Knebel; research notes; Information on the Nave and Royston families; Journal article drafts; printed pictures of Aleda Alvarado, and Alvarado, Rosa Saenz, Lucy Trevino, Eva Valenzuela, Manuel Rodriguez, and Daniel Valenzuela with a covered-wagon for school bus; programs for historical markers; a mailer and press release for the Nave Museum's *Naves: Landscapes and*  *Portraits* exhibit; and photographs of Capt. James McFaddin & "Prince" and unknown cowboys at the ranch.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/19/1981, 8/16/1981, 8/19/1981, 8/6/1982, 3/4/1983, 10/30/1983, 10/28/1992, 11/29/1992, 12/1/1992, 5/25/1993, 7/16/1995, 10/9/1996, 11/28/1997, 11/30/1997, 12/2/1997, 7/11/1999, 9/23/2001, and 5/15/2005. See articles on McFaddin 6/18/1989; McFaddin post office 7/21/1995; Louise Womack award 3/24/1998; William H. Crain's death 4/13/1998; and the Margaret-Virginia Crain Lowery obituary 4/11/2001. See Victoria Years Ago from 2/8/1998, 7/11/1998, 6/17/1999, 9/23/1999, 4/18/2000, 5/4/2000, 8/31/2000, 1/15/2001, 11/19/2001, 6/29/2002, 9/1/2002, 11/7/2003, 6/2/2005, and 8/4/2007.

#### (Box 8) File 501

"Memorial Square"

Emails from Trey Sheffield, Gladys Arnold, Sheron Barnes, and Wolff; Copy and transcription of letter from F.R. Pridham to Cassie McClanahan (1899); a memo from Denny Arnold to Doug Cochran (on Locomotive 771); transcriptions of newspaper clippings; (annotated) newspaper clippings; notes; Gladys Arnold's thoughts on Locomotive 771; a list of known burials in Memorial Square; transcription of historical marker; dedication remarks(?); Photographs of Wolff dressed as "Black Peter" (for cemetery reenactment), the Locomotive 771 removal, and crosses in Memorial Square; negatives of Memorial Square; notes concerning soldiers buried in Memorial Cemetery by Trey Sheffield; "Victoria's First Public Cemetery" presented by Linda Wolff to City Council (2002); "The Old Graveyard" by Minnie Pridham (1899); "Memorial Square: The Oldest Public Cemetery in Victoria, Texas" presentation by Henry Wolff to Cemetery Seminar (2008); "A Brief History of Memorial Square" by Henry Wolff; "Wolves Fight Over Dead in Epidemic: Reminiscences of Dillman Mantz, Pioneer Victorian, as Related to Leopold Morris." Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 3/16/1983, 3/9/1984, 7/28/1994, 5/19/1996, 1/28/1998, 1/29/1998, 5/27/1998, 2/4/1999, 10/19/1999, 4/17/2002, 5/1/2002, and 10/19/2008. See articles on gristmill from 1/21/2010; cemetery and underpass 1/27/1998; Martha Jones column from 4/7/1996 and 7/26/1998; on Armory 1/21/1934 and 2/6/1934; Assembly Hall 7/10/1934 and 1/3/1935; on dedication 5/22/1949; and on Bronte Club protest 10/15/1934. See Victoria Years Ago from 11/28/1987, 4/30/2002, 10/31/2004, 1/8/2007, and 7/13/2007.

(Box 8) File 502

"Military History of Victoria County"

Letters from Norma Smolik and James Carroll; notecards on military history of Victoria County; pamphlet from the Military Order of the World Wars; and a photographic print of the WWI victory arch in Victoria.

# (Box 8) File 503

"Mitchell School"

An historical marker dedication program and a manuscript chapter entitled "Chapter Seven: Mitchell School – 1939 to 1942" by Jean Granberry Schnitz.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/9/1986, 3/8/1992, 4/3/1992, 7/13/1995, and 7/16/1995. See Victoria Years Ago from 1/16/2002.

# (Box 8) File 504

"Movies/Films Made in Victoria"

Letter from Philip Guittard; newspaper clipping; and "They're Gonna Put Me in the Movies: When the Movie Director Josh Binney Came to Victoria to Make 'King Cowboy'" by Linda Wolff from *Crossroads of South Texas* 30.2 (2009).

# (Box 8) File 505

"Murders of Consequence, Victoria Co."

Letters from Grover Poole and Wolff; Journal article draft; notes; photocopies of excerpt from *I'll Die Before I'll Run* re a feud near Victoria in 1943.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/17/1982 and 5/19/2000.

# (Box 8) File 506

# "Murphy Ranch"

An historical marker dedication program.

# (Box 8) File 507

"Museum of the Coastal Bend"

La Salle Odyssey exhibit info; grand opening festivities letter & program (2003); brochure; policies & mission; mailers for exhibits on Black Culture, Before the Cowboy, and the WPA Morhiss site; Tom Jones exhibit gallery guide; and

Photographic print of Linda & Henry Wolff with 2 other people at grand opening.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/18/2000, 7/21/2002, 10/15/2003, and 2/3/2006. See articles on

coalition of museums 4/30/1998; archaeologist & VC museum 7/14/2001; and museum grant 10/30/2001.

#### (Box 8) File 508

"Nave Museum"

A press release and mailer on the Royston Nave: A Fresh Look exhibit. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article on museum from 1/17/2002.

#### (Box 8) File 509

#### "Nazareth Academy"

Part of a VPI article on Nazareth Academy and a Journal article draft. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See Victoria Years Ago from 2/23/2004. (Note: See "Postal History, Victoria" File 515)

### (Box 8) File 510

"New Deal 1933, from Victoria Advocate, by Linda Wolff"

"1933 from the Pages of the *Victoria Advocate*: The New Deal, Crime and Repeal" by Linda Wolff, from *Crossroads of South Texas* 30.1 (2009); and includes a page missing from the journal that was later mailed to readers.

### (Box 8) File 511

"Old Homes & Log Cabins, Victoria"

Note from Ann Heinrich (UDC); historic landmark dedication programs for Krehmeier House, Jecker House, and Clark House; mailer for VPI picnic at the Henry Gramann House; VPI article on Greer House; a photocopy of VPI's 17<sup>th</sup> Historic Homes Tour magazine and a UDC invitation to the A. Levi House; Photograph of the JT Jecker House; "The Herman Krehmeier Cottage – 1893: 601 South Bridge Street" by Betsy Kopecky.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/15/1993. See articles on the Regan home 7/27/2014; Zahn House 7/11/2013 and 1/9/2014; and pioneer cabins 7/6/2001. See Victoria Years Ago from 7/4/2001.

### (Box 8) File 512

"Old Victoria Rose"

Notes; business card from Glenn Schroeter; photographs of Archduke Charles roses; a list of rose species recommended for planting in Central Texas; "Victoria Became Known...As the City of Roses: The Old Victoria Rose" by Clydine Hooper; and *The Antique Rose Emporium 1992 Mail Order Catalogue* (annotated). Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/2/1980, 3/29/1992, 4/9/1992, and 8/23/1992. See Victoria Years Ago from 9/7/2003.

# (Box 8) File 513

"Placedo"

Letters from Alan Richmond and Ned Hellums; Notes on SPJST Lodge #97; and a press release from Comptroller John Sharp on prints he had commissioned of SPJST hall. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 3/15/1996.

### (Box 8) File 514

"Popeye the Sailorman"

Emails from Billye Jackson and Wolff; a TSHA web article; a newspaper clipping; and photocopies of the cartoon commemorating the *Victoria Advocate*'s 88<sup>th</sup> anniversary (where Popeye mentions being born in Victoria).

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/3/1980 and 1/10/1999. See articles on Advocate's creation of Popeye 7/24/1994. See Spotlight Blogger for 1/20/2010.

### (Box 8) File 515

"Postal History, Victoria"

Letter from Sister M. Andrea Hubnik; Journal article draft; newspaper clippings from Wolff's book; negatives of post office remains being moved from airport;

A Century of Service in Texas (Incarnate Word; ties in to postal history); and

*Extending the Incarnation: A Biographical, Historical, and Pictorial Record of the Sisters of the Incarnate Word and Blessed Sacrament, Victoria, Texas* by Sister Amata Hollas and Sister Andrea Hubnik. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/2/1986, 1/24/1988, 11/19/1993, 12/3/1993, 7/20/1997, and 7/14/2004. See articles on Victoria's first post office 7/20/1952; log lessons 1/19/1994; and Nazareth Academy & Moody history 10/9/1966.

### (Box 8) File 516

"Preserve America Community" [Advisory Council on Historic Preservation] A brochure about the ACHP; web ads, press releases, an application (blank), program information, and article; THC 2004 conference program, press release, and Texas community profiles; and a photograph of Linda Wolff receiving a document from 2 other people. Contained inside of a *Preserve America* folder.

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article from 5/11/2004.

## (Box 8) File 517

"Presidio La Bahia, Victoria County Period"

Journal article drafts, a printout with image of old map of Presidio Loreto; photocopy of excerpt from *History of Victoria County* (1961) re Presidio site; photocopies of pages from *Our Catholic Heritage in Texas* re the organization of mission life; and "Dating the Transfer of Presidio Nuestra Senora de Loreto de la Bahia del Espiritu Santo" by David McDonald & Kay Hindes (and some notes faxed by Hindes).

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/20/2000. See article on county site studied from 2/6/1980.

## (Box 8) File 518

"Private & Other Early Airfields at Victoria, TX"

Journal article drafts, transcriptions of newspaper clippings; and an excerpt from *History and Heritage of Victoria County* on Jaynes family; "Wings Over the Coastal Bend: Foster and Aloe Fields, Matagorda Island and Peninsula" presentation by Wolff.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/6/2007 and 11/23/2008. See Victoria Years Ago from 2/21/1995, 2/23/1995, 7/16/2004, 10/7/2004, 10/21/2004, 5/30/2005, and 4/8/2009. See articles on Victoria airplanes 7/8/1918 and 5/10/1934; and Ford plane & Sinclair HC Gasoline ad 2/27/1934.

## (Box 8) File 519

# "Early Railroads"

Emails from Gary Dunnam, Tommy Shults, and Wolff; notes; photocopies of some notes from the Weisiger Collection.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/4/2004. See article on railroad depot history 8/29/2010. See Victoria Years Ago from 3/19/2004, 6/24/2004, 10/29/2004, 3/19/2006, 8/1/2006, 11/2/2006, 12/19/2006, 1/3/2007, 2/2/2007, 2/26/2007, and 7/31/2007.

## (Box 8) File 520

# "Rainmaking"

Emails from Carol Hanson and Wolff, research notes;

"Rain Making" by n/a (San Antonio Express, 8/13/1933);

"Rainmaking in South Texas, 1981" by John Rayburn (1957);

"The Great Hill Country Rainmaking Dispute of 1985" by Peter Applebome; and "Rain of Error" by S.C. Gwyne.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/5/1984, 11/15/1984, 12/5/1996, 11/5/2003, and 2/22/2009. See articles on group seeking to save history 1/14/1999; cloud-seeding project 6/20/1997 and 6/16/1999; and Cow Pokes cartoon 3/22/1998. See Victoria Years Ago from 6/7/1996.

## (Box 8) File 521

"Ranching History"

Letter from Wolff (to Robert Weddle); emails from Harold Johnston and Robert Obsta; source notes; a book foreword written by Wolff; photocopy of transcription of Martin de Leon's 1833 land petition to Commissioner and Jose Carvajal survey letter to Commissioner; and "Victoria County Cattle Ranching" by Wolff.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/8/1996, 2/23/1999, 8/20/1999, and 10/24/2000.

## (Box 8) File 522

"Regional History Center"

Letters from Sue Prudhomme and Joe Dahlstrom; emails from Sheron Barnes and Wolff; notes; Journal article drafts; old webpage printouts and flyers; a list of County Judges and Clerks with contact info (2004); business card from Joe Dahlstrom; brief VRHC staff bios; and an address to the Victoria County Historical Commission (2001). Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article on library

highlights from 10/29/2013.

## (Box 8) File 523

"Rosebuds & Riverside Stadium"

Emails from Tim Delaney, Tresi Goode, Kay Campbell, and Wolff; Annotated newspaper clippings; newspaper clippings; research notes; "Important Dates in Victoria Baseball History" timeline (1900-1994); "Riverside Stadium" by Charles Spurlin; and

"Pro Baseball at Riverside Stadium" (contains league, year, team name, place, W/L record, attendance, and other notes for various years from 1956-1977).

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See photo on Friends of Victoria Baseball from 10/4/2006.

## (Box 8) File 524

"Rose Plantation & 'Black Roses' Homecoming"

Emails from Rena McWilliams and Unknown; Letters from Michael Nash; Information on John W. Rose's move to Texas; Rose Plantation homecoming pamphlet and event update (Living History Association of Texas & Michael Nash); information on James Randall; research notes; photocopy of a picture of Daniel Webster Wallace and an advertisement offering land and slaves; "Michael Charles Nash" and "The Plantation Homecoming;" and "Save Our History: The Struggle to Save the History of the Rose Plantation" by Richard Everett. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/10/1998, 8/19/2001, 6/16/2002, and 8/28/2002. See articles on Rose Plantation enslave descendants reunion from 8/23/2002 and 8/25/2002.

#### (Box 8) File 525

"Salem Community"

Salem historical marker dedication program.

#### (Box 8) File 526

"Santa Rosa Street"

Photocopies of VPI's "Exploring Santa Rosa Street: 14<sup>th</sup> Historic Homes Tour."

### (Box 8) File 527

"Silver City & Carver Center"

A notecard with notes on Joseph Villarreal and how Silver City got its name. Photocopy of the handwritten notes that were on the folder. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/15/2001.

## (Box 8) File 528

### "Six Flags Dragway"

Frankie Staff retirement party flier, Six Flags Dragway reunion flier, and printed pictures of Carl Magee's dragsters: his first at Six Flags Dragway, Foster Field, in 1965 and another at a national even in Dallas (c.2005?). Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 1/13/2002, 11/6/2005 and 11/18/2005. See FUN Magazine cover and article on dragsters & hot rod races from 5/9/1965.

### (Box 8) File 529

"Six Flags Historical Park"

Letters from Taylor Starkey; Six Flags Historical Park mission statement, articles of incorporation, by-laws, meeting agenda, meeting minutes, member lists and contact info, and by-law committee minutes;

"Interpretive Center Building Program" proposal and floor plan; and "A Master Plan Proposal for the Historic Area in Riverside Park."

### (Box 8) File 530

"St. Mary's Catholic Church"

Letter from Kurt House and a note from Anette Wagner; Info to fix swinging ringer, a notecard, a Journal article draft; Transcripts of letters from Martin and Fernando de Leon on prior church (1833); A photographic slide of historical marker outside of St. Mary's; "History of St. Mary's Catholic Church;" and "History of the catholic Church in Victoria by Sister M. Denise Bowers.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/3/1998, 2/5/1998, 2/15/1998, 2/14/1999, and 5/27/2001. See article on Rev. James Fitzgerald's pewter cross from 7/28/2007. See Victoria Years Ago from 10/6/2004.

## (Box 8) File 531

"Texas Zoo, Victoria"

Note from "PKS"; research notes; 1997 Zoofest event schedule; funeral program for Tom Scott McMurry (zoo co-founder & former zoo vet and director); South Texas Zoological Society committee assignments for 1982-83; a photograph of 3 lions ("Chubby" and her twin cubs in 1960); "A Brief History of the Texas Zoo."

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/18/1981, 3/25/1994, 3/16/1997, 3/19/1997, 9/13/2002, 10/22/2003, 7/21/2004, 6/16/2006, and 6/23/2006. See Victoria Years Ago from 11/30/1992, 3/24/1998, 11/21/2000, 12/30/2000, 5/12/2002, 6/20/2002, 7/24/2008, and 7/10/2011. See articles on lions at zoo 2/22/1958, 2/23/1959, 6/1/1960, 6/22/1960, 7/2/1960, 2/13/1962, 8/18/1964, and 2/14/1965; on Dr. Tom Scott (T.S.) McMurry 1/23/1963, 4/21/1977, 11/1/1983, 11/3/1983, and 2/13/2002 (obituary); on zoo expansion 3/10/1963; on 30-year anniversary 6/8/2006; on Baylor mascot ("Ginger") being killed by UT pranksters 10/5/1961, 10/6/1961, 11/11/1961, 11/14/1961, and 11/15/1961; and on Baylor no longer using live mascots at games 10/14/2003.

## (Box 8) File 532

"Texas Zoo 'Zooboose' Endangered Species Exhibit"

Letters from Wolff; Colleen Claybourn of The Trull Foundation, Durwood Hill of Safety Railway Service, Gidget Hahn, and Unknown (Sharon Steen?); a timeline history of the Zooboose; notes; and a business card from Durwood 'Woody' Hill. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See articles on the Zooboose 6/23/1985, 5/13/1986, and 5/20/1986; on zoo camp expansion 6/26/1985; Weekend Calendar for 5/11/1986; and on disappearing species feature at Texas Memorial Museum 6/15/1990.

## (Box 8) File 533

"Tomasita, the Downtown Cat"

A Journal article draft.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/28/1979, 3/23/1986, 2/9/1989, and 8/17/2001. See articles on Tomasita 3/25/1973, 8/13/1976, 8/18/1976, 6/22/1977, 6/11/1977, and 7/28/1977; and Nancy M. Stoner (obituary) 1/20/2010. See Victoria Years Ago from 8/13/2001 and 6/11/2002.

## (Box 8) File 534

"Town Tales, Presented at Victoria College 10/24-25/03"

A poster and fliers for Town Tales; information about the program; a business card from Robert Heiling; and a printed picture of Henry Wolff, Bob Nance, and Vince Reedy on stage at the event.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/24/2003. See articles on Town Tales from 10/21/2003, and in Jim Bishop's column for 10/22/2003 and the College Q&A for 10/20/2003.

#### (Box 8) File 535

"Trails of Six Flags & Monument"

Letter from Ignacio Diaz-Risa & George Santiago; a photocopy of the *Trail of Six Flags* brochure (c.1960s); and research notes. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* issue. Discarded. See 4/14/1962 issue.

# (Box 8) File 536

"Trinity Lutheran Church"

A program from the church's 150<sup>th</sup> anniversary banquet and the booklet *Trinity Evangelical Lutheran Church, One Hundred Fiftieth Anniversary* (2001).

## (Box 8) File 537

"Veterans of Foreign Wars, Post 4146 - Victoria Post"

Wolff's speech at 60<sup>th</sup> anniversary (2005).

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/12/2005.

#### (Box 8) File 538

"Victoria 1940 Census, Extracted by Linda Wolff"

"1940 Census in Victoria, Texas, From the Pages of *The Victoria Advocate*," extracted by Linda Wolff, from *Crossroads of South Texas* 33.2 (2012).

### (Box 8) File 539

"Victoria Advocate"

Emails from Wolff and Tom Sterne; Letters from Robert Clegg, Mickey Jamieson, Wolff, and Mike Simmons; a photocopy of a letter from Mickey Jamieson (1999); seal from Advocate's 150<sup>th</sup> anniversary; and an annotated web article clipping; photocopy and transcript of Van Buren Whig article by Victoria Advocate founders, Thomas Sterne and John Logan (1846); biographical info on Arthur Bagby; information on Jamieson family; photocopies of a cartoon of Texan Advocate printing press by Tom Jones; printed picture of the Advocate composing room (1961); and "The Diary of a City – The Victoria Advocate" by Geraldine Talley, from the Victoria Sesquicentennial Scrapbook. Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 2/7/1996, 4/2/1996, 5/8/1996, and 9/13/2006. See articles on death of Joe Patrick Bean 12/29/2009; on Chris Cobler's spotlight blog for 10/17/2010; on leadership changing hands 1/30/2011; on death of James W. Rech & obituary 11/20/2012; Advocate editorial on why Obama is not a Nazi 8/31/2009; Browns' column on hopes for impeaching Obama 9/20/2010; and on history of Advocate publishers 5/8/1996. See Victoria Years Ago from 5/16/2001, 6/25/2001, 6/29/2001, 8/16/2002, 11/20/2003, 3/12/2004, 9/19/2004, 4/17/2005, 8/22/2005, 5/2/2006, 10/24/2006, and 11/10/2006.

## (Box 8) File 540

"Victoria County Archives & Heritage Director"

Emails from Louise O'Connor(?), Linda Wolff, Charles Spurlin, Joe Dahlstrom, Wolff, Kay McHaney, and Bill Jones; Questions, a draft, and proposal re Victoria County Archives and duplication of services submitted by Wolff to Judge Don Pozzi and commissioners; a newspaper clipping advertising an opening for Heritage Director position; Victoria County Budget Listings for Heritage Director 2003-2005; and a 2004 collection inventory for VCA.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See articles on new archives building's open house & county government week 4/19/2004; on VFD improvements (info on Heritage Department funding) 3/1/2005; and on heritage director Dunnam's retirement 11/27/2012.

### (Box 8) File 541

"Victoria County Courthouse (James Riely Gordon)"

Letters from Mary Cox, Lola Sale Bade, and Warren Young; newspaper article, book excerpts, and magazine articles on Gordon, Victoria County Courthouse, and others; 2001 Restoration Project dedication program, invitation, mailer, donor information, project overview, and donor form (blank); research notes; event mailer; National Register of Historic Places nomination form with marker transcription; centenary celebration program; Royce McDonald's investigative report into the condition of the balcony and Killis Almond's letter to Judge Norman Jones on repair needs and costs, with figures and a plan; a pamphlet on J.E. Feig's This is Victoria exhibit; and a packet consisting of the following: photocopy of a letter from Bob (Shook?) to County Clerk Val Huvar accompanying a list of items in the courthouse's cornerstone, a letter from Truett Latimer to Judge Joseph Bumgardner, Supreme Court of Texas re public lands in Victoria County (1907), remarks from the centenary celebration (perhaps by Charles Spurlin?), repair authorizations in the 1970s, and a specification of labor and materials compiled by Gordon & Laub. "James Riely Gordon, 1863-1937" by John Ferguson; "Victoria County Courthouse," a compilation from Sidney Weisiger's Vignettes; and "Victoria County Courthouse" by Robert Shook. Contained Victoria Advocate clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/28/1992 and 6/29/2005. See Victoria Years Ago 1/27/1998, 7/26/2003, and 7/9/2004. See articles on Courthouse's 100<sup>th</sup> anniversary 7/2/1992 and 7/4/1992; and on its historical marker 8/27/2006 and 8/29/2006.

## (Box 8) File 542

"Victoria Co. District Attorneys"

List of District Attorneys who have served Victoria County (4<sup>th</sup> Judicial Dist.), 1836-2007.; invitation to reception with DA Stephen B. Tyler; business card and letter from Michael Ratcliff.

#### (Box 8) File 543

"Victoria County Heritage Festival 1999"

Victoria County Heritage Festival (1999) program from *Victoria Advocate* listing entertainment schedule, exhibits, sponsors, coordinators, etc. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/29/1998.

### (Box 8) File 544

"Victoria History & Misc."

Letter from Fluff Young; transcript of 1833 letter from Martin de Leon; history of Victoria's four league grant memo from Karen Hendershot Bailey; Victoria County Heritage Dept. statement regarding Kerr's 1838 map of Victoria County; a brief history on why Victoria was called the "City of Roses;" *Victoria, Texas: An Introductory Guide to Its Historic and Architectural Resources* booklet; "Victoria," (1925) a poem copied from the *Victoria Advocate*; "Trying Time: Victoria During the Great Spanish Influenza Pandemic" by Laurie Jasinski (a timeline and presentation?); "The 1873 Bird's Eye View of Victoria Drawn by Hermann Brosius" by Gary Dunnam (brief historical notes); a low-quality photocopy of the drawing; and "Bird's Eye View of Victoria – 1873" by Robert Shook.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/21/1995, 1/24/1996, 9/20/2000, 10/24/2000, 11/28/2000, and 6/19/2001. See articles on Martin de Leon 1/14/1996. See Victoria Years Ago from 3/24/1998.

## (Box 8) File 545

"Victoria Saddle Co."

Emails from Tim Delaney and Martha Haydel; information on the Juana Navarro and Alejo Perez families; and a Journal article draft. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See Sue Jones' column from 8/4/2001.

### (Box 8) File 546

"Victoria Safe and Lock Co."

Emails from Wolff and Dovie Rumbaugh; letter from Moe Fridell; and a notecard with contact info for Dave Bentz.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/28/1981, 12/1/1993, 9/28/1997, and 11/30/2003. See Victoria Years Ago from 1/30/2011 and 3/4/2012.

## (Box 8) File 547

"Victoria Story, *Texas Highways*, Oct. 1999. By Gene Fowler" Letters from Nola McKey, Gene Fowler, and Wolff; rough drafts of the article (with Wolff's notations & corrections), each with a sidebar draft on Evergreen Cemetery; and the full issue of *Texas Highways* (Oct. 1999) that ran the story.

#### (Box 8) File 548

"Victoria Timeline"

Letters from Wolff and Tim Rampey; an historical timeline by Gary Dunnam (1519 to 1961); Linda Wolff's presentation for Capstone Estates; Chapters 1 and 3 of *Vision 2025* (a Victoria city-planning document); and 2 brochures for Capstone Estates.

(Box 8) File 549

"Victoria - Old Photograph (1931)"

Aerial photograph of Victoria (9/19/1931) by US Army Air Service.

#### (Box 8) File 550

"Vietnam Conference, June 13-14, 2013, VC/UHV Library Sponsor" Emails from Beverly Tomek and Linda Wolff; a list of and information on those who presented at the conference; conference schedule; information on David Taylor's *Our War*; and Henry's Wolff's conference badge. Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See articles on the conference from 6/12/2013 and 6/15/2013.

### (Box 8) File 551

"World War 1, Victoria Veterans & Celebrations"

Emails from Wolff and Charles Spurlin; an article on the 7/4/1919 Victory Parade; casualty statistics and lists compiled from Peter Riesz's work (see clippings below); a photograph of plaque IDing Victoria County men killed in WWI; a transcribed list of names from the plaque; and "The Gold Star," a poem by Judd Mortimer Lewis.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/11/2005 and 11/11/2007. See Victoria Years Ago from 2/8/1994. See the Dr. Peter B. Riesz "Lest We Forget..." research column from 3/19/2007, 3/26/2007, 4/2/2007, 4/9/2007, 4/16/2007, 4/23/2007, 4/30/2007, 5/7/2007, 5/14/2007, 5/21/2007, 5/28/2007, 6/4/2007, 6/11/2007, 6/18/2007, 6/25/2007, 7/2/2007, 7/9/2007, 7/16/2007, 7/23/2007, 7/30/2007, 8/13/2007, 8/27/2007, 9/3/2007, 9/10/2007, and 9/17/2007.

#### (Box 8) File 552

### "Matagorda Island"

Letter from John Skinner, Dorothy Wilson, Chris Stevenson; a memo from JD Garza detailing Juanita Benavides & James Cummings and lighthouse restoration; Emails from Henery Roesing (w/ printed picture of a Forestier gravestone) and Charles Spurlin; Matagorda Island Lighthouse restoration programs, magazine article, and dedication program & invitation; Byron Cumberland (Testengeer) business card; ferry information; contact notes; newspaper clippings; Journal article draft; photocopy of part of a coastal topographical map; a color-coded map of bayfront properties taken by military after being condemned as former Air Force range; Photographs of lighthouse and Jimmy Carabajal III, Jimmy Carabajal, Jr. and JD Garza; Negatives of lighthouse; "An Archeological Reconnaissance & Historical Survey of North Matagorda Island, Calhoun County, Texas" (1998); "Brief Outline of Matagorda Island Private Space Venture;" and "Personal

Experience and Observation During and Following the Battle of Esperanza" by Gilbert Onderdonk.

#### (Box 8) File 553

"Linnville & The Great Comanche Raid"

Clippings on Linnville from the *Port Lavaca Wave* and Calhoun County Historical Commission's newsletter; and "The Great Comanche Raid of 1840" by Stephen L. Hardin.

### (Box 8) File 554

"Port Lavaca, Calhoun County"

"Port Lavaca" Traveler article;

1937 *Third Annual Calhoun County Fair* program; a photocopy of 1959 courthouse dedication program; and photographs of 1889 Courthouse and jail, 1910 Courthouse, 1959 Courthouse, and the 1910 School Building; Photocopy of a 1912 postcard from Mrs. Ed Stout[?]; a printed picture of Alsatian Immigration historical marker and Tom Pichot; and Alsatian Immigration historical marker dedication program.

### (Box 8) File 555

"Hotel Lafitte, Seadrift"

Letter from Allan Wyscarver to Linda Hetsell (1988) and an article on moving the Hotel Lafitte building to Mission Valley and becoming the Spirit Inn.

# (Box 8) File 556

## "Seadrift"

Photocopy of promotional pamphlet entitled "I Want to Tell You About Seadrift" by AD Powers, and a magazine clipping on Bil Dex.

#### (Box 8) File 557

## "Alamo Beach"

Photocopy of 1910 promotional pamphlet entitled "Port Lavaca Health Ranch" by KL Mayers.

### (Box 8) File 558

"Stage Lines"

Emails from Jean Heide and "Harrison and Brown Stage Stop Circa 1850" by Jean Heide.

<u>The following book was pulled from this file and added to the Texana</u> <u>Collection:</u> San Antonio Stage Lines 1847-1881 by Robert H. Thonhoff (Southwestern Studies, Monogram 29).

#### (Box 8) File 559

"Indianola Beach Erosion & Riprap"

Letters from Gene Seaman, Diana Ramirez, and Wolff. Journal article draft; legislator contact info; printed pictures of erosion and riprap; and Photograph of Indianola beach erosion and riprap.

### (Box 8) File 560

"Magnolia Beach"

Newspaper clipping on Magnolia beach from *Port Lavaca Wave* and "Zimmerman Cemetery: Magnolia Beach, Calhoun County" by Mary Belle Meitzen from *Crossroads of South Texas* 28.4 (2007).

## (Box 8) File 561

#### "Olivia"

*Olivia 1892-1992*, a 100<sup>th</sup> Anniversary Celebration program (1992); Letter from Gladys Swenson Fulk with the following attachments: "Olivia," translated by Lamar Peterson from pp. 1146-1147 of *Svenskarne I Texas I Ord Och Bild 1836-1918*, *Volume 2*; "Gustaf Swenson" (biographical info from granddaughter Gladys Swenson Fulk); and a Kahanek & Renger Drug Store mail-in prescription card (from Hallettsville).

## (Box 8) File 562

## "Oakland"

"Oakland Historic Little Town, Henry's Journal" by Henry Wolff from *Crossroad of South Texas* 33.4 (2012).

## (Box 8) File 563

"Colorado County History"

Letter and business card from Lennie Brown, biographical info on Col. John Winfield Scott Dancy and info on Dancy Farms.

#### (Box 8) File 564

"Columbus City Cemetery"

Email from Bill Stein (w/ plain text transcript of booklet); Photocopy of *Live Oaks and Dead Folks: Tour of the Old Columbus Cemetery* booklet cover and a press release.

## (Box 8) File 565

# "Weimar"

Texas Highways article on Weimar and the Gedenke festival.

## (Box 8) File 566

### "Columbus"

Beason's Crossing Campsite dedication program; magazine article; newspaper clippings; tourist maps of town; tourist pamphlets; Photographs of a watercolor by Bethea Ward of the city's old water tower, Raumonda and pool (Ilse-Rau House), Simpson-Williamson-Zimmerman Home, Tait Townhouse, Gant House, courthouse interior, and Henry & Pamela Potter dressed as Columbus & Queen Isabella for the 500<sup>th</sup> anniversary of "discovery."

Photocopy of the Terquasquicentennial Edition *The Colorado County Citizen*.

"Early Days of Columbus" by Janice K. Shatto;

"Court Oak,"

"The Colorado County First in Texas,"

"The Abram Alley Cabin,"

"The Stafford Bank and Opera House,"

"Tate-Senftenberg-Brandon House History,"

"The Dilue Rose Harris House Museum,"

"Columbus – A Profile."

## (Box 8) File 567

"Sheridan -- Waterpark"

Letter from Thomas Reed to Ron Regan (w/ TPWD fund apportionment by county up to 1997); research notes; newspaper clippings; photocopy of *Along the Corridor* 4.1 newsletter (1997); Journal article draft ("Making A Splash!;" and a waterpark cartoon (from 3/15/1998 journal).

## (Box 8) File 568

"Lindenau Community & St. John Lutheran Church"

Email from Earl Long; a Journal article draft; a 100<sup>th</sup> Anniversary ribbon; St. John Lutheran Church programs from the 100<sup>th</sup> Anniversary (2002), 100<sup>th</sup> Anniversary Service of Celebration (2002), and Ninth Sunday after Pentecost (2003); and "Lindenau" by Henry Wolff, presented at St. John's 100<sup>th</sup> Anniversary (2 copies).

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* clipping. Discarded. See article on 100<sup>th</sup> anniversary of St. John Lutheran Church from 8/3/2002.

## (Box 8) File 569

"Horn Palace -- Yorktown"

Letters from Griff Neumeyer and Smitty Schmiedlin, an email from Griff Neumeyer; research notes; and newspaper clippings.

#### (Box 8) File 570

"Yorktown"

Historical marker dedication program; newspaper clippings on Cornick House, York & Eckhardt historical marker, Veterans' monument, the Hessig family, and founders plaques; research notes; *Taylor Family News* 5.4 newsletter (1995) from Bena Taylor Kirksey; and a photocopied page with a brief history of Yorktown; photographs of Yorktown Historical Museum and descendants[?] with Gottlieb & Marie Hessig's gravestones (and others) in Friar Cemetery; and "Upper Yorktown Cemetery (Also known as Friar Cemetery" by John Janacek, Darwin Sparck, and Alfreda Huck.

### (Box 8) File 571

## "Nordheim"

Letters from Ted Shields and Mildred Mueller; newspaper clipping (annotated by unknown); a St. Paul Lutheran Church 100<sup>th</sup> anniversary celebration invitation; a magazine clipping on the Broadway Bar; and "Past History of St. Paul Lutheran Church, 1894 to Present"

## (Box 8) File 572

"Hebron Baptist Church (DeWitt Co.)"

Letters from Tommy Billings and unknown; and a photocopy of booklet entitled *Hebron Baptist Church* by WA Swartz.

## (Box 9) File 573

"Cuero, DeWitt Co."

Transcript of newspaper article from 8/21/1886 reporting regional damages from hurricane; list of Sultans and Sultanas from Turkey Trot (1912-1972); "The Great Gobbler Gallop Official Race Rules" pamphlet; *Discover* article on the Turkey Trot centennial; photographs of postcards for Brayton Flying Service, and Barbara Stall; "Turkey Trottin' Time," a *Victoria Advocate* special section; *Dowlearn Lowe* booklet by Rosalie Key Myers on life of Patrick Dowlearn; and "The Indianola-Cuero Connection" from *Heritage* by David Moore (photocopy).

#### (Box 9) File 574

"Hochheim, Texas, Valentine Hoch"

Letter from GH Mueller; a business card, flyer, newsletter, and pamphlet from Hochheim Prairie Insurance with historical information on area; *Texas Highways* article on Hoch's home/Stagecoach Inn; invitation to St. Anne's Cemetery historical marker dedication; short articles on the history of St. Ann's Church, near Yoakum; Photograph of the Valentine Hoch's home/Stagecoach Inn; photocopied picture of Valentine Hoch;

"Volentine Hoch Rock House at Hochheim Built in 1866,"

"Old Stage Stand, Hochheim, Texas," and

"A Genealogical Tracing of the Lineage Between Elmo Schwab, Jr. of Gonzales County, Texas to Valentine Hoch (1808-1890) and James Hyacinthus Schwab (1833-1917)" (photocopied).

### (Box 9) File 575

"Cuero Record, 100 Years"

A copy of the centennial edition of the *Cuero Record*: "The *Cuero Record* Celebrating 100 Years, 1894-1994."

### (Box 9) File 576

"Meyersville"

Letter from John Bluntzer; emails from William Ott and Dolores Nesloney; a flyer to Visit Historic Meyersville; transcript of an address by Pastor HC Ziebe at the 1958 Old Stone Church rededication ceremony; photographs of Peter Bluntzer historical marker, and Saint John Evangelical Lutheran Church's old stone church of 1866; and a pamphlet and program from the 150th-anniversary celebration of Saint John Evangelical Lutheran Church (2001).

### (Box 9) File 577

"Lithuanians DeWitt County & Jonischkies Cemetery"

Letter from Jonas Genys; emails from Vytis Ciubrinskas, Jonas Limantas, Milda Richardson, Joachim Voelkel, and Charlie Pieper; postcard from Joachim Voelkel and Milda Richardson; list of early Lithuanian immigrants in DeWitt and Goliad counties (1798-1872); a list of those buried in Jonischkies Cemetery, near Yorktown; a Lithuanian Research and Studies Center pamphlet; newspaper clipping on Smith Creek settlement; photographs of Beverly Burns, Patsy Hand, Vytis Ciubrinskas at Jonischkies Cemetery; diaspora notes; business cards from anthropology depts at Vilnius and Carbondale; "First Lithuanians in Texas;" and Photocopied pages from *Encyclopedia Lituanica, Vol. III* (pp372-383).

#### (Box 9) File 578

# "Old Davy/Salt Creek, Etc.

A newspaper clipping on Robert Muschalek and Old Davy; Lions Club presentations from 2002 & 2004; Robert Muschalek's Bar 7L Ranch business card; research notes; Salt Creek Cemetery historical marker transcript and dedication invitation; and "Salt Creek" essay with printed maps and pictures.

## (Box 9) File 579

Lateiner Community, DeWitt Co."

Emails from Kenneth Mueller and Flora von Roeder; "They were called Latin Farmers" by Wolff in *The Lutheran* (2000).

#### (Box 9) File 580

"Ratcliffe Community or Rabke"

Emails from Mike Weber, Pat Parsons, and Charlie Pieper; a printer picture of Charlie Pieper; and an essay, "Ratcliffe vs. Clinton, 1948," by Charlie Pieper.

## (Box 9) File 581

### "Pearl City"

Letters from Marlene Pylate, Charles Kvinta, and Wolff; press releases for Night in Old Pearl City (2003 & 2004); contact notes; and a photograph of R. J. Ettinger and George Suhr with the Yoakum Toonerville Trolley.

### (Box 9) File 582

### "Chisholm Trail Museum"

Emails from Robert Oliver, Gary Dunnam, and Jean Nelson-Erichsen; newspaper article; mailed brochure; photocopy of 1910 letter from to the Grand Lodge Knights of Pythias of Texas from Grand Chancellor John R. Engledow re: death of John T. Wofford. Photocopied picture of John T, Wofford.

#### (Box 9) File 583

"Yoakum's Musical Heritage"

Gala Evening program (2002) and an essay on "Yoakum's Musical Heritage."

#### (Box 9) File 584

"DeWitt Co. Wildflower Trail"

Letter from Dee Henneke (DeWitt Co. Wildflower Assn.); DeWitt County Wildflower Association's *April Journal: DeWitt County's Lanes & Byways* 

(1994) and *April Journal* (1998); and a *DeWitt County Lanes & Byways Wildflowers* tour pamphlet (1997).

## (Box 9) File 585

#### "Clinton"

Letter from Leonard Meyer; a list of those buried in Clinton Cemetery (1997); newspaper clippings; press release from Thomas McClure Rise Association on Elizabeth Wilson Rice memorial; and program from Elizabeth Wilson Rice memorial dedication.

#### (Box 9) File 586

"DeWitt Co."

Newsletter clipping on 1828 census of DeWitt County; and a DeWitt County Historical Calendal (1995).

## (Box 9) File 587

"Garfield Hall, DeWitt Co."

"Garfield History" essay and "Papa's Beloved – Garfield Hall" a poem by Margarete (Roehrbein) Karnei, in tribute to her father, Henry Roehrbein.

### (Box 9) File 588

"Salutisland & Dr. Richards"

Letters from Dr. Roland Richards and Frances Adelhardt with information on history and beliefs of Dr. Richards and The Pantheistic Church of Connectedness (Salutisland) in Yorktown; and "Mankind is an endangered species" pamphlet.

## (Box 9) File 589

# "Stanzel Museum"

Printed pages from website on museum's history, exhibit, hours, etc.; a museum pamphlet; and an article from *Traveler* (2005).

#### (Box 9) File 590

# "Praha"

Program, press release, and invitation to dedication of the Wallachian Bell and Belfry; articles on the 138<sup>th</sup> feast (Prazska Pout) and the Praha Nine memorial; a list of WWI veterans buried in Praha; biographical information on the life of Father Marcus Valenta; list of WWII veterans; an event advert and business card from Felix Hajek; and "Vernacular Architecture in the Czech Republic" by Jiri Langer (photocopy).

### (Box 9) File 591

### "Dubina"

Letter from John and Mary Ann Janacek; emails from Judy (Vondra) Ward on Peter family history; photocopies of articles on Dubina, Peter family, and Czech settlement from *Cesky Hlas* newsletter; handwritten notes; pamphlets on Dubina's history as first Czech settlement in Texas; "The Slav Heritage" by John Janacek; and a laminated sheet from an exhibit on Larry Gene Osina's tractor which was built by Leo Rainosek, Sr. and Victor Bayer near Dubina in the early 1940s; and photographs of Julius Peter with homemade tractor, and oxen.

# (Box 9) File 592

# "Round Top"

Greeting card from James Dick; blank postcard of Round Top's courthouse; pamphlets on "Walking Tour of Round Top," Henkel Square museum village, historic homes, Round Top Historical Society, and The International Festival-Institute; photocopied newspaper clipping & booklet on Round Top Children's Library; a flyer for event featuring Texas All-State German Band; web articles on International Festival-Institute and Henkel Square museum village; and 5 issues of Round Top Area Historical Society's *Facts & Artifacts* (1995-96, 1998-99).

#### (Box 9) File 593

## "La Grange"

Letter from Betty Wauer; a Journal article draft; pamphlets for "La Grange and Fayette County Cemetery Tours" and tourist & information bureau events; program from the Rabb Reunion and Rabb's Prairie historical marker dedication; flyer for Riverfest; *La Grange Economic Development & Tourism Edition* (1992) newspaper magazine; and "History of Rabb's Prairie" by Victor Wegenhoft.

### (Box 9) File 594

## "Monument Hill"

Letters from Doris Norman (on Elton Franke and William Stapp); photocopy of letter from John Jarratt to Mrs. Ben Jordan on Victoria and the Meir Expedition; Friends of Monument Hill Kreische Brewery State Historical Site pamphlet, and remembrance ceremony mailer and flyer (Dawson Massacre & Meir Expedition); "History of the Tomb on Monument Hill" article by Gary McKee; "The Evolution of a Monument;" Monument Hill State Historical Park pamphlet; *Good News* newsletter (1998); "The Return of Heroes" invitation and flyer; and *The Fayette County Men of the Dawson & Mier Expeditions* booklet by Gary McKee; Photographs of names on the "Black Bean Episode" memorial and Dale Martin; and photocopies of a chapter on history of the Monument Hill site (from unknown source), a chapter from General Walter P. Lane's *War for Texas Independence*, and a chapter from *Chronicles of Fayette: The Reminiscences of Julia Lee Sinks*.

#### (Box 9) File 595

"Texas Czech Heritage and Cultural Center"

Email and business card from Cathy Chaloupka (from La Grange Area Chamber of Commerce); a photograph of the Wallachian Belfry at TCHCC in La Grange, photocopies of articles on "Texas Czech Heritage & Cultural Center site descriptions," "Migl Homestead History," "A Look Back on Where We Have Come From," and a TCHCC pamphlet; printed sketches of the TCHCC Amphitheater and the Wallachian Belfry; and printed pictures of marker Station 5 and a sunset view from area.

## (Box 9) File 596

## "Flatonia"

A newspaper clipping on Czhilispiel (2003); a printed picture of Douglas Arnim with an antique display horse at E.A. Arnim Archives and Museum; a pamphlet on touring Flatonia; and a business card from Flatonia Rail Park.

### (Box 9) File 597

"Fayette County"

A presentation transcription on German Heritage of Fayette County (by Kathy Carter?); photocopy of a touring map of Fayette County and Round Top; pamphlet on Fayette County Courthouse; list of short timelines on Fayette County settlements; "Interesting Facts About Fayette County;"

"Fayette County's Painted Churches" article from Texas Highways (2012);

"The Latins and the Prairie Blume Society" short essay by Donna Green;

"Running the Rings" short essay by Donna Green;

"The Birth of Schulenburg" short essay by Norman Krischke (incomplete); "Czechs in Fayette County" by Carolyn Meiners;

"Fayette County Cradle of Czech Immigration" essay;

and "Czech Population in the Community."

## (Box 9) File 598

"Schulenburg"

Letter from Robert Wolters (w/ book pages); Pamphlet and business card from the Stanzel Model Aircraft Museum; a tourist map of Painted Churches Tour; pages from an unknown book on the Wolters-Herder Family including a Foreword, Wolters-Herder family tree, a translated letter from Jacob Wolters I (1836) and Jacob F. Wolters (1932), a picture of the family's cabin, and a history of the family in early Texas.

#### (Box 9) File 599

"Schaefer Observatory"

Clippings from the *German-Texan Historical Society Journal* (2009 & 2011); newspaper clippings; and notes.

### (Box 9) File 600

"Fayetteville"

Historic Fayetteville pamphlet.

## (Box 9) File 601

"Berclair"

Pamphlet on Berclair Mansion.

#### (Box 9) File 602

"Fannin & Fannin Battleground State Park"

Letters from Raymond Starr and Wolff (to John Justice); newspaper clippings;

programs from Fannin Battleground re-opening (2012); Journal article drafts; business card from John Justice (from THC); a THC pamphlet on Fannin Battleground State Historic Site (THC); and "Monuments in Blood, Iron and Stone" by Henry Wolff, Jr., transcription of remarks given at site rededication; business card and flyer for Suzanne & Lenny Steffens 46 Ranch. Contained *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/23/1997, 7/30/2001, and 4/23/2004.

### (Box 9) File 603

"Fannin Monument, Downtown Goliad"

A speech given by Richard W. Davis; monument rededication flyer; and 11 pages of a 1999 historic structure report on the Fannin Memorial Monument. Contained *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/17/2000. See article on repairing Fannin Monument from 5/10/2000.

#### (Box 9) File 604

"Mission Espiritu Santo at Goliad"

A timeline on La Bahia Espiritu Santo (1520-2000) and demographic info; and a program for tree and marker dedication on cattle drive from the mission by the Texas Society Children of the American Revolution (1999).

### (Box 9) File 605

"Goliad County Courthouse"

Letter from Harold Baecker (w/ newspaper clippings on Masonic involvement); and a courthouse rededication ceremony invitation.

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 12/12/2003.

# (Box 9) File 606

"Mission Rosario"

Photographs of the Mission Rosario ruins, historical marker, and site tour by symposium participants; "Mission Nuestra Senora Del Rosario, Near Goliad" short essay; and a chapter on general historical background with mission site plan by Anne Fox.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 6/13/2004. See article on county officials seeking funding to restore Mission Rosario from 2/7/1994.

# (Box 9) File 607

"Goliad – State Park Historical District"

Historical marker dedication invitation; notes; a marker application for the "Goliad State Historical Park Historic District" (partially by Patsy Light); photocopy of historical district map and letter from Judge J.A. White to G.G. Wickline (1933).

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clipping. Discarded. See article on Goliad historical sites entering national register from 12/16/2001.

### (Box 9) File 608

"Tejano Conference 1999, Goliad"

Letter from Ron Tyler and Lupita Barrera concerning event; Emails from Prof. J. Frank de la Teja, Lupita Barrera, and Wolff; Ranching heritage dinner invitation and information; Tejano Heritage at La Bahia pamphlet, transcript of Wolff's remarks at dinner.

## (Box 9) File 609

## "Goliad"

Letters from Richard Colbertson and Mary Jane Sullivan; Email from Wolff; Letter from F. Lawrence (to Patsy Light) and Doris Freer (to water planning group); newspaper clippings on Charlie Whitby, time capsule, river valley, preserving history, White collection donation, courthouse, ; *Goliad, Birthplace of Texas Ranching* pamphlet; *First Baptist Church* 150<sup>th</sup> anniversary pamphlet; reservoir fact sheet; article and pamphlet on Faye's Texas Naturals; Mistletoe Cemetery memorial dedication program and negatives of the dedication, Ginger McGill, and Rev. Pancoast; Don Manuel Becerra historical marker dedication invitation and program; Angel of Goliad Trail pamphlets and map; a photocopy of a picture of William & Eliza Whitby; handwritten notes from front of folder; and "Remember Goliad" by Rosemary Baker;

"Goliad County Library History" and "Goliad Memorial Auditorium;" "Historic Cemetery to be Dedicated" (Pettus Cemetery);

"The Goliad Memorial Auditorium" by Anne Pettus Bode and Patsy Light; and "Mistletoe School, Church and Cemetery" by Ruth Heller and Ginger McGill. Contained *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 4/3/1981, 11/9/1997, 10/19/1997, 10/21/1997, 8/13/1999, 10/29/2000, 6/17/2001, and 4/18/2004.

#### (Box 9) File 610

#### "Goliad Master Plan"

Email from Ron Tyler with "Goliad: Historic but Unsung" article by Ralph Haurwitz; newspaper clipping on mast plan's completion; and *Historic Goliad: An Interpretive Master Plan for the 21<sup>st</sup> Century* by Texas Parts and Wildlife (1999).

### (Box 9) File 611

"Goliad Massacre Controversy, 2001"

Emails from Wolff and Kevin & Gail Young; and *New York Times* web articles on "War of Words Divides Residents of Texas Town" by Simon Romero (2003). Contained a *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 3/21/2001.

## (Box 9) File 612

## "Goliad Cyclone, 1902"

Letter from Michael K. Simmons; printed picture of a steel girder sticking out of the ground, thrown by the tornado; First United Methodist Church memorial program with names of victims; and *A Tour of the Goliad Tornado of 1902* pamphlet.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/17/2002 and 5/24/2002. See articles on Goliad Cyclone from 5/18/2002; and Deadly Tornado from 5/19/2002. See Victoria Years Ago for 5/19/2002, 5/20/2002, and 5/21/2002.

### (Box 9) File 613

# "Zaragoza Birthplace"

"General Ignacio Zaragoza (1829-1862)" article (1-page). Contained a *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/5/1999.

# (Box 9) File 614

## "Cologne"

Letters from Michael Nash and Wolff; historical marker dedication program; And "Remembering Cologne" essay by Raymond Starr. Contained *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clippings. Discarded. See articles on Cologne from 2/28/2009 and 10/24/2009.

#### (Box 9) File 615

#### "Weser"

Weser historical marker dedication program and transcript.

## (Box 9) File 616

#### "Ray Ranch"

Heritage Days pamphlet and flyer; The Elijah Ray House" by Ray Harrington; photocopies of a chapter on "The Ray Family," picture of their home, and the Elijah Ray bio from *The History and Heritage of Goliad County*.

### (Box 9) File 617

### "Goliad Slogan"

Letters from Wolff, Jack Jackson, and Conover Hunt; "Birthplace of Texas Ranching" from *Texas Conservation Passport Journal* (1999); and a *Presidio La Bahia* pamphlet. Contained *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 4/8/1999 and 7/18/1999.

## (Box 9) File 618

## "Gonzales County"

Letter from Jo Toland Ackman and information on McClure/Braches Ranch & families, the Sam Houston Oak, and the Runaway Scrape; photograph of Janice

Lord & Albert Barnes; and "Gonzales County Jail, Built 1885-1887, Used Until 1975."

## (Box 9) File 619

"Gonzales"

Letter from Glen Sachtleben; pamphlets on *The Dewees Remschel House*, *Gonzales Before and After the Alamo, Come and Take It Days Celebration*, and *Gonzales, Texas*; information on and printed picture of T41 Steer weathervane on fire station; "Gonzales: The Beginning" ad, program, and flyer; "Green DeWitt, Founder of Gonzales" and a list of DeWitt Colony inhabitants and original settlers; map of outline of original townsite; list of those from Gonzales and DeWitt's colony who died at the Alamo; and a timeline of Gonzales history; and negatives of Gonzales monuments commemorating "Come and Take It" and "The Old Eighteen."

Contained *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 11/24/1995. See article on elephant herd stampede at Gonzales from 4/6/1949.

#### (Box 9) File 620

"Lazy F Guest Ranch"

Web article on the Lazy F Ranch's history and description and an newspaper article transcript on the community of Smiley by Paul Ebner. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clipping. Discarded. See article on Lazy F Ranch from 8/25/2002.

#### (Box 9) File 621

"Gonzales Trail Drives"

Letter from Glen Sachtleben; data compiled by Glen Sachtleben on drovers and cattle drives leaving the Gonzales area from 1850s-1880s (Set I, Set II, and Set III) (1995); Chisholm Trail Gathering press release, pamphlet, and additional information; a photocopy of Michael Erskine's transcribed diary, *Cattle Drive to California, 1854*; and "'Possum Cop's Corner' articles by Glen Sachtleben on branding, cattle drives through Gonzales, The Chisholm Trail Gathering, and G.W. Littlefield.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 4/16/1995. See article on cattle brands monument from 2/2/1995.

### (Box 9) File 622

"Warm Springs Hospital"

Email from Robert Thonhoff; and a note from John Bloodsworth with a press release for the 2001 Warm Springs polio patients reunion with information on the polio epidemic and a brief history of the hospital.

(Box 9) File 623

"Luling"

Information on the history of the Luling Foundation and Edgar Davis, from The Luling Foundation Demonstration Farm (1991).

### (Box 9) File 624

"Gonzales Pioneer Village"

"Love of History Leads Family to Live in Past" by Tommy West, a *San Antonio Express News Magazine* article (1993) on Pioneer Village Living History Center and the Wilson family.

## (Box 9) File 625

"Fort Lavaca"

Photocopies of various items, including the following: 4 pages from *The Cavalcade of Jackson County* on James Bowie letter, a Mexican Army camp, and Texana; transcribed 1880 *Texana Clarion* article on early Jackson County settlers; a 1900 *Galveston Daily News* article on reminiscences and traditions of Jackson County; 2 pages from *Captain Phillip Dimmitt's Commandancy of Goliad*; maps of land grants and early colonial Texas; a memo on the locations of various camps; a few pages from *Fort Teran on the Neches River* by Don Marler.

### (Box 9) File 626

"Jackson County Historic Sites"

Photocopy of pages from *The Cavalcade of Jackson County* on Hides and Tallow Factors in Jackson County; a clipping on the location of Old Station from the Taylor Family Newsletter; and a photograph of Joe Cherry with 1936 centennial marker for William Millican's Gin House.

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 7/11/1993 and 5/19/1998. See article on Texas' first Declaration of Independence from 7/30/2006.

## (Box 9) File 627

"Old Texana Church"

Email from Frank Condron; a newspaper clipping on the Texana Church; Old Texana Church rededication program and a printed picture.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 5/22/2002. See article on Lake Texana church from 3/13/1997.

#### (Box 9) File 628

"La Salle"

Information on the history of St. Theresa's Church in La Salle (at well as St. Joseph in Inez and the Vanderbilt Mission Church), *Archdiocese of San Antonio* 1874-1949, *Diamond Jubilee* (1949); invitation to mass for and a newspaper clipping on St. Theresa's 50<sup>th</sup> anniversary; and a transcription of the contents.

## (Box 9) File 629

"Conditt Murder"

"The Texas Rangers and Captain Bill McDonald in General – and the Conditt Murder Case in Particular" by Harold J. Weiss, Jr., a paper presented at John W. Stormont Lectures on South Texas at VC (1998).

#### (Box 9) File 630

"Menefee Family of Jackson Co."

Letters from Garrett Menefee; newspaper clippings on Frances Menefee Sutherland letter and other Menefees; biographical information on John Sutherland Menefee and Elijah Green Mercer; Menefee Family Reunion program; photocopy of circular letter to "fellow citizens" from John Menefee (1878); draft of Menefee family history (by Wolff?); and notes on Rev. Claude Prince (for presentation?).

#### (Box 9) File 631

"Ganado"

Letters from Frances Strauss and Bob Hultquist; a draft of the First United Methodist Church of Ganado historical marker; and "Brief History of the First United Methodist Church."

Contained a *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 8/17/2000.

### (Box 9) File 632

"Traylor Ranch"

Research notes; newspaper clippings on Will Traylor and Traylor Ranch; biographical information on Antwine Merida; a newspaper article written by Will Traylor (1945); article on Josiah and Charlotte Traylor from *The Cattleman*; Traylor genealogical information; photocopy of 2 diary pages covering April 15-16, 1953-1955; photocopies of portraits of Josiah Claiborne Traylor and Charlotte Sheppard Traylor; "A Chapter of Traylor History" by Charlotte Sheppard Traylor; "Prairie Schooner Landing in Jackson County" by R.K. Traylor to Will Traylor; and "A True Tale of a Texas Family's Survival" by Jack Traylor (1996).

#### (Box 9) File 633

"Kenedy WWII Detention Camp"

Letters from Egina Reyes, Robert Thonhoff, Sam McKone, and Wolff; Emails from Robert Thonhoff; a greeting card and contact card from Tatsuo Manabe; Journal article drafts; notes; marker dedication information and transcript; marker application narrative by Robert Thonhoff; "Camp Kenedy, Texas" by Robert Thonhoff; and photographs of the detention camp, fences, buildings, guards, detainees, a baggage search, and Robert Thonhoff & Tatsuo Manabe at internees' graves.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 9/14/1994, 8/29/1999, 11/12/2000, 12/16/2001, 7/11/2003, 1/12/2005, 1/23/2005, and 4/25/2007.

## (Box 9) File 634

## "Karnes County"

Letters from Allan Dearman and Robert Thonhoff; an email from Archie Ammons (on Butler-Elder feud); pamphlets on *Historical Tour of Karnes County*, *Karnes County Courthouses*, and the *Courthouse Centennial*; clipping from the *Town and Country Days Tab;* transcription of historical marker; information on the centennial event; a history of the USS Karnes; and Karnes County *Courthouse: The 100<sup>th</sup> Year Celebration*, published by *The Karnes Citation & Kenedy Advance-Times*. Contained *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's

Journal" from 12/23/1981, 2/21/1993, 10/21/1994, 10/23/1994, and 10/27/1994.

## (Box 9) File 635

"Panna Maria"

Emails from Adrian Niestroy; postcard from Loretta Niestroy of live oak where Father Moczygemba held mass; Panna Maria newsletters; clippings on Snoga Store an historical society; "Panna Maria: 150 Years of Polish Heritage" magazine article; *Celebrating 150 Years, 1854-2004* booklet from St. Helena Catholic Church; article on Father Leopold Moczygemba and the first Christmas in Panna Maria; Panna Maria sesquicentennial celebration announcement and information on acquiring figure of St. Anne; pamphlets on history of Panna Maria; and a printed picture of the delegation that retrieved the figure of St. Anne: Loretta Niestroy, Monsignor Frank Kuraj, Rev. Adrian Adamik, Bertha Korzekwa, and Adrian Niestroy.

Contained *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clippings. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/15/1980, 1/3/1982, 5/9/1993, 4/5/1998, 9/28/2000, 6/30/2001, 10/10/2003, and 12/14/2005.

# (Box 9) File 636

# "Helena"

Letters from Lillie Gonzales and R.H. Stever (to Letha McClure); email from Maggie Meeks; pamphlets on *Old Helena* and *John Ruckman House*; and a *Traveler* article on "Helena, Texas – The Toughest Town on Earth." Contained a *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's Journal" from 10/16/1980, 1/10/1986, 2/1/1995, and 6/27/1997.

## (Box 9) File 637

## "Cestohowa"

Newspaper clipping on the Nativity of the Blessed Virgin Mary Church celebrating 125<sup>th</sup> anniversary. Contained a *Victoria Advocate* newspaper clipping. Discarded. See "Henry's

Journal" from 8/29/1982.

## (Box 9) File 638

"Karnes City"

Letter and note from Paul Bordovsky relating information on the Old Gin, and the origins of Town and County Fair Days and the Crazy Red Horse as told by E.M. Pfeil, Ben Janacek, and Joe Yeary.